



PHD THESIS

## Energy Transition towards Sustainable Shipping: Environmental and Economic Life Cycle Considerations

FAYAS MALIK KANCHIRALLA

DEPARTMENT OF MECHANICS AND MARITIME SCIENCES CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Gothenburg, Sweden 2025 www.chalmers.se THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Energy Transition towards Sustainable Shipping: Environmental and Economic Life Cycle Considerations

FAYAS MALIK KANCHIRALLA

Department of Mechanics and Maritime Sciences CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Gothenburg, Sweden 2025 Energy Transition towards Sustainable Shipping: Environmental and Economic Life Cycle Considerations

FAYAS MALIK KANCHIRALLA ISBN 978-91-8103-161-4

Acknowledgments, dedications, and similar personal statements in this thesis reflect the author's own views.

© FAYAS MALIK KANCHIRALLA, 2025.

Doctoral Thesis at Chalmers University of Technology Series number: 5619 ISSN 0346-718X

Department of Mechanics and Maritime Sciences Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg Sweden Telephone + 46 (0)31-772 1000

Cover: Energy transition of shipping, Illustration by Fayas Malik Kanchiralla

Printed by Chalmers Digitaltryck Gothenburg, Sweden 2025

### Abstract

Shipping accounts for over 80% of global trade by volume. Its heavy dependence on fossil fuels significantly impacts the climate, human health, and the environment. In response to increasing pressure to reduce shipping greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, the International Maritime Organization has set an ambitious target of achieving net-zero emissions "by or around" 2050. However, the shipping sector remains a hard-to-abate industry due to its international nature and dependence on heavy fuel oil, a cheap and energy-dense option but highly polluting byproduct of crude oil refining. These challenges are compounded by system-level knowledge gaps, which hinder the development of informed decision-making and strategies to identify sustainable and economically viable alternatives.

The thesis adopts a systems-thinking approach to explore the energy transition of the shipping sector, focusing on environmental and economic trade-offs of alternative fuels and technologies for ships. It employs three tools: life cycle assessment (LCA), life cycle costing (LCC), and energy system modeling (ESM). Prospective life cycle thinking is used to assess emerging technologies through a novel Integrated Life Cycle Framework, enabling consistent economic and environmental evaluation of decarbonization scenarios by integrating LCA and LCC. The emerging technologies assessed are grouped into five key mitigation strategies: adoption of electro-fuels (e.g. e-methanol), blue fuels (e.g. blue ammonia), biofuels (e.g. biomethanol), battery-electric propulsion (e.g. lithium battery), and onboard carbon capture technology (e.g. post carbon capture). The assessment is performed for different types of ships.

The ESM tool used in this thesis is the Global Energy Transition (GET) model. The GET model is adapted to analyze possible shipping climate policy measures, with enhanced details (adding different ship types) in the shipping sector module and energy carrier supply chain. Additionally, LCA is integrated with GET to provide a comprehensive understanding of well-to-wake climate impacts while also evaluating other environmental effects linked to energy transitions.

The LCA results indicate that electro-fuels synthesized using wind power and used in fuel cells offer the greatest potential for GHG reduction and other environmental impacts among the assessed fuel and propulsion options. The LCC results show that all alternative fuel options have higher total life cycle costs compared to conventional diesel, with fuel costs being the key component. Among the options, bio-methanol and onboard carbon capture have the lowest carbon abatement costs. For ferries operating on short, regular routes, battery-electric propulsion stands out as the most promising option, offering both significant emission reductions and cost competitiveness. This is also reflected in GET result where battery-electric transition is the preferable option under different policies for ferries and cargo vessels operating in short distances. For long-distance shipping, ammonia is the most cost-effective fuel under different policy scenarios in GET. However, the LCA result shows the importance of reducing the emission of nitrogen-based compounds from ammonia-based engines which could lead to environmental impacts like eutrophication and acidification and limit GHG reductions. This thesis underscores the critical role of alternative fuels and fuel production routes in reducing climate impact and other impacts from the shipping sector. It also highlights the importance of addressing environmental trade-offs and economic challenges to support the development of sustainable and cost-effective strategies for decarbonizing this hard-to-abate sector.

Keywords: LCA, Energy system modeling, Ammonia, Methanol, Hydrogen, Batttery-electric

## Acknowledgment

This thesis marks the completion of an incredible PhD journey, and I owe immense gratitude to everyone who has supported me and created conditions for me to develop, work, and inspire. My deepest gratitude goes to my supervisor, Selma Brynolf. Selma, thank you for your unwavering belief in me, for the support, for the motivation, for not losing hope, for challenging me... the list is endless. Your support has been invaluable in shaping this work and my growth as a researcher. I would also like to thank my co-supervisors, Maria Grahn and Julia Hansson, for their support, enthusiasm, guidance, and timely appreciation. I also extend my gratitude to Joanne Ellis and all the co-authors for their invaluable input on various projects and papers.

Kent Salo, Ida-Maja, and Lena Granhag, your support has been invaluable in my journey, and I always enjoyed discussing different aspects within and outside the research field. I am grateful for the lessons I have learned from each of you. Patrik Thollander, your exceptional mentorship during my master's program has been a source of inspiration for me to pursue a research career.

Maria De Oliveira and Anna Lunde, thank you for being there when I needed it most, especially during the last year. Maria, having you on this journey made everything better; you are the best officemate I could wish for. I am grateful for the warm friendship of my fellow junior researchers and the encouragement of senior colleagues. I also appreciate my international friends who keep me motivated with endless conversations and strong bonds.

I want to express my gratitude to the funding institutions and organizations that supported this research. Your collaboration and willingness to share your experiences and feedback have provided me with an incredible learning opportunity, and I am grateful for the chance to work with people from diverse backgrounds and broaden my perspective on the shipping industry.

My deepest appreciation goes to my family, for your endless love and support. A special thank you to my mom and Shasna, who have been my rock throughout this journey through care and love, and also thanks to my dad and my sister, whose constant encouragement and belief in my abilities have been my greatest source of strength. A special shoutout to my two wonderful kids, Fizu and Naza, for making my life more enjoyable with their sweetness and mischief.

This journey would not have been possible without the support of everyone mentioned above, as well as many unsung individuals, and I am truly thankful for each and every one of you.

Paper I:

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Brynolf S., Malmgren E., Hansson J., & Grahn M. (2022). "*Life-Cycle Assessment and Costing of Fuels and Propulsion Systems in Future Fossil-Free Shipping*." Environmental Science & Technology, 10.1021/acs.est.2c03016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.2c03016</u>

Author contribution: Writing - original draft, writing-review & editing, conceptualization, methodology, visualization, data collection, and formal analysis.

Paper II:

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Brynolf S., Olsson T., Ellis J., Hansson J., & Grahn M. (2023). "How do variations in ship operation impact the techno-economic feasibility and environmental performance of fossil-free fuels? A life cycle study." Applied Energy 2023 Vol. 350 <u>DOI:</u> 10.1016/j.apenergy.2023.121773

Author contribution: Writing - original draft, writing-review & editing, conceptualization, methodology, visualization, data collection, and formal analysis.

Paper III:

**Kanchiralla, F. M.**, Brynolf S., and Mjelde A. (2024), "*Role of bio-fuels, electro-fuels, and blue fuels for shipping: environmental and economic life cycle considerations.*" Energy & Environmental Science 2024, <u>DOI: 10.1039/D4EE01641F</u>

Author contribution: Writing - original draft, writing-review & editing, conceptualization, methodology, visualization, data collection, and formal analysis.

Paper IV:

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Grunditz E., Brynolf S., Wikner E., and Nordelöf A. (2024), "*Environmental and economic assessment of electric ferries with different lithium-ion battery technologies*"; Submitted to Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews.

Author contribution: Writing - original draft, writing-review & editing, conceptualization, methodology, visualization, data collection, and formal analysis.

Paper V:

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Brynolf S., Hansson J., Grahn M. (2025) *"Shipping Fuel Choices and Well-to-Wake Environmental Impacts from an Integrated Energy System and Life Cycle Assessment Model under Decarbonization Policies."*; In preparation

Author contribution: Writing –original draft, writing-review & editing, conceptualization, methodology, visualization, data collection, and formal analysis.

## List of additional publications and reports

B. Thaler, **F. M. Kanchiralla**, S. Posch, G. Pirker, A. Wimmer, S. Brynolf, and N. Wermuth, (2022) "Optimal design and operation of maritime energy systems based on renewable methanol and closed carbon cycles," Energy Convers. Manage., vol. 269, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.enconman.2022.116064.

**F. M. Kanchiralla**, S. Brynolf and D. S. Reis de Oliveira (2024). "Heat Pump as an Emission Reduction Measure for Ships" Modelling and Optimisation of Ship Energy Systems 2023, DOI: 10.59490/moses.2023.668.

Selma Brynolf, Julia Hansson, **Fayas Malik Kanchiralla**, Elin Malmgren, Erik Fridell, Håkan Stripple, Pavinee Nojpanya (2022); Life Cycle Assessment of Marine Fuels in the Nordic Region; ; Nordic Roadmap Publication No.1-C/1/2022.

HyMethShip project deliverable for work packages 7 & 8; Selma Brynolf, Elin Malmgren, **Fayas Malik Kanchiralla**, Maria Grahn.

**Kanchiralla. F. M**, Brynolf. S, Malmgren. E, Grahn. M; "Can Shipping Contribute to Negative CO2 Emissions?"; 2nd International conference on negative CO2 emissions; Gothenburg; June 14 to 17, 2022.

**F. M. Kanchiralla**, "Life cycle navigation through future energy carriers and propulsion options for the energy transition in shipping," Licentiate of Engineering Licentiate, Department of Mechanics and Maritime Sciences, Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden, Technical report no 2023:05., 2023.

Hydrogen, ammonia, and battery-electric propulsion for future shipping; Brynolf. S, **Kanchiralla**. **F. M**, Malmgren. E, Ellis. J, Olsson. T, Hansson. J, Fridell. E, Light house report 2023.

**Kanchiralla. F. M**, Malmgren. E, Grahn. M, Brynolf. S; "Environmental and economic assessment of green and blue fuels for shipping" Joint TAP and S&E conference 2023; Gothenburg; 27-28 Sept 2023, Sweden

**Kanchiralla. F. M.**, Brynolf. S; Integrating life cycle assessment and life cycle costing for evaluating decarbonization pathways in shipping; LCM 2023: The 11th International Conference on Life Cycle Management; , Lille, France, Sep 6-8, 2023

**Kanchiralla, F. M.**, "A Novel Decision Support Platform for Selecting Optimal Decarbonization Strategies for Individual Ships: Integrating Life Cycle Cost and Sustainability Assessment" TRAVISION 2024, Dublin, Ireland

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Jalo N., Johnsson S., Thollander P., Andersson M., "Energy End-Use Categorization and Performance Indicators for Energy Management in the Engineering Industry." Energies 13(2). 2020

**Kanchiralla F. M.**, Jalo N., Thollander P., Andersson M., Johnsson S., "Energy use categorization with performance indicators for the food industry and a conceptual energy planning framework." Applied Energy 304. 2021

Jalo N., Johansson I., **Kanchiralla F. M.**, Thollander P., "Do energy efficiency networks help reduce barriers to energy efficiency? -A case study of a regional Swedish policy program for industrial SMEs." Renewable & Sustainable Energy Reviews 151. 2021

Final report: Passenger ferries with fully electric drive systems – sizing, technical evaluation, and life cycle assessment for operation in Swedish waters, (2024) Grunditz E., **Kanchiralla F. M.**, Nordelöf A., Brynolf S., and Wikner E.

Energinyckeltal och växthusgasutsläpp baserade på industrins energianvändande processer: Slutrapport; (2021) Patrik Thollander, Magnus Wallén, Curt Björk, Simon Johnsson, Joakim Haraldsson, Elias Andersson, Maria Andersson, Maria Johansson, Noor Jalo, **Fayas Malik Kanchiralla** 

Wei S., **Kanchiralla F. M.**, Polinder H., Schulte. F, Tukker. A, Steubing, Bernhard. "Environmental impacts of fuel cell use in deep-sea shipping towards 2050" Submitted to Journal of Renewable & Sustainable Energy Reviews.

Wei S., **Kanchiralla F. M**., Schulte. F, Polinder H., Tukker. A, Steubing, Bernhard. "Life cycle assessment of hydrogen-based fuels use in internal combustion engines of container ships until 2050, "Submitted to Applied Energy.

## Contents

Abstract	·	i
Acknow	ledgment	iii
List of ap	opended papers	v
List of a	dditional publications and reports	vii
Contents	5	1
Abbrevia	ations, Acronyms, and Terminology	1
1. Inti	roduction	
1.1.	Policy landscape	2
1.2.	Motivation and aim	4
1.3.	Scope and delimitation	8
1.4.	Outline of the thesis	
2. Life	e cycle thinking	
2.1.	Prospective life cycle assessment	
2.2.	Challenges for performing pLCA	14
2.3.	Life cycle costing	
2.4.	Integration of the LCA and LCC	
2.5.	LCA and LCC literature in shipping	
2.6.	IMO LCA guidelines	
2.7.	Employing life cycle thinking in this thesis	
3. Inte	egrated life cycle framework	
3.1.	Goal and scope definition	20
3.2.	Inventory analysis	
3.3.	Impact assessment	25
3.4.	Interpretation	27
4. Shi	pping and decarbonization pathways	
4.1.	Alternative energy carriers	
4.2.	Powertrain system	
4.3.	Ship characteristics	
5. Ene	ergy system model	
5.1.	The Global Energy Transition (GET) model	
5.2.	Integration of LCA and GET	47
5.3.	Policy scenarios	

6. Res	ults	51
6.1.	Technological suitability	51
6.2.	Energy intensity	52
6.3.	Environmental and economic tradeoffs	56
6.4.	Robustness of result	59
6.5.	Energy transition under different shipping policies	61
6.6.	Environmental impact assessment from LCA and GET integration	63
7. Dise	cussion and conclusion	65
7.1.	Contribution to methodology	65
7.2.	Contribution to the knowledge on sustainable shipping	70
7.3.	Energy system model including shipping	75
7.4.	Integrated LCA and GET	76
7.5.	Learning outcomes	77
Referenc	'es	79

## Abbreviations, Acronyms, and Terminology

### Abbreviations and acronyms

2SICE	2 Stroke Internal Combustion Engine
4SICE	4 Stroke Internal Combustion Engine
NH3	Ammonia
AEC	Alkaline Electrolyzer
AFIR	Alternative Fuels Infrastructure Regulation
ASU	Air Separation Unit
ATR	Autothermal reforming
BE	Battery-Electric
BEF	Battery Electric Ferry
BEV	Battery Electric Vehicle
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon Dioxide
CO	Carbon monoxide
CAC	Carbon Emission Abatement Cost
CCAC	Climate and Clean Air Coalition
CF	Characterization Factor
CII	Carbon Intensity Indicator
CCS	Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage
$CH_2$	Compressed Hydrogen (700 Bar)
cLCC	Conventional Life Cycle Costing
CSP	Concentrated Solar Power
CSI	Clean Shipping Index
DWT	Dead Weight Tonnage
DAC	Direct Air Capture
ET	Emerging Technology
ECA	Emission Control Area
EOL	End Of Life
EEDI	Energy Efficiency Design Index
EEXI	Energy Efficiency Existing Ship Index
EF	Environmental Footprint
eLCC	Environmental Life Cycle Costing
ESM	Energy System Model
ETS	Emissions Trading System
EU	European Union
FC	Fuel Cell
FU	Functional Unit
GET	Global Energy Transition
GWP	Global Warming Potential
GHG	Greenhouse Gas
GT	Gross Tonnage
НС	Hydrocarbons
HFO	Heavy Fuel Oil

HVO	Hydrotreated Vegetable Oil
НҮВ	Hybrid
ILCF	Integrated Life Cycle Framework
ICE	Internal Combustion Engine
IMO	International Maritime Organization
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
LCA	Life Cycle Assessment
LCC	Life Cycle Costing
LFP	Lithium Iron Phosphate
LCIA	Life Cycle Impact Assessment
LCI	Life Cycle Inventory
LH2	Liquefied Hydrogen
LHV	Lower Heating Value
LMG	Liquefied Methane Gas
LNG	Liquefied Natural Gas
LBG	Liquefied Biogas
LPDF	Low-Pressure Dual Fuel
МеОН	Methanol
MEPC	Marine Environment Protection Committee
MGO	Marine Gas Oil
MRL	Manufacturing Readiness Level
MRV	Monitoring, Reporting and Verification
$N_2O$	Nitrous Oxide
NOx	Nitrogen Oxides
NMC	Nickel Manganese Cobalt
NMVOC	Non Methane Volatile Organic Compounds
NV	Normalized Value
NF	Normalization Factors
OCC	Onboard Carbon Capture
PHEV	Plug-in Hybrid Electric Vehicle
РМ	Particulate Matter
PostCC	Post Combustion Carbon Capture
pLCA	Prospective Life Cycle Assessment
PEMEC	Proton-Exchange Membrane Electrolyzer
PEMFC	Proton-Exchange Membrane Fuel Cell
PSM	Powertrain and Fuel Storage Mass
PV	Photovoltaic
RCP	Representative Concentration Pathway
RED	Renewable Energy Directive
RoPax	Roll-On/Roll-off Passenger Ferry
SCR	Selective Catalytic Reduction
SEEMP	Ship Energy Efficiency Management Plan
sLCA	Social Life Cycle Assessment
SETAC	Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry
SMR	Steam Methane Reforming

SOEC	Solid Oxide Electrolyzer
SOFC	Solid Oxide Fuel Cell
SIICE	Spark Ignition Internal Combustion Engine
SOP	Surplus Ore Potential
SSP	Shared Socioeconomic Pathways
TtW	Tank-To-Wake
TEA	Techno-Economic Assessment
TRL	Technological Readiness Level
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
PSV	Powertrain and Fuel Storage Volume
WtT	Well-To-Tank
WtW	Well-To-Wake

#### **Terminology**

Acidification: Acidification is caused by the emission of substances that lead to acid rain and acidification of air, water, and soil. The decline of coniferous forests and the increase in fish mortality have been attributed to acidification. For instance, when released gaseous  $SO_2$  reaches a body of water, it reacts with water to form acid. When acids (and compounds that can be converted to acids) are emitted into the atmosphere and deposited in water and soil, the addition of hydrogen ions (H<sup>+</sup>) may cause the pH of the water body to decrease.

**Allocation:** Allocation refers to the distribution of flows between multiple units. In LCA, the product system is divided into different parts or sub-systems, and then the inputs and outputs of each part are assigned to its corresponding impact categories. Division of flows is done using different criteria such as physical relationship or economic value.

**Bio-fuels:** Fuels produced from biomass that can be considered carbon neutral as biogenic carbon is released from these sources when combusted and can be absorbed again in the growth of new biomass.

**Biogenic:** The biogenic refers to carbon from biomass which initially being absorbed in growing biomass, from the atmosphere, and released back into the atmosphere again through e.g., the combustion of biofuels.

**Blue fuels**: These are fuels synthesized using hydrogen produced by removing carbon from fossil fuels and storing the carbon permanently to prevent its release into the atmosphere.

**Characterization factors:** Factors derived from the selected characterization model that is used to convert an assigned life cycle inventory to the common unit of the category indicator. There are characterization factors both at midpoints and endpoints.

**Climate change:** Refers to the climate changes caused by the emissions of greenhouse gases, such as  $CO_2$ ,  $N_2O$ , and  $CH_4$ , into the Earth's atmosphere. Human activity has resulted in the accumulation of greenhouse gases in the atmosphere, which over the past few centuries has enhanced the natural greenhouse effect that warms the atmosphere. Consequences include an increase in average global temperatures and abrupt regional climatic changes.

**Ecotoxicity – freshwater:** Emission of substance that contributes to ecotoxicity that alters the function and structure of an ecosystem by exerting toxic effects on its inhabitants. Toxic effects can occur immediately (acute ecotoxicity) or after repeated or prolonged exposure to the

substances (chronic ecotoxicity). Substances that have a low rate of decomposition in the environment and, as a result, can persist for an extended period after their release, are frequently the source of chronic ecotoxicity.

**Electrochemical combustion:** Electrochemical combustion refers to the chemical reaction between a fuel and an oxidant at the electrodes of the fuel cell, which releases energy mainly in the form of electricity and also some heat.

**Electro-fuels:** Electro-fuels or e-fuels are synthetically produced energy carriers that contain electrolytic hydrogen produced by the electrolysis of water using electricity, directly or chemically bonded with carbon or nitrogen.

**Endpoint:** Refers to the final effect on the three areas of protection including human health, natural environment, and natural resources.

**Energy carriers:** Refers to substance or medium that stores energy in a usable form and can be transported to where it is needed, making it possible to use the energy to perform work, generate heat, or produce electricity.

**Energy Systems Modeling:** A modeling tool that mathematically represents possibilities and challenges related to energy conversions in energy systems. As a tool, it can represent energy systems at different temporal, sectoral, and spatial resolutions.

**Environmental assimilative capacity:** Refers to the ability of an ecosystem to absorb and process waste and pollutants without disrupting its balance and functioning. It is a measure of the tolerance of the environment to degradation and depends on factors such as the size and complexity of the ecosystem, the rate of waste production, and the availability of natural resources.

**Eutrophication – freshwater:** The effect on nutrient balance in freshwater ecosystems due to the emission of substances containing nitrogen or phosphorus. In lakes and rivers, this will be mainly due to the increase of phosphorus. Algae that grow too quickly can deplete the water of oxygen, leaving fish unable to survive once the algae die and decompose (which consumes oxygen). The most significant sources of emissions of phosphorus are sewage treatment plants and leaching from agricultural land.

**Eutrophication – marine:** The effect on nutrient balance in marine ecosystems due to the emission of substances containing nitrogen or phosphorus. In the marine environment, it is mainly due to an increase in nitrogen levels leading to significant growth of algae and specific organisms disturbing the balance of nature.

**Eutrophication – terrestrial:** The effect on nutrient balance in terrestrial ecosystems due to the emission of substances containing nitrogen or phosphorus. In general, the availability of one of these nutrients will be a limiting factor for ecosystem growth, and if this nutrient is added, the growth of algae or specific plants will be enhanced. On land, ecosystems that require a low-nutrient environment are vanishing, primarily because of nitrogen fertilization.

**Feebate System:** A policy tool used to encourage environmentally friendly practices by imposing fees on less efficient or more polluting options and providing rebates or incentives for more efficient or less polluting ones. The term "feebate" is a combination of "fee" and "rebate".

**Functional unit:** The reference flow used in LCA to compare the environmental impacts of different products or services. This reference flow should represent the function of the system under assessment.

**Fossil Fuels:** Fuels origin from ancient organic materials (millions of years ago) including coal, natural gas, crude oil, and their derivatives as petroleum products, coke, and derived gases. Also, non-renewable wastes are defined as fossil. Fossil energy sources are characterized by their finite nature. Carbon emitted from fossil fuels adds to the existing atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> concentration

**Hard-to-abate sector:** Sectors that face significant challenges in decarbonization, due to the nature of their operations, processes, as well as involved stakeholders, and thus these sectors show heavy reliance on fossil fuels.

**Human toxicity – cancer effects:** Environmental exposure to chemicals emitted as a result of human activities can lead to an increased risk of cancer. Additionally, the substance's behavior must be considered, as there are multiple routes of human exposure. The most significant routes of exposure involve inhaling contaminated air or ingesting contaminated food or water.

**Human toxicity – non-cancer effects:** Environmental exposure to toxic substances damaging human health emitted as a result of human activities. The substance's behavior based on routes of exposure such as inhalation of air or ingestion of other materials, such as food or water must be considered.

**Ionizing radiation:** Exposure to radiation can have adverse health effects on humans. The modeling begins with releases measured in Becquerel at the point of emission. Given the radiation levels determined by the fate analysis, the exposure analysis computes the dose that a human absorbs. The effective dose is measured in Sieverts, based on human body equivalence factors for the various types of ionizing radiation.

**Land use:** Due to occupation and transformation of land, changes in the fertility of the soil or have pressures on the availability of soil as a resource. Agricultural production, mineral extraction, and human settlement are examples of land use. The process of converting land from one use to another is known as transformation. Loss of species, soil organic matter content, decreased primary production, and loss of soil ("erosion") are a few of the potential consequences.

**Life cycle assessment:** Method for the environmental assessment of products and services, covering cradle to grave (raw material extraction to disposal).

**Life cycle costing:** Method for assessing the economic performance of products and services considering the entire life cycle covering cradle to grave.

**Midpoint:** Refers to the intermediate environmental impact categories in LCA, such as acidification, resource use, or global warming potential. This is considered a link between the cause-effect chain of impact categories.

**Natural resources:** Refers to any material or substance that occurs naturally and can be used to produce goods and services. In LCA, it is considered as an area of protection.

**Ozone depletion:** The stratospheric ozone  $(O_3)$  layer (which can range in height from 8 km to 50 km) shields us from harmful ultraviolet radiation (UV-B). Its depletion can result in an increase in the incidence of human skin cancer and plant damage. As a result of human emissions of halocarbons (as CFCs and HCFCs), halons, and other long-lived gases containing chloride and bromine, stratospheric  $O_3$  is degraded. Therefore, the ozone content of the stratosphere was

decreasing, and since 1985, a dramatic temporary thinning of the ozone layer, commonly known as an "ozone hole," has been observed annually over the South Pole. In recent years, the issue has diminished as a result of the international ban on substances that contribute to ozone depletion.

**Particulate matter:** Emissions of primary and secondary particulates increase concentrations of "dust" or particulate matter (PM) in the environment. The mechanism for the production of secondary emissions involves SO<sub>2</sub> and NOx emissions, which produce sulfate and nitrate aerosols. Total suspended particulates (TSP), particulate matter less than 10 micrometers in diameter (PM10), particulate matter less than 2.5 micrometers in diameter (PM2.5), and particulate matter less than 0.1 micrometers in diameter (PM0.1) are all ways to measure particulate matter. Typically, the smaller they are, the more dangerous the particles are because they can penetrate deeper into the lungs.

**Photochemical ozone formation:** While ozone in the stratosphere is necessary to shield harmful ultraviolet radiation, ozone in the troposphere is harmful to organic compounds and the respiratory systems of humans. This causes an increase in the frequency of respiratory problems in humans during periods of photochemical smog in cities ("summer smog"). Solvents and other volatile organic compounds (VOCs) that are released into the atmosphere (e.g., from combustion processes) can be degraded within a few days. Under the influence of sunlight, ozone formation is possible in the presence of nitrogen oxides.

**Resource use – fossils:** There is a finite amount of non-renewable resources on Earth, such as coal, oil, and natural gas. Utilization of resources may reduce the availability of their potential functions.

**Resource use – metals and minerals:** The amount of non-renewable resources, such as metals and minerals, on Earth is limited. Utilization of resources may reduce the availability of their potential functions.

**Resource use – water:** The extraction of water from lakes, rivers, or groundwater can contribute to the "depletion" of available fresh water for future use.

**RoPax:** RoPax are roll-on/roll-off ships that are designed to transport freight vehicles along with passenger accommodation.

**Service vessel**: These vessels are designed to perform support to other vessels such as fairway maintenance, towing vessel, ice-breaking, etc.

**Tanker:** A tanker is a ship type that is designed specifically to transport liquids or gases in bulk quantities.

**Technological system:** From a systems perspective, a technological system is a complex arrangement of interrelated components, processes, raw materials, and energy sources that are designed and operated for a specific purpose or set of purposes such as transporting people or goods.

**Transport work:** Refers to mechanical work performed by a force on an object as it moves a distance in the direction of the force, eg: one tonne-kilometer means a movement of one-tonne goods one kilometer.

### **1. Introduction**

Ships transport over 80% of the volume of global trade and form the backbone of international trade and the global economy [1]. However, ship transport accounts for around 3 % of the global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions [2] and also the emission of different air pollutants, including sulfur oxides (SOx), nitrogen oxides (NOx), particulate matter (PM), and hydrocarbons (HC). Around 70% of ship emissions happen within 400 kilometers of the coast, having short-term and long-term effects on the natural environment and human health [3, 4]. The emissions are directly related to the shipping sector's high reliance on fossil fuels with a predominant share of heavy fuel oil (HFO) (70%) and marine gas oil (MGO) (29%) [2]. By 2050, ship transport is projected to grow by possibly 57% up to 126% by 2050 relative to 2018, depending on different assumptions regarding socio-economic development [2]. If the shipping industry continues to use fossil fuels, these emissions could reach up to 130% of their 2008 levels by 2050 [5].

The pressure to decarbonize the shipping industry is increasing, and the International Maritime Organization (IMO) has updated the GHG targets for international shipping to achieve net zero by 2050. Since ships have a long service life of about 20-40 years, ships built today will have an impact on future GHG targets (unless retrofitted). Therefore, new ships entering the fleet today would need to be able to run on climate-neutral energy carriers (or relatively easily be retrofitted) to meet the GHG targets. In terms of present order booking, there is an increase in the number of battery/hybrid ships but most ships in the order book are still for conventional combustion engines, and a few are capable of operating on methanol and hydrogen [6]. The ordered battery/hybrid are mostly smaller ships like ferries or inland ships [6] and their share in terms of total gross tonnage is meager. Currently, the average ship age of the fleet is increasing indicating that many ships need to be replaced soon [5]. Together with the expected transport growth, this decade would be a decisive decade for taking important steps towards the energy transition of the shipping fleet.

Regarding energy transition, the shipping industry is commonly perceived as hard to abate due to numerous challenges, one of them being the international nature of shipping (like aviation), which complicates the allocation of emissions to individual nations/regions [7]. Another challenge is the heterogeneous nature of ships in terms of function, operation, and size. These are influenced by a variety of factors, including the type of transportation work they carry out, the length of their journey (ranging from a few nautical miles to a thousand nautical miles), the speed at which they are designed, the frequency of bunkering (ranging from several times a day to a few times a year), and the operating routes (ranging from inland to deep sea). Another challenge as already mentioned is that the shipping sector relies on low-cost and heavy fractions of oil (predominantly heavy fuel oil (HFO) whose cost is lower than crude oil itself) that have a high energy density. The main candidates of carbon-neutral energy carriers (e.g. hydrogen, ammonia, methanol, methane) are unable to meet the cost and volumetric/gravimetric energy density of these fuels [8]. In addition to the difference in energy densities, each energy carrier has different properties like toxicity, flammability, ignition temperatures, corrosivity, boiling point, etc [9]. The toxicity associated with fuel will affect its use onboard and may need additional safety measures [10]. Combustion properties including flammability and ignition temperature will affect the efficiency of energy conversion and related emissions [11]. The boiling point, flash point energy density, and corrosivity will define the onboard storage requirements. Because of this, the amount of space or weight that is available will vary for various energy carriers and also depend on the ship's design, as well as its function, route, and mode of operation. This diversity in the vessel's functionality would have different implications for each energy carrier and their adoption.

Apart from the challenges above, when using alternative energy carriers there is risk associated with the transfer of environmental burden upstream in fuel production or supply chain [12]. Presently, most of the alternative energy carriers are produced from fossil fuels (predominantly from coal or natural gas) [13]. This means that the emission of fossil carbon is not prevented, as it will be released during fuel production. Hence it is important to produce the fuels via pathways using renewable energy or pathways where the emission of fossil carbon is avoided [13]. Most of the technologies in the fuel supply chain associated with low carbon intensity are still in the early stage of development and/or are not yet widely available [6] making it difficult to understand the environmental tradeoffs. Also, the energy transition of shipping needs to be supported by the development of new technological systems around the energy carrier like production and distribution infrastructure [6, 14]. These new developments need large investments and regulatory support. From a ship owner's perspective, choosing a decarbonization solution, in the form of an alternative energy carrier, involves a complex tangle of economic, regulatory, and environmental priorities [15]. In this thesis, a decarbonization pathway refers to a particular technological system capable of reducing climate impact. A technological system is a dynamic network of agents engaged in the production, dissemination, and use of technology within a certain economic/industrial domain and operating within a given set of institutions [16]. Transitions facilitate changes in both the technologies and products, as well as in the nature of their interconnections [17]. The technological system includes a combination of an energy carrier's production technology, technology associated with supply and distribution, storage technology, and powertrain technology associated with its use.

The shipping energy transition refers to the global shift of energy used in shipping fleets from fossil-based fuels to alternative energy carriers with low or no GHG emissions or other decarbonization technology aiming to reduce the climate impact of shipping. The shipping transition is complex due to its direct dependence on the fuel supply chain. This complexity increases when considering that the transition is not isolated; it is influenced by various interconnected sectors. For instance, the energy sector's shift towards renewable sources, the industry's adaptation to new energy standards, and the transport sector's move towards alternative fuels all play crucial roles. These sectors collectively impact the viability of the energy transition of shipping. Another example is the role of shipping in the transport of energy related products, these energy related trade dynamics will also change with the energy transition of other sectors. Hence, strategies or regulations for shipping energy transition also must take into account the global energy system, rather than focusing just on the shipping and fuel supply chain.

### 1.1. Policy landscape

Policies specific to shipping will be crucial in the decarbonization of ships. However, global policies for international shipping are complex to realize due to different aspects including; i) the non-point and mobility nature of the emission sources, ii) national disagreements, iii) many different types of stakeholders (shipowner, ship operator, freight forwarder and, ultimately, the customer), iv) unclear accountability of emissions (i.e. should it be based on where the ship's fuel is sold, where a ship is registered, or the origins or destinations of the ship's cargo?) [18]. Table 1 presents an overview of significant policies at both global and regional levels that can impact GHG

emissions from shipping. There are several policies at other levels, e.g., at the port and national level that can also impact the emissions from shipping (e.g. port levy in Sweden). Policies may be further classified based on approach, which can be voluntary, market-based, or regulatory [19].

Scope	Name of policy	Imple menta tion Year	Policy type	Included type, size, and part of the shipping sector
Global (IMO)	MARPOL Annex VI sulfur limits	2005	Regulatory	0.50% m/m sulfur limit on fuel from 1 Jan 2020 in all areas and ECA can have a regulation of 0.10% m/m. Designated areas can have SOx and NOx emission limits
	Energy Efficiency Operational Indicator (EEOI)	2009	Voluntary	Voluntary monitoring instrument which applies to new and existing ships to assess fuel efficiency.
	Ship Energy Efficient Management Plan (SEEMP)	2011	Regulatory	Mandatory energy efficiency management and reporting for ships with more than 400 GT to control CO <sub>2</sub> and other GHG emissions.
	Energy Efficiency Design Index for new ships (EEDI)	2011	Regulatory	Achieve certain level of energy efficiency for new ships using ship designs compared to the reference value and is expected to reduce overall CO2-emissions. Applicable to 12 ship types
	International Code for Ships Operating in Polar Water (Polar Code)	2014	Regulatory	The Polar Code, regulates shipping in Arctica and Antarctica. Ships with more than 500 GT, except fishing vessels and sovereign vessels.
	Data Collection System (DSC)	2014	Regulatory	Data collection is mandatory and has to be reported to the flag State by the end of each year, which submit the data to the IMO Ship Fuel Oil Consumption Database (vessels >5000 GT)
	Carbon Intensity Indicator (CII)	2022	Regulatory	Rating the operational energy efficiency of ships from A to E (based on DCS and the SEEMP) and ship owner to implement a plan of corrective actions. Vessels >5000 GT.
	Energy Efficiency Existing Ship Index (EEXI)	2022	Regulatory	Certification for "technical" or "design" efficiency attained for ship (EEDI levels). Vessels > 400 GT
Global (Othors)	Clean Shipping Index (CSI)	2007	Voluntary	Voluntary labeling system of environmental performance for
(others)	Climate and Clean Air Coalition (CCAC)	2012	Voluntary	Voluntary partnerships including transportation with more than 300 partners.
	Environmental Ship Index (ESI)	2011	Voluntary/ Market- based	Voluntary, based on an incentive system that rewards the reduction of air pollutants, CO2, and noise for ships and ports.
			•	
Regional	Operational Guidelines – Arctic	2003	Voluntary	Association of Arctic Expedition Cruise Operators (AECO) provides environmental and safety guidelines to its members
	Monitoring, Reporting and Verification scheme (MRV)	2015	Regulatory	Vessels > 5000 GT shall monitor and report annual data on GHG emissions, fuel consumption and other parameters.
	FuelEU maritime Regulation	2023	Regulatory	Ships will have to comply with energy GHG intensity reduction targets: 2% from 2025, 6% from 2030, 14.5% from 2035, 31% from 2040, 62% from 2045, 80% from 2050. Baseline for the calculation of the annual GHG targets is set at 91.16 gC02e/MJ
	EU emissions trading system (ETS)	2023	Market- based	The extension of the EU ETS to maritime transport stepwise and by 2026 applies to 100% of emissions from intra-EU/EEA voyages, half of the emissions from extra-EU/EEA voyages and emissions occurring at berth in EU ports.
	Alternative Fuels Infrastructure Regulation (AFIR)	2023	Regulatory	Mandatory targets for deploying infrastructure at ports for shore-side electricity or alternative equivalent zero-emission energy sources during berth for passenger ships and container ships.
	Renewable Energy Directive (RED)	2023	Regulatory	Member States with maritime ports should ensure specific share of renewable fuels of non-biological origin in the total amount of energy supplied to the maritime transport sector.

 Table 1: Overview of major policies at global and regional levels that can have an influence on the GHG emissions from shipping.

IMO has revised its GHG target in 2023 aiming for at least a 20% reduction in emissions by 2030, a 70% reduction by 2040 (compared to 2008 levels), and the ultimate goal of achieving net-zero emissions by or around 2050. There are also sub-goals to achieve uptake of zero or near-zero GHG emissions technologies, fuels, and/or energy sources, representing at least 5% of the energy used by international shipping while striving for 10% by 2030. Present policies imposed by the IMO,

mainly target the improvement in the vessels' energy efficiency rather than transition towards zero or near-zero-carbon fuels. These energy efficiency improvement policies include the Energy Efficiency Design Index (EEDI) and the Ship Energy Efficiency Management Plan (SEEMP) with a goal to encourage the utilization of equipment that is more energy efficient in newly constructed ships and to improve energy efficiency from an operational point of view within the ship [20]. Other policies under the framework of the IMO greenhouse gas strategy are the Energy Efficiency Existing Ship Index (EEXI) and the Carbon Intensity Indicator (CII), both adopted in June 2021 [21, 22]. EEXI certification targets design and technical parameters for existing ships. It is applicable to existing ships of 400 GT and above are required to calculate their EEXI and then reach a reference value. The CII rating targets the operational energy efficiency of ships and is mandatory for ships of 5000 GT and above [23]. The rating (indicating performance level) is given on a scale of A, B, C, D or E, with A for the highest performer and E being the lowest performer [23]. Ships having low ratings (D or E) for 3 consecutive years must develop a Plan of corrective actions [21]. It may also be noted that presently there are no market-based policies agreed upon at the global level that could promote the use of decarbonization technologies. However, there are active discussions on implementing policy measures consisting of two parts, the first one a goalbased fuel standards for the fuels used in shipping and the second one is a market-based tool like credit trading and/or GHG levy [24].

At the EU level, the EU Emissions Trading System (ETS) is extended to cover CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from the maritime sector and is applicable for ships larger than 5,000 GT arriving at EU ports, regardless of their flag. EU ETS is a market-based policy known as 'cap and trade' where shipping companies have to purchase and surrender (use), EU ETS emission allowances for each tonne of reported CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the scope of the EU ETS system (overall ETS cap) [25]. The cap is reduced over time and hence EU ETS is aimed to incentivize both energy efficiency measures and energy transition to alternative sources [25]. Emissions inclusion in EU-ETS is also stepwise, 40% of verified  $CO_2$  emissions in 2024, 70% in 2025, and then 100% in 2026. From 2026 also  $CH_4$  and N<sub>2</sub>O will be included. The new FuelEU Maritime Regulation aims to drive the demand for renewable and low-carbon maritime fuels with targets to reduce the energy GHG intensity reduction. These regulations apply to vessels larger than 5,000 GT and will from 2026 include 100% of emissions on voyages between EU ports, 100% of at-berth emissions, and 50% of emissions on voyages between an EU port and one outside the EU [26]. In contrast to the IMO policies, the FuelEU Maritime Regulation targets fuel switches but not energy efficiency measures for ships. There has also been an addition in the Alternative Fuels Infrastructure Regulation (AFIR) with targets for deploying infrastructure at ports for shore-side electricity or alternative equivalent zero-emission energy sources during berth for passenger ships and container ships [27]. To ensure the availability of the fuel as required, the Renewable Energy Directive is revised to ensure a specific share of renewable fuels of non-biological origin in the total amount of energy supplied to the maritime transport sector [27].

### 1.2. Motivation and aim

Climate change, air pollution, and biodiversity losses are seen as three interconnected concerns currently confronted by humanity, commonly referred to as the triple planetary crisis [28]. The maritime sector's impact on these planetary crises is significant, including the emission of GHG and other air pollutants from combustion [3], discharge of oily residues and polluted water (e.g. scrubber water) to the marine environment [29], transfer of invasive species [30], leakage of biocides from antifouling paint [31], and discharge of chemicals from tank cleaning operations

[32]. The emission of GHG and other air pollutants and the discharge of oily residues are directly linked to fossil fuel used onboard [33]. Energy transition of shipping primarily targets reducing GHG emissions associated with the energy use however the transition can lead to shifting GHG emissions to other sectors [34] (e.g., using hydrogen produced from coal shifts the GHG emissions to the hydrogen production processes [35] and the use of electricity directly leads to emissions linked to electricity production). The potential for environmental burden shifting is an additional concern to consider during the energy transition [36] (e.g., the emission of nitrogen compounds like ammonia, nitrogen monoxide, nitrogen dioxide, and dinitrogen oxide when using ammonia [37]). Energy transition in the shipping sector also needs to ensure that the shift does not impact environmental assimilative capacity (e.g., the improper disposal of batteries for electric ships) [9]. Also, most of the pathways involved in the energy transition entail higher costs than conventional options with both investment and operational expenditures [8].

The main purpose of this thesis is to employ systems thinking to contribute to a comprehensive understanding of the energy transition of the shipping sector and its associated environmental and economic tradeoffs. A 'systems thinking' of a technological system can provide a holistic view of the performance of the technological system for economic, environmental, and social aspects [38]. Three tools based on the systems perspective are used in this thesis: life cycle assessment (LCA), life cycle costing (LCC), and energy system modeling (ESM). LCA and LCC are used to evaluate the environmental and economic performance of decarbonization pathways respectively [39]. These tools are based on life cycle thinking, a prevalent concept rooted in systems thinking considering the life cycle of a product or service (cradle-to-grave) [40]. ESMs are mathematical models developed to represent selected parts of the energy system or the whole energy system. Many ESMs are optimization models applying cost optimization to identify the lowest cost distribution of different energy carriers satisfying the energy demand from different end-use sectors to achieve environmental and policy targets [41].

For shipping, different decarbonization pathways are evaluated in earlier studies for energy utilization [42, 43], in terms of environmental impacts using life cycle assessment (LCA) [44-47], and cost assessments [43, 44, 48, 49]. Some studies evaluated the cost of different fuels on different vessel types [8, 50, 51]. For example, Korberg et al. [8] have evaluated the cost of ownership for various fuels for large ferries, general cargo, bulk carriers, and container vessels. Horvath et al. [51] have performed techno-economic assessments of short-sea, deep-sea, and container vessels. The aforementioned LCA or techno-economic assessment (TEA) studies are done independently either to understand environmental or cost performance. From the mentioned studies, it would be difficult to understand both environmental and cost tradeoffs consistently because of differences in terms of decision-making perspective, goal and scope, and inventories considered [52]. Most of the previous LCA studies [12, 45, 53] have not considered the impact of the production of capital equipment and infrastructure requirements [33] and have considered different system boundaries. That is, using life cycle tools independently without integrating/harmonizing the data, perspective, and inventories for both cost and environmental assessment can lead to inconsistent or conflicting results [9] (e.g. using the cost of a specific battery type and inventory data of another battery type). The complex nature of emerging technological systems is another challenge associated with the life cycle assessment of emerging technologies, in this case, with ship powertrain and fuel supply chains. Hence in addition to linking both tools, the assessment should include consistent modeling of prospective scenarios of technologies that are not yet fully developed or commercially available [54]. LCA, LCC, and prospective scenario modeling need to be harmonized to understand environmental and cost tradeoffs. The need for harmonization prompts the first research question in this thesis, leading to the development of an integrated tool in this thesis.

# **RQ1:** How can life cycle assessment and life cycle costing be integrated for assessing prospective energy transition pathways associated with the shipping sector?

It is not the same activities and technologies that are needed for various shipping decarbonization pathways. Material, emission, and cost flows associated with these activities are different and result in different energy needs, environmental impacts, and costs. Primary energy, material demand, the inventory flows over the life cycle vary depending on energy demands for ship operation, powertrain efficiencies, and fuel production routes [43]. It is therefore important to understand which factors contribute the most to the overall environmental impact and total cost. Ship's energy demand varies with ship types based on fuel consumption, power capacity, function, voyage length, operation style, and design. Also, the technological systems assessed are diverse, as the power conversion technologies have different power densities and energy efficiencies. In addition, differences in the properties of energy carriers (like energy densities, storage parameters, boiling point, and toxicity) will affect the storage requirement onboard. This diversity may impact the selection of a technological system from a systems perspective for a particular vessel, as different systems have different implications. The second research question analyzed in this thesis is related to the cradle-to-grave performance of different decarbonization pathways.

# RQ2: How can integrated assessment of environmental, economic, and energy performance of shipping energy transition pathways improve the understanding of the potential for different energy carriers derived from various feedstocks for different ship types?

The maritime sector is heavily invested in fossil fuel-based technologies and the transitioning to new technologies requires overcoming this lock-in, which involves significant cost and resource investments. Even though life cycle tools like LCC help to understand the cost perspective of the pathways they typically focus only on specific functions and often do not include the market factors (demand and supply) or interaction between sectors. Another aspect that is missing in the LCC is the time evolution of technologies and the availability of resources. An ESM can close this gap by identifying a cost-minimization distribution of different energy carriers, satisfying the energy demand of different end-use sectors, while meeting the emissions constraints implied by climate targets [41]. Only limited ESM studies have focused on the energy transition of shipping fleets from a global context considering other sectors [55-57] and even fewer have considered including representative ship types in the ESM [55, 57]. ESMs can illustrate the regulatory impact, technological development, and transport demand specific to the shipping sector. The influence of different prospective shipping policies on the energy transition, considering other energy sectors and the diversity within the shipping sector, is underexplored in scientific literature. Further integrating life cycle thinking in ESM enhances the understanding of climate and environmental impacts of the entire system. Such an integrated approach is used to understand the environmental impacts of the energy transition of the energy sector [41, 58], however, this study is the first to assess the environmental impact of the energy transition of the shipping sector under different policy scenarios. The third research question explored in this thesis is related to this assessment of well-to-wake environmental impacts of shipping energy transition.

# RQ3: How can the integration of LCA and ESM increase the understanding of well-to-wake environmental impacts linked to cost-effective fuel transition pathways for decarbonization of the global shipping sector reflecting different policy ambitions?

Researchers, policymakers, and stakeholders in the maritime industry, including shipbuilders, ship operators, and regulators are the main target audiences for this thesis. It could also be of interest to environmental organizations and academics working in the fields of energy and environmental management. This knowledge could be important when formulating overarching policies and strategies or implementing measures to accelerate the decarbonization of the shipping sector.

Two methodological approaches are used in this thesis: life cycle thinking and energy system modeling. Several tools associated with these overall approaches are used in the thesis and appended papers including LCA, LCC, predictive scenario modeling, and the use of the global energy transition (GET) model. Figure 1 shows the overall research approach used in this thesis, showing how the three research questions are connected to appended papers. It also shows the more specific questions that arose during the time of this thesis resulting in the appended papers. Papers I-IV use integrated life cycle methods, and Paper V uses ESM linked with LCA.



Figure 1: Research approach used in this study and the more specific research questions addressed in different papers, BE: Battery electric, WTW: Well to wake, HVO: Hydrotreated vegetable oil, OCC: Onboard carbon capture, RQ: Research Question.

### 1.3. Scope and delimitation

In the thesis, five key mitigation routes are considered including direct electrification, onboard carbon capture, and three specific categories of fuel are considered: e-fuels, bio-fuels, and blue fuels. There are several potential candidate of alternative fuels within these three categories of fuels including e.g., methanol (MeOH), ammonia (NH3), methane, dimethyl ether, kerosene, diesel, and hydrogen. However, the choices assessed in this thesis are limited to MeOH (as liquid carbonbased fuel), liquefied methane (LMG) (as gaseous carbon-based fuel), NH3 (as nitrogen-based fuel), liquid hydrogen (LH2) and compressed hydrogen (CH2) (as direct use of hydrogen), and hydrotreated vegetable oil (HVO) (as a diesel alternative). These are in addition to the use of carbon capture storage for fossil fuels (MGO and liquefied natural gas (LNG)) and direct electrification. The environmental impact and cost greatly depend on the feedstock and technology used. More details are given in Chapter 5. Emission of carbon needs to be treated with caution in LCA for carbon-based fuels like methane and MeOH [58] because impacts are different depending on the source of carbon. In the thesis and appended paper, atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> captured using direct air capture (DAC) is considered for producing e-methanol (eMeOH) and liquefied emethane (eLMG). Carbon derived directly from fossil sources is disregarded in the thesis as a source of  $CO_2$  because when using fossil carbon, fossil  $CO_2$  emissions to the atmosphere are only postponed [59]. For bio-methanol (bioMeOH) and liquefied bio-methane (bioLMG), the carbon comes from biomass, a biogenic source. Blue fuels considered in the thesis are liquid hydrogen and ammonia. Methanol production from natural gas is not considered a blue fuel alternative since carbon is of fossil origin, and since carbon is part of the methanol molecule, it is not possible to remove all fossil carbon. Another option is capturing and storing fossil carbon and adding carbon from DAC, however, the entire process with such an approach will result in high energy intensity and is not considered.

All fuels studied in this thesis except fossil fuels are investigated in different powertrain configurations including internal combustion engine (ICE) and fuel cell (FC). The battery-electric (BE) option where electricity is the energy carrier is investigated by considering different choices of battery types with different chemistries including nickel manganese cobalt (NMC) and lithium iron phosphate (LFP). Different battery charging scenarios are also included in the scope of the life cycle assessment in Paper IV. This thesis also evaluates the use of post- and pre-combustion onboard a ship for carbon capture of methanol to achieve a circular CO<sub>2</sub> flow, however only post-carbon capture in the case of fossil fuels (MGO and LNG). The appended Papers I-IV use integrated LCA and LCC methods and have different scopes covering different pathways and ship types (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Scope of the LCA and LCC studies covered in Papers I-IV. In Paper I, Engine with OCC is for e-methanol with a circulation of CO<sub>2</sub>. HVO: Hydrotreated vegetable oil, CCS: carbon capture and storage. LNG: liquefied natural gas, NMC: Nickel Manganese Cobalt, LFP: Lithium Iron Phosphate.

Regarding the system boundary used in Papers I-IV, cradle-to-grave is used to cover direct impact during vessel operation, also called tank-to-wake (TtW), impact from fuel production and distribution including infrastructure associated, also called well-to-tank (WtT), and ship manufacturing with end-of-life as shown in Figure 3. One criterion that defines the system boundary is the location where the energy carrier is produced and the bunkering point. Regarding geographical scope, energy carriers are assumed to be produced locally near the bunkering port primarily focusing on Europe. This simplified assumption does not consider the availability of primary energy and does not consider the impacts associated with transporting energy carriers from the location where it is available. It may be noted that these papers cover only the case of newly built ships and do not consider retrofitting existing ships. Another limitation of the thesis is the end of life (EoL) is treated as the simplified cutoff method.



Figure 3: Illustration of the scope of the thesis in terms of various stages involved in the cradle-to-grave analysis.

The energy system modeling used for Paper V differs from the life cycle thinking perspective. The energy system model used in this study is the Global Energy Transition (GET) model where the fuel and propulsion choice for the ship is analyzed based on how it fits into a larger global energy system, where different energy sectors compete for the same energy sources which also have limited availability. Figure 4 illustrates the shipping part of ESM and related energy systems focused on in Paper V. It also shows the connection of environmental impacts to various stages, the life cycle inventory used in the ESM is mainly developed and collected during the thesis (from Paper I-IV).



Figure 4: The schematic representation of the shipping sector and energy supply chain used and environmental impacts assessed in the energy system model in Paper V of this thesis.

### 1.4. Outline of the thesis

This thesis is broken down into seven parts, describing the method and findings of this thesis. Chapter 2 describes life cycle thinking including a prospective life cycle thinking approach, a review of other life cycle studies in shipping, and the latest IMO LCA guidelines. Chapter 2 also summarizes challenges associated with emerging technologies in life cycle assessment and life cycle costing. Chapter 3 describes the framework used for integrating LCA and LCC tools. This tool is used for Papers I-IV and is related to the first research question. This includes describing important methodological steps, such as the goal and scope definition, inventory analysis, impact assessment, and interpretation of results. In Chapter 4, the decarbonization pathways, included in this thesis are described.

Chapter 5 provides an overview of the ESM and GET used in Paper V. This chapter also includes the description of GET model and also describes the framework used to integrate GET and LCA. Chapter 6 summarizes the results from the appended papers including energy, climate impact,

and other environmental and economic tradeoffs. These findings bring aspects to the second research question. Chapter 6 ends with the main findings regarding the energy transition under different shipping policy scenarios and the result from the integration of LCA and GET relevant to the third research question. In Chapter 7, discussions regarding the research questions and findings from the results are presented. Learning outcomes and future work are also included in this chapter.

Life cycle thinking is an approach based on systems thinking where the material, energy, cost flows, and interactions between the processes and the environment during a product's/service life cycle (from raw material extraction to disposal) are analyzed to quantify the sustainability of the entire system [40]. Life cycle thinking can be used for assessing the three dimensions of sustainability: environmental, economic, and social. LCA, LCC, and social LCA (sLCA) are three methods based on life cycle thinking to assess environmental, economic, and social aspects of a product or service respectively. A life cycle approach known as life cycle sustainability assessment was proposed by the UNEP/SETAC Life Cycle Initiative that addresses environmental, economic, and social dimensions in one assessment [60]. In this thesis, however, only the environmental and economic aspects covered by LCC and LCA are considered. sLCA is not included in this thesis.

### 2.1. Prospective life cycle assessment

An LCA is a systematic approach used to evaluate the potential environmental impact of a product or service throughout its life cycle, from cradle to grave, from the extraction of resources, production, use, and end of life (EOL) [40]. This holistic perspective of LCA helps track the problem-shifting from one environmental problem to another, from one process to another, and from one region to another. LCA is a useful tool for identifying areas where a product or service can be improved to reduce its environmental impact and for making comparisons between different products or services for decision support. The International Organization for Standardization (ISO) provides standardized guidelines and requirements in ISO 14040 and ISO 14044 for conducting a conventional LCA study. The methodological framework as per ISO 14040 includes four steps: the goal and scope definition, inventory analysis, impact assessment, and interpretation of results [40] as shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5: Four phases in the ISO framework for conducting LCA.

In this thesis, technological systems contain multiple emerging technologies calling for futureoriented LCA, and future-oriented assessments do not have standardized or structured guidelines like conventional LCA. Moreover, there are different types of future-oriented LCAs based on the approach and sometimes there is an overlap in the approaches between them in terms of techniques used [61]. These different future-oriented LCAs and their approaches are summarized by Giesen et al. [61] and Cucurachi et al. [62], as shown in Table 2. The terms prospective LCA (pLCA) and ex-ante LCA appear to refer to the same concept and may be viewed as umbrella terms. However, most ex-ante studies are conducted on new technologies that are at an earlier stage of development than those technologies covered in pLCA studies [61]. In this thesis, emerging technologies within a technological system that are in the early stages of the development phase, are assessed, and the environmental LCA performed in this thesis is referred to as pLCA. This term is used in line with the definition listed in Table 2 as used in the study by Arvidsson et al. [54].

In this thesis, pLCA is defined as an environmental assessment method used to evaluate the potential environmental impact of the life cycle of an emerging technological system modeled at a later, more advanced stage. The prospective assessment at the early development stage allows for more flexibility in making changes related to design, investment, etc. The emerging technological systems will have more radical changes in the processes around them. Hence, these processes need to be specifically modeled for the technological system and would be the focus of the assessment. These processes are commonly referred to as "foreground processes,". Other processes, called background processes, provide the context for the assessment of the foreground processes are assumed to be static and are modeled at the current stage of development. Together, the foreground and background processes provide a comprehensive view of the environmental impacts of a system throughout its entire life cycle.

Table 2: Future-oriented LCAs used in various literature,	adapted from Cucurachi et a	l. [62] and Giesen et	al. [61].
---	-----------------------------	-----------------------	-----------

Type of LCA	Description or approach used.
Consequential LCA	This method assesses the consequences caused by changes in the technological landscape, such as the
	introduction of a new technology or changes in policies [62].
Dynamic LCA	This assessment emphasizes incorporating the dynamics of parameters that are anticipated to change
-	over time and comparing various development pathways over time [61].
Anticipatory LCA	This method focuses on the most relevant uncertainties, exploring both reasonable and extreme
	scenarios of future environmental burdens, including the values of decision-makers in the analysis to
	guide research, and development, and innovation [61].
Prospective LCA	This approach is used to assess an emerging technology in its early stages of development (such as small-
	scale production), but the technology is being modeled at a later, more advanced stage (e.g., large-scale
	production) [54].
Ex-Ante LCA	An assessment is done on a new technology before it is used commercially to guide R&D decisions so that
	this technology is more environmentally friendly than the incumbent technology [61].

### 2.2. Challenges for performing pLCA

Assessment using pLCA involves many challenges due to the difficulty in forecasting the changes and there are no standardized approaches for overcoming such challenges. Hetherington et al. [63] identify the challenges in pLCA during the development of emerging technologies as comparability (how emerging and mature technology can be compared), scaling issues (how the emerging technology is to be scaled), data availability (also quality), and uncertainty (the uncertainties while scaling up). Thonemann et al. [64] identified the challenges in comparability (aim, functionality, system boundary, life cycle impact assessment (LCIA) methodology), data (availability, quality, and scaling), and uncertainty. Arvidsson et al. [54] highlight the importance of modeling the foreground system based on scenarios and predictions and avoiding a temporal mismatch between the foreground and background systems. According to Cucurachi et al. [62] the main challenge is the lack of information on the projected final system and the possibility of new environmental impacts.

In the review study by Giesen et al. [61], it is shown that the challenges vary by discipline and that they can be linked to the four phases of the LCA. The challenges identified in terms of goal and scope are time frame selection (when will the new technology be expected to be operational), functional unit selection (same functionality for technologies compared), and incumbent technology selection [61]. In the life cycle inventory (LCI) phase, challenges identified are: upscaling of technology; availability of data for foreground processes; temporal changes in background processes; and market share [61]. In impact assessment, challenges include the possibility of a new impact not being identified and changes in characterization factors over time [61]. The challenges in the interpretation stage would be uncertainty and unknowns with new technologies [61]. Another review by Moni et al. [65] identifies methodological challenges with regard to technical maturity which includes comparability (uncertainty in functions and system boundary), data availability and quality, scaling up issues, uncertainties in the model, data, and communication, and assessment time.

Most of the above studies also suggest approaches to overcome the challenges. Arvidsson, et al. [54] suggested a method for inventory modeling for upscaling emerging processes based on predictive scenarios or scenario ranges. Moni et al. [65] have compiled some overarching suggestions, but do not mention how they can be integrated into LCA. Similarly, Giesen et al [61], have compiled potential remedies based on challenges specific to each phase. Thonemann et al. [64] have summarized a framework that is integrated into the LCA guidelines to overcome the challenges of uncertainty, data, and comparability. However, it is not clear how the challenge raised during the different phases can be approached for performing a life cycle assessment. Most of the above studies look into challenges associated with a single emerging technology. However, in the shipping sector, there are multiple emerging technologies in the same technological system. For example, the technological system '*liquid hydrogen in fuel cell (FC)*', there are several emerging technology, etc. Assessing such technological systems, with multiple emerging technologies, is complex and more challenging.

### 2.3. Life cycle costing

Currently, for economic assessment of emerging technologies, TEA is widely used. However, TEA typically focuses on the production process or only includes cradle-to-gate making it difficult to integrate with LCA in terms of the system boundary, functional unit, and system model [66]. LCC is a tool for assessing the economic dimension of sustainability and is capable of supporting decision-making at different stages of the life cycle and is aligned with the LCA study with a life cycle thinking [39]. Unlike LCA, LCC does not have a general standard that provides guidelines on how it should be performed, but it should cover the cost of the system across the financial life cycle stages, like investment, operation, maintenance, and disposal. One of the guidelines for LCC is ISO 15686-5, which is specifically for planning the life of the buildings and built assets. The standard defines LCC as "a systematic and comprehensive methodology for determining the total cost of ownership of a product or system over its entire life cycle, including all the costs associated with the product or system, including purchase price, maintenance, repair, and disposal costs" [67]. The steps suggested in the guideline include 'identifying the objectives and scope of the analysis', 'determining the life cycle phases to be considered', 'developing an inventory of

costs, revenues and risks', 'evaluating the costs, and revenues over the life cycle' and 'interpreting the results of the analysis' [67]. Overall, the guidelines are similar to the LCA methodology.

Rödger et al. [39] distinguish LCC into conventional LCC (cLCC), environmental LCC (eLCC), and societal LCC (sLCC) depending on the purpose and target group. In this thesis, only conventional LCC is used. In LCC, analysis is done based on cost flows in terms of expenses (outflow) and revenue (inflow) over different life cycle phases. Another aspect of LCC is that there are several stakeholders involved in different life cycle phases and each stakeholder has a different type of impact. The cLCC is often performed from the perspective of a single actor, where discounting of the costs is also considered. In the eLCC method, costs for all actors and environmental emissions or wastes from the system would also be internalized in terms of monetary value [39]. In sLCC, apart from the costs for all actors and the internalized environmental cost, the external costs (i.e., impacts on third parties) are also considered. In the cost of all actors in the life cycle will not work as the expense of one actor is the revenue of another [39].

### 2.4. Integration of the LCA and LCC

The integration of LCA and LCC enables the identification of environmental and economic tradeoffs while selecting the emerging technology. However, LCA and LCC are often used with little integration or done independently [68]. Franca et al. [68] have reviewed the challenges in the integration and identified the challenges as time- and resource-intensiveness of analysis, lack of combined knowledge, lack of tools to do an integrated assessment, differences in the scope and system boundaries, and differences in the background data. Miah et al. [52] also analyzed the different integrated methods for LCA and LCC. In addition, there are several studies that have tried to integrate TEA and LCA for emerging technologies [66, 69-72], the challenges associated with this integration can be summarized as follows: lack of tools for conducting assessment together, different system boundaries, compatibility of technology development processes, compatibility of cost and technical data, and lack of data availability and uncertainty. The LCA and LCC integration performed in this thesis is explained in Chapter 3.

### 2.5. LCA and LCC literature in shipping

LCA studies focusing on the prospective assessment of alternative shipping fuels are limited and some are detailed in Table 3, adopted from Brynolf et al. [13]. The studies presented in Table 3 highlight challenges in the shipping sector for decarbonization pathways because of differences and the complexity of the technological systems in the pathways. However, differences in the scope and functional unit between studies should be noted. Most of the studies found in the literature have not incorporated a prospective modeling approach for emerging pathways. Some studies have performed both LCA and cost assessment of the system [43, 49, 73], but it is unclear how they have integrated them in terms of inventory data. Lack of integration can result in discrepancies between the material, energy, and cost inventory data for the same system when, for example, fuel prices are frequently adopted from other studies. A uniform choice of scope and the functional unit can improve the comparability of studies.

	5 5	0, ,	11 0	
References	Energy carrier relevant to this study	Impact considered	System boundary and functional unit	Costing method
Bicer and Dincer [74]	Hydrogen, ammonia	Global warming, ecotoxicity, ecotoxicity, acidification, ozone layer depletion, and abiotic depletion	Well to haul FU: 1tonnekm	-
Bicer and Dincer [75]	Hydrogen, ammonia	Global warming potential, abiotic depletion, acidification, stratospheric ozone layer depletion, and ecotoxicity	Cradle to grave FU: 1tonnekm	-
Fan, et al. [76]	Electricity	Global warming	Cradle to grave FU: Ship life	LCC
Fernández-Ríos, et al. [77]	Hydrogen	Global Warming, acidification, eutrophication, ozone layer depletion, abiotic depletion potential, ecotoxicity, human toxicity, and photochemical Ozone formation	Cradle to grave FU: 1kWh ICE out	-
Gilbert, et al. [78]	Hydrogen, methanol	Global Warming	Well-to-Propeller FU: 1kWh	-
Ling-Chin and Roskilly [79]	Electricity	Global Warming, acidification, eutrophication, ozone layer depletion, abiotic depletion potential, ecotoxicity, human toxicity, and photochemical ozone formation	Well to wake FU: Ship life	-
Jeong, et al. [80]	Electricity	Global warming, acidification, eutrophication, and photochemical ozone formation	Well to wake FU: Ship life	-
Law, et al. [81]	Hydrogen, ammonia, methanol, battery	Global warming, air pollutant	Well to wake FU: 1kWh ICE out	LCC
Lindstad, et al. [82]	Hydrogen, ammonia, methanol, battery	Global warming	Well to wake FU: 1kWh ICE out	тсо
Malmgren, et al. [83]	Methanol	Global Warming, acidification, eutrophication, ozone layer depletion, abiotic depletion potential, ecotoxicity, human toxicity, and photochemical ozone formation	Well-to-propeller FU: round trip	-
Menon and Chan [84]	Hydrogen	Global Warming	Well-to-propeller FU: daily	-
Mestemaker, et al. [85]	Hydrogen	Global Warming, acidification, eutrophication, and photochemical ozone formation	Well to wake FU: Ship life	NPV
Perčić, et al. [86]	Hydrogen, battery	Global Warming	Well to wake FU:Nautical-mile	LCC
Perčić, et al. [87]	Hydrogen, battery	Global Warming	Well to wake FU:Nautical-mile	LCC
Perčić et al. [49]	Hydrogen, methanol, and battery	Global Warming	Well to wake FU:Nautical-mile	LCC

Table 3: Summary of LCA studies considering e-fuel and batteries for shipping.

### 2.6. IMO LCA guidelines

IMO has adopted specific LCA guidelines for marine fuels with resolution MEPC/81/16 in March 2024 based on the general principles and methodology of ISO 14040:2006 [88]. The aim is to cover the whole fuel life cycle, from feedstock extraction/cultivation/recovery, feedstock conversion to fuel, transportation as well as distribution/bunkering, and fuel utilization onboard a ship [88] but only focus on GHG emissions. Another important part of the IMO guideline is the introduction of the fuel lifecycle label, which is a technical tool that collects and conveys information for the life cycle assessment of marine fuels and energy carriers.
The scope of IMO LCA guideline includes well-to-tank (WtT) and tank-to-wake (TtW) to assess well-to-wake (WTW) GHG intensity and the functional unit is 1 MJ of fuel. The guideline uses the attributional approach expressing the global warming potential over a 100-year time horizon (GWP100) as given in the fifth IPCC assessment report. WtT emissions (GHG<sub>WTT</sub>) represent GHG emissions resulting from growing or extracting raw materials, producing and transporting the fuel to the point of use, including bunkering. The guideline explicitly does not mention the inclusion of impact associated with the construction of infrastructure or facilities. The WtT calculation (equation 1) includes emissions associated with the feedstock ( $e_{fecu}$ ), emissions caused by direct land use change ( $e_1$ ), emissions associated with the transport of the feedstock to the final fuel product ( $e_p$ ), emissions associated with the transport of feedstock, transport of finished fuel, storage, local delivery, retail storage and bunkering ( $e_{td}$ ), emissions from soil carbon accumulation ( $e_{sca}$ ), and emissions credit from carbon capture and storage ( $e_{ccs}$ ).

$$GHG_{WTT} = e_{fecu} + e_l + e_p + e_{td} - e_{sca} - e_{ccs}$$
(1)

TtW methodology quantifies and evaluates the intensity of  $CO_2$ ,  $CH_4$ , and  $N_2O$  emitted onboard a ship related to the fuel usage, including combustion/conversion and all relevant fugitive emissions, from the bunker manifold up to the energy converter which is leaked, vented or otherwise lost in the system, with a global warming potential. This is given in equation 2, where LHV: lower heating value,  $C_{slipship}$ : % fuel escaped from the energy converter system,  $C_{fug}$ . : %fuel escaped from tank and fuel lines.  $CF_i$ : emission factor for pollutant i,  $GWP_i$ : GWP100 of pollutant i,  $C_{sfx}$ : share of GHG in the component of the fuel,  $S_{FC}$ : carbon source factor (0 or 1),  $e_c$ : emission credits generated by biomass growth,  $S_{FCCU}$  : carbon source factor to determine whether the emission credits from captured  $CO_2$ ,  $e_{ccu}$ : emission credits from the used captured  $CO_2$ ,  $e_{occs}$ : emission credit from carbon capture and storage. The WTW emission (GHG<sub>WTW</sub>) is the sum of GHG<sub>WTT</sub> and GHG<sub>TTW</sub>.

$$GHG_{TTW} = \frac{1}{LHV} \left(1 - \frac{1}{100} \left(C_{slip_{ship}} + C_{fug}\right) \times \left(\sum_{i} CF_{i} \times GWP_{i}\right) + \left(\frac{1}{100} \left(c_{slip_{ship}} + C_{fug}\right) \times C_{sfx} \times GWP_{i}\right) - S_{FC} \times e_{c} - S_{FCCU} \times e_{ccu} - e_{occs}\right)$$

$$(2)$$

For some of the factors in equations 1 and 2 it is in the LCA methodology noted that they are pending further methodological guidance. These include  $e_l$ ,  $e_{sca}$ ,  $S_{FCCU}$ ,  $e_{occs}$ .

#### 2.7. Employing life cycle thinking in this thesis

The decarbonization pathways encompass numerous emerging technologies, and in light of the objectives of this thesis, it is essential to evaluate both the environmental impact and the cost of the system concurrently. The interdependence of the parameters, like material, efficiency, emissions, and costs, should be taken into consideration. In line with RQ1, a framework is introduced in this thesis to integrate the LCA and LCC by addressing these challenges at the same time. This framework is formulated as 'Integrated life cycle framework (ILCF)' combining environmental and economic assessment. This integrated framework is explained in detail in Section 3. ILCF is used as the method to perform the life cycle analysis of the decarbonization pathways in Papers I-IV.

# 3. Integrated life cycle framework

The first research question of this thesis is addressed in this chapter by introducing an integrated life cycle framework to perform combined LCA and LCC for decarbonization pathways. The framework is developed during the thesis in four steps. In the first step, the relevant challenges associated with the pLCA and integration of LCC are identified from the method and review literature as discussed in Chapter 2. In the second step, the LCA steps suggested in the ISO 14044 guideline (Figure 5) are taken as the foundation, and challenges are mapped to the four phases (goal and scope definition, life cycle inventory, impact assessment, and interpretation). In the third step, the approaches used in various literature to overcome the challenges are added to the framework. Finally, the steps are iterated to finalize the structure of the framework.

There are two sets of challenges in the methodology, the first one linked to the assessment of emerging technologies using pLCA (discussed in Section 2.2) and the second linked to the integration of LCC (discussed in Section 2.4). Some of these challenges are directly connected to data availability and quality. The challenges identified from the literature for methodology studies of pLCA [54, 61-65] and of LCC integration [52, 66, 68-72] are summarized in Table 4.

Table 4: Challenges identified for pLCA and LCC integration that are considered in the methodology development.

Challenge	LCA phase
Which functional unit should be used for comparison?	
What are the changes associated with the new technological system?	
Where will the changes influence?	
When can technology be assumed to be mature?	Goal and scope
What are the changes in other processes associated with the new technological system?	definition
Which technology or mix of technologies should be selected when several emerging technologies are under	
development (e.g., electrolyzer)?	
Whether processes associated are also emerging and if yes whether it fits with the time horizon?	
What would be the parameters of foreground processes once the technology is developed (energy, material, and	Life cycle
COST INVENTORIES)?	inventory
what would be the temporal changes in the background system?	
Lack of tools for simultaneous assessment of pLCA and LCC using the same inventory.	Impact
What impact categories and associated characterization factors are relevant over time?	assessment
How the uncertainty in future development can be addressed?	•
If a different technology is selected for a foreground process, how would it impact the result?	Interpretation

The integrated framework proposed in this thesis is shown in Figure 6. The red texts are the challenges identified in Table 4, and the blue boxes are approaches integrated into the framework that is used in this thesis to address some challenges while performing life cycle assessment and costing. As described in the second and third steps, the challenges and approaches are mapped to the four phases specified in ISO 14040/44.



Figure 6: Integrated framework used in this thesis for the life cycle analysis of alternative fuels in the shipping sector.

# 3.1. Goal and scope definition

The goal should reflect the intended application of the assessment, the intended audience, and the reason for carrying out the study. When conducting an integrated LCA and LCC assessment, it is necessary to state both environmental and economic goals separately or in combination. The goal definition provides direction for all of the specific aspects of the scope definition, which in turn establishes the parameters for the work that will be done for (life cycle inventory) LCI and (life cycle impact assessment) LCIA [89].

In the scope definition phase, the LCC/LCA study's object (product/service) is identified and defined, that is to define the technological systems along with the supply chain to be analyzed. However, for defining the technological system under study, it is important to review the goal definition and intended audience and ensure the use of a consistent method, data, and assumptions while specifying elements like functional unit, system boundary, geographical representation, foreground system, background system, time-related representation (time horizon), and identify the impact assessment categories.

While defining the functional unit, the major challenge for integrated pLCA and LCC is ensuring that all technological systems can be compared based on the same function, both in impact and cost (Figure 6). Common functional units in LCA studies of maritime fuels, as noted in Table 3, are engine or fuel cell output (in kWh or MWh) or the amount of fuel use (in MJ or kg). Using such functional units will not always give a fair relative comparison as the output energy form differs

for different energy converters (output for a fuel cell /battery is electrical energy and output for an engine is mechanical energy). Moreover, the conversion losses after the energy converters would be different for different powertrain configurations, which may also influence the life cycle result when the ship's life is considered. Different functional units are used for the appended papers; Paper I: round trip, Papers II and III: GT-km and DWT-NM, and Paper IV: annual operation. This selection ensures the comparison between the technological systems and provides the same baseline for impact and cost evaluation, which is the main challenge in the selection of functional units. Paper II and Paper III use transport work capacity as the functional unit; the main advantage of this approach is that variations in capacity could be included as done in Paper III.

When defining system boundaries, the main challenge is to capture all relevant changes in the life cycle stages and processes while establishing a new technological system (Figure 6). It is difficult to identify all the processes (within the technological system and in the related supply chain) that would be subject to change or influenced by the change. Also, these changes would be different depending on the technological systems under consideration. Hence, while comparing different technological systems all processes that changed in one system should be considered in other systems as well. When building life cycle models, the system boundaries, life cycle stages, and processes within each stage should be defined, and it is also important to show activities not included within the system boundary for clear communication. While conducting pLCA, it is also important to differentiate the foreground system processes from the background processes. The foreground processes are processes that are focused on any study, and it is important to include all processes that will change radically due to the new technological system in the foreground system itself. Background data are required to represent the study's context, typically consisting of data for upstream supply chains required for emerging and incumbent technologies to perform the selected functions. The system boundary including foreground processes and background processes defined in the appended papers are summarized in Figure 7.



Figure 7: Representative system boundary used in appended Papers I-IV. Green represents the foreground processes and blue represents the background processes. Ship building phase is not included in Paper I.

The geographical and temporal scope must also be defined, as pLCA must consider a hypothetical future commercial state of the assessed technological system. Defining a particular point in time

is essential for providing a fair comparison between new and existing technologies. Consequently, an explicit temporal scope will also affect the modeling of competing for incumbent technologies and background systems. One of the challenges while assessing foreground processes is that there would be multiple emerging technologies that would be capable of replacing present technology in the market (Figure 6). Another challenge identified is whether all emerging technologies within the system boundary match the time horizon. Also, if multiple emerging technologies compete for the same function how to decide which process suits the best with the technological system and time? These challenges can be addressed by using the technology scale-up method (Section 3.1.1).

## 3.1.1. Technology scale-up

To identify the emerging technology to use for a specific process at a specific point in time, a technology scale-up model can be used. To identify the emerging technology for the processes in the foreground system, the level of maturity of the different emerging technologies considered should be compared (indicating the development stage of the technology). Maturity can be evaluated based on qualitative scaling methods like technological readiness level (TRL) or manufacturing readiness level (MRL). In this thesis, only TRL method is used and the definition of different TRL levels is shown on the x-axis of Figure 8. Figure 8 also shows the technology scale-up model used in this thesis adapted from Thonemann et al. [64].

In Paper I, this model is used to decide on the emerging technologies, e.g., e-ammonia production. Among various technologies possible for e-ammonia production, the Haber-Bosch with electrolysis is selected for the analysis considering the technology scale-up model at the time horizon 2030. This modeling makes use of inputs like interviewing experts, analyzing TEA literature, other literature reviews, etc. As shown in Figure 8, various technologies would have different development pathways and presently  $(t_0)$  they would be at different maturity levels. Technology that suits the time horizon of the study should be used in the technological systems modeling. In addition, it is important to check whether the given technology is compatible with other processes in the technological systems. One example is while selecting technology for hydrogen production for application in FC, the purity level of hydrogen produced from the technology should be considered.

This scaled-up scenario may be based on a comparison with an incumbent technology. An incumbent technology refers to a technology that has already achieved a considerable level of market penetration and is in TRL 9. The incumbent technology has been in use for several years and has well-established supply chains, reliable use, and is better understood than emerging technologies. Such comparison also helps to identify the potential changes required for a new technological system in the supply chain and how likely these systems are to be developed. MGO in compression ignition ICE is the incumbent technology considered in the appended papers. In addition to defining the technological systems and supply chain from cradle to grave, major impact categories that need to be assessed are also identified based on the processes and changes considered in the modeling. The technological systems model includes all processes in the fuel pathway and propulsion system technology used onboard within the defined system boundary. The technological systems models are developed after several iterations and the technological systems defined for the papers are given in Chapter 5 (decarbonization pathways).



Figure 8: Technical readiness level (TRL) definition and technological scale-up model used in this thesis (adapted from Thonemann, et al. [64]). The Figure shows how ET1 is used along with incumbent technology.

# 3.1.2. Technical feasibility analysis

One of the challenges associated with replacing an old system with an emerging technological system is the technical limitation of the surrounding system to accommodate the new system. For ships, one of the major limitations may be the available space onboard for new systems operating on lower energy density fuels and lower power density powertrain technologies. For the new technologies to be used in the ship, it may require changes in ship structure, changes in operation pattern optimized for the energy storage required (e.g., bunkering more often), modification of other systems (e.g., ballast water), and modification in the placement of powertrain components (fuel cell or batteries need not be placed near the shaft and probably an exhaust chimney is not required). Hence the feasibility based on the volume need not be directly proportional to the present system and assessed energy carrier. In this thesis, such possibilities are not analyzed in detail but only investigated at a concept level. Three different approaches are used in the Papers II-IV.

In Paper II, a simple screening is performed with respect to space and weight needed for fuel storage and powertrain units. The total dimension (both volume and mass) for storage and powertrain is calculated for components onboard for each technological system and is compared with the dead weight tonnage (DWT) and gross tonnage (GT) of the specific vessel and based on the ratio of space, the options are categorized not feasible, likely feasible and feasible. Additionally in Paper II, safety risks associated with the handling of fuels such as ammonia and hydrogen onboard were assessed, as ammonia is toxic to human health and hydrogen is explosive in nature. A risk assessment workshop was conducted to analyze the safety risks associated with these fuels. In Paper III, the additional volume and weight are included as a loss in capacity, and the loss in capacity reduces the transport work for the same operation, hence this constraint is reflected in the contribution analysis. In Paper IV, assessment is performed both with space available and allowed draught, the volume available was analyzed with the actual volume available, and the change weight is assessed by estimating the draught of the ship. In the first step, it was checked

that the new estimated draught is within the allowable draught and in the second step, the change in energy demand due to the change in draught is calculated using Holtrop-Mennen's method.

#### 3.2. Inventory analysis

In the inventory phase, the input and output flows including material, energy, and cost flows for each process within the system boundary are identified and quantified. Lack of inventory data for emerging technologies (mostly included in the foreground system) is one of the major challenges of pLCA. This is mainly because the emerging technologies are to be modeled at a future time and are scaled up to include technology development and using assumed performance at full operational scale [54, 62]. For modeling parameters for the processes in the foreground system, two approaches were suggested by Arvidsson et al. [54]. The first approach includes the use of predictive scenarios, which are essential parameters foreseeing a likely development based on input from a wide range of sources like studies using technology learning curves, expert opinions based on experience curves, or comparing techno-economic studies. The second approach is based on developing scenario ranges where the parameters range between extreme high and extreme low. Papers I - III have used only the predictive scenario method in the upscaling of emerging technologies to identify the parameters linked to energy, material, emission, infrastructure, and cost as shown in Figure 9. The data for the prediction of parameters are collected from expert interviews, analyzing literature containing techno-economic and life cycle assessments of the specific technologies. Three predictive pathways (highly optimistic, present status, and less optimistic values) are analyzed to select three different values. In these three papers, a less optimistic value is taken for the main calculation. The other values are used in the interpretation phase for uncertainty analysis.



Figure 9: Predictive scenario modeling used in the thesis adapted from Arvidsson et al [54].

It is important to consider the cost and other inventory parameters scaling up simultaneously but they do not need to be linear as the cost flows may not be linear with the material or energy flows [72]. For the background system, while choosing the parameters of the process based on existing data, temporal mismatch with the foreground system should be avoided [54]. One example of adjusting temporal change of the background information used in all papers is the electricity mix of the grid. Different approaches are used in the appended papers, in Papers I-III the electricity mixes are adjusted to the scenario projection for the year 2030 based on different forecasts. In these papers, forecasts of electricity mixes are taken from the IEA for global mixes [90], and EU and Swedish grid mixes from the EU Commission based on the reference year 2020 [91]. In

the scenario analysis of Paper III, another approach used for deriving electricity mix from the prospective LCI background database called premise v1.5.8 [92] was used for the analysis that combines the Ecoinvent database [93] and the REMIND model [94]. This approach is also used in Paper IV to derive the electricity mix. The cost inventory data is treated differently from other inventories as the final cost flow of a process represents all upstream flows [43]. One example is that in manufacturing only the final cost of purchasing needs to be considered, upstream costs like the cost of raw material for manufacturing will be already included in the purchased cost. So, integrating the costs and other flows for the same technological systems should be done with caution and it is better to calculate both flows separately. However, it should be ensured that the data are consistent with each other. In this thesis, the fuel costs are calculated from the energy feedstock cost (electricity, biomass, and natural gas cost) considering the energy and consumables required in each stage of the life cycle and the investment cost of the technology under consideration. Also, the parameters are selected based on the same prospective pathway as in the inventory of technological parameters.

#### 3.3. Impact assessment

To assess the environmental impacts, the main challenges are potential new types of environmental impact and possible variation of characterization factors over time. These challenges are not investigated in this thesis. The challenge regarding the integration of LCA and LCC is conducting the assessment with the same set of inventory data, a specific python based codes are made for performing LCA and the LCC assessments performed.

In the impact assessment phase, the total potential environmental impact and total costs are evaluated for the systems throughout the life cycle. The environmental impacts are calculated from the environmental loads that were quantified in the inventory analysis phase. The environmental impacts can be calculated using various life cycle impact assessment (LCIA) methodologies based on either midpoint and/or endpoint approaches. The midpoint level is used in Papers I, II, III, and IV because there are more impact categories and the results are more accurate and precise at the midpoint level than at the endpoint level, which is typically used for three protection areas [89] as shown in Figure 10. In all the appended papers, the sixth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) for calculating GWP [95] has been used. In Papers I to III, the other impact categories assessed are according to the Environmental Footprint (EF) 3.0 LCIA method recommended by the European Commission's Joint Research Centre [96]. In Paper IV, only six different impact categories are assessed including particulate matter formation, terrestrial acidification, marine eutrophication, ozone depletion, freshwater ecotoxicity, and finally mineral resource depletion, using two different and complementary indicators. The mineral resource depletion impact category is first assessed using the crustal scarcity indicator [97] and then using the surplus ore indicator to capture a shorterterm resource availability perspective [98]. The total surplus ore potential (SOP), as well as the results for all impact categories other than global warming and mineral resource depletion, were calculated using the CFs reported in ReCiPe 2016 v1.03 midpoint (Heirarchist view) [98].



Figure 10: Life cycle impact assessment showing the midpoints, endpoints, and areas of protection. The midpoint indicator shown is used in this thesis for impact assessment.

The total environmental impact results (IR) for various categories (C) are calculated using Equation 1 from the characterization factor (CF) of the substance (i) as determined by the respective LCIA method, and the amount of substance  $(m_i)$  emitted into the environment. All cases' results are calculated to the functional unit.

$$IR_C = \sum_i CF_i \times m_i \tag{1}$$

The environmental impacts are expressed in units that are difficult to interpret because they do not correspond to perceptible problems or prevalent threats [99]. Even though normalization is optional as per ISO 14044 [40], normalization provides a reference situation for the environmental pressures [100]. In Papers I, II, and III, the global normalization factors (NFs) are taken from EF 3.0 [101]. Global NFs represent the relevance of the total environmental impact in a certain category in a global context [101]. Normalized value (NV) is calculated using Equation 2, where c represents the impact category.

$$NV_C = \frac{IR_C}{NF_C} \tag{2}$$

When comparing different technological options in terms of environmental impacts, it is often difficult to make decisions as the options have different environmental tradeoffs. In this context to compare different alternatives or if none of the alternatives are clearly better than another, a single score weighted value may be used as a tool. To present the overview of the results from the papers, a single score-weighted value is used in this thesis. However, this weighing factor is used in Paper III and also in Section 6.4 of this thesis. Weighting assists in identifying the most relevant impact categories and putting data in an aggregated format for better communication, it also serves to guide decision-makers [102]. However, weighing is based on the value choices of experts and not scientifically based [40]. The weighted value of each category is calculated using Equation 3, where the weighting factor is taken from the weighing approach used in EF 3.0 [102].

$$Weighted \ value = \frac{NV_C}{Weighting \ factor}$$
(3)

The total energy demand for the technological system is calculated from energy quantified in the inventory analysis phase along with the environmental impact. Cost assessment is performed based on the cost inventories. Presently, there is a lack of tools that can perform integrated

assessments of the cost and environment. The appended papers use a combination of openLCA, Excel, and Python software for simultaneous assessment, where the customized codes are developed in Python. The code captures the same parameters and inventories for LCC and LCA. Discounting the results of the LCC is often debated as it is inconsistent with the steady-state assumption of LCA [39]. However, for all appended papers discount rate is considered as the assessment was done from the owners' perspective and investors have a time preference for the payment. The future cost is discounted to the present value using the capital recovery factor (*crf*) given in Equation 4, where *t* is the service life of the ship, and *i* is the discount rate. The various discount rates are investigated in the appended papers.

$$crf = \frac{i(1+i)^t}{(1+i)^{t}-1}$$
 (4)

Total life cycle cost is calculated by adding CAPEX-related cost (includes the acquisition cost, replacement cost, and cost of disposal) with OPEX-related cost (fuel-related cost, consumable cost, and maintenance cost). The capital recovery factor is only used for CAPEX-related costs.

#### 3.4. Interpretation

In the interpretation phase, the results from the inventory analysis and impact assessment are analyzed to ensure they are consistent with the goal and scope. The main method to interpret the results in all appended papers is contribution analysis. Contribution analysis breaks down the contribution from different processes and identifies which parts of a system or process have the biggest impact on the overall outcomes. It is used to understand which processes of the life cycle are the most environmentally or economically significant. Another method used in the interpretation phase is the use of indicators. For example, cost-integrated environmental indicators can support decision-making by understanding the tradeoffs. One such indicator is ecoefficiency assessment which is defined in ISO 14045:2012 as a 'quantitative management tool which enables the study of life-cycle environmental impacts of a product system along with its product system value for a stakeholder' [103]. In this thesis, a similar quantitative indicator named carbon emission abatement cost (CAC) is used which compares the increase in the cost of technical options with the potential GHG reduction associated with the same technology (Equation 5). Policymakers can use CAC data to monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of policies for different pathways aimed at reducing climate impact.

$$CAC(\notin/tCO_2eq) = \frac{LCC \ relative \ to \ reference \ (\notin/kWhprop)}{GWP100 \ relative \ to \ reference \ (tCO_2eq/kWhprop)}$$
(5)

During the interpretation phase, it is essential to evaluate the robustness of the results, particularly given the prospective nature of the technologies being assessed. Three approaches are used to assess the robustness of the results in the interpretation phase: i) sensitivity analysis, ii) scenario analysis, and iii) uncertainty analysis (Table 5). Uncertainty analysis is used to evaluate the variation of different parameter values associated with different development predictions. Since uncertainties of several parameters are assessed, a statistical method called Monte Carlo analysis is used. Monte Carlo simulations use random sampling of data, within given ranges, to simulate and analyze the behavior of complex systems with uncertainties in the data. In the appended papers analyses are performed by creating a mathematical model of a system in the program Python and a large number of simulations are run using randomly generated data. Simulation is performed with a uniform distribution of the range of parameters with 100,000 iterations to generate a distribution of possible outcomes for the system. This approach provides a better understanding of the reliability of the data and the possible range of impacts.

Unlike uncertainty analysis, scenario analysis is used to explore 'what if' situations to understand the potential outcome of hypothetical scenarios based on different assumptions. The scenario analysis is used for wider strategies, e.g. charging strategies for battery options are used as separate scenarios in Paper I and Paper IV. Sensitivity analysis can identify the input parameter that has the most influence on the result. The sensitivity analysis helps identify input parameters that have the most significant impact on the results, by only changing the single parameter that needs to be assessed while keeping others constant. This allows for prioritization of efforts to improve the model and also allows a deeper understanding of the system. One example is when the sensitivity of the carbon intensity of the electricity mix is evaluated in Papers I-III.

Approach	Purpose
Uncertainty analysis	Quantifies the degree of confidence in the LCA results by evaluating the uncertainty in the input data based on different projections.
Scenario analysis	Scenario analysis is used to explore 'what if' situations to understand the potential outcome of hypothetical scenarios based on different assumptions.
Sensitivity analysis	Sensitivity analysis helps to identify input parameter that has the most influence on the result by changing the single parameter that needs to be assessed while keeping others constant.

Table 5: Approaches used in the robustness of results.

# 4. Shipping and decarbonization pathways

The decarbonization of shipping can be achieved by a combination of operational energy efficiency measures (mainly related to reducing the energy demand in the way the ship is maintained and operated), technical efficiency measures (mainly related to reducing the energy demand by technological improvement), and uptake of alternative energy carrier or onboard carbon abatement technologies. This thesis focuses only on the third measure, which is the uptake of the alternative energy carrier or carbon abatement technologies. The uptake of the alternative energy carrier and carbon abatement technologies can be categorized in different ways.

In this thesis the pathways are categorized into five key mitigation strategies as shown in Figure 11: 1) E-fuels: E-fuels or electro-fuels are synthetically produced energy carriers that contain electrolytic hydrogen (eH2) produced by the electrolysis of water using electricity, directly or chemically bonded with carbon or nitrogen [9], 2) Blue fuels: Blue fuels are synthesized using the hydrogen produced by removing carbon from fossil fuels and storing the carbon permanently to prevent its release into the atmosphere and, hence limiting the life-cycle climate impact [9], 3) Bio-fuels: fuels produced from biomass and the carbon that is released during combustion or conversion of bio-fuels is sequestered during biomass growth, rendering them as low-climate impact fuels [104], 4) Battery electric: Electricity, stored in onboard batteries, used for the ship's energy demand, and 5) Onboard carbon capture and storage (OCC) capture  $CO_2$  at exhaust when powered by fossil fuels [105, 106] and captured  $CO_2$  can be unloaded at a port reception facility and sent to permanent storage. Additional solutions, such as wind-assisted propulsion and nuclear propulsion can be added as different strategies, however, they fall beyond the scope of this thesis.

#### 4.1. Alternative energy carriers

In this thesis, six main alternative energy carriers are considered other than MGO and LNG, i) methanol, ii) liquid methane, iii) liquid hydrogen, iv) ammonia, v) electricity, and vi) biodiesel (in the form of HVO). Each energy carrier has different properties like energy density, boiling point, etc. (Table 6). Currently, most of these energy carriers are used as chemicals rather than fuels and are derived from fossil fuels. Achieving carbon neutrality in fuel production requires a cautious selection of feedstock sources. This includes avoiding fossil carbon emissions during fuel production when using fossil feedstocks (blue fuels) or by using renewable feedstocks (bio-fuels or electrofuels).

	Liquid NH₃ [107]	Liquid H <sub>2</sub> [107]	Methanol [108]	Liquid CH₄	LNG	HVO	MGO
Boiling point [109]	-33.4	-253	65	-162	-162	>180	>180
Lower heat value [M]/kg]	18.8	120	19.9	50	48	44	42.7
Auto ignition temperature [°C]	651	585	464	540	540	204	210
Flammability Limits in air [vol.%]	15-28	4.7-75	7.3-36	5.3-15	5.3-15	0.6-7.5	0.5 -5
Density in liquid form (kg/m³)	682.6	70.8	791.4	422,6	468.1	770-790	796-841

Table 6: Major properties of fuels considered included in the study.



Figure 11: Key mitigation strategies considered in this thesis.

# 4.1.1. E-fuels

E-hydrogen forms the base for all e-fuels and is produced by electrolysis of water with electricity using electrolyzers. Three electrolyzers constitute the main technologies that currently exist: i) Proton exchange membrane electrolysis cell (PEMEC), ii) solid oxide electrolysis cell (SOEC), and iii) Alkaline electrolyzers (AEC). Comparing the environmental impacts, there is no significant variation between the PEM electrolyzer and the alkaline electrolyzer [110]. Although the SOEC offers better efficiency, the cost of solid oxide electrolyzers is high compared to the other two electrolyzers [111]. After considering the cost-effectiveness of these electrolyzers using the technological scale-up model explained in Chapter 3, AEC is considered in Papers I-III. E-fuel production pathways are shown in Figure 12.



Figure 12: E-fuel production pathways

*Compressed e-hydrogen:* To increase the density and volumetric energy content, the most common method is to compress the gas and store it in pressurized tanks. The most common pressures are 350 bar and 700 bar. Considering the higher energy density of 700 bar compressed hydrogen [112], this was assumed in Paper II. As the results in Paper II for compressed hydrogen were shown to be less promising, these options were not considered in any other studies.

*Liquid e-hydrogen:* Liquid hydrogen has higher energy density by volume than compressed hydrogen but to liquefy 1 kg of hydrogen (boiling point is -253°C), theoretically, a minimum of 3.3 kWh of energy is required [113]. However, it is impossible to achieve this theoretical efficiency, and efficiency will depend on the liquefaction processes. Among many liquefaction cycles, including the Claude Process, Collins Process, Linde Process, and reverse Brayton cycle, this thesis assumes the liquefaction method using a reverse Brayton cycle [114].

*E-ammonia*: Ammonia is widely produced using the Haber-Bosch process from hydrogen and nitrogen ( $N_2 + 3H_2 = 2NH_3$ ). In the case of the production of e-ammonia, the feedstocks are e-hydrogen and nitrogen. From this process, the output is liquid NH<sub>3</sub>. Nitrogen can be obtained with an air separation unit, cryogenic air distillation is a low-cost technology that can deliver high-purity nitrogen in high volumes [115].

*E-methanol*: E-methanol is assumed to be produced from e-hydrogen and  $CO_2$  by  $CO_2$  hydrogenation ( $CO_2 + 3H_2 = CH_3OH + H_2O$ ). This study assumes the Sabatier process described by Kiss et al. [116] which requires electricity and heat even though the process is exothermic.  $CO_2$  is assumed from DAC technology used in commercial-scale plants operated by Climeworks in Hinwil and Hellisheiöi, capturing  $CO_2$  by cyclic temperature-vacuum swing adsorption [117]. The thermal energy required for the process is assumed to be produced using electricity, hence the electricity input is considered instead of the heat input.

*E-methane:* E-methane can be produced from e-hydrogen, and captured  $CO_2$  ( $CO_2 + 4H_2 = CH_4 + 2H_2O$ ) [118]. The study assumes that methane is produced by the Sabatier reaction process, which requires electricity and heat even though the process is exothermic [118]. In addition, the methane generated is liquefied using cascade technology [119].

#### 4.1.2. Bio-fuels

The portfolio for producing bio-fuels is broad and includes various biogenic feedstocks (e.g. woody biomass, sugar/starch-rich crops, oil crops, waste oils and fat, sewage waste, etc.) and various conversion technologies (e.g. gasification, anaerobic digestion, pyrolysis, hydro-treatment, esterification, fermentation) [104]. Advanced biomass feedstocks derived from waste and residues, such as agricultural and forest residues, and municipal organic solid waste, do not need the use of dedicated land [120]. Agroforestry residues and waste account for major biomass potential globally even though the current utilization is low [121]. A large amount of agroforestry residues is available across Europe that could be utilized to make bio-fuels [122]. Gasification of forest residue is the main biomass pathway considered in this study, despite there being multiple options for producing bio-fuels from feedstocks that can avoid food vs fuel competition [104]. It is important to ensure that forest harvest residue used as feedstock is obtained from sustainably managed forests in order to prevent detrimental effects on forest health and minimize disturbances to the ecosystem [123].

Gasification of biomass feedstock results in an energy-rich synthesis gas (syngas), a mixture of mostly carbon monoxide and hydrogen with some  $CO_2$  and water, similar to the gasification of coal [124]. The gasifier considered is a heat pipe reformer containing two separate sections: a gasification reactor and a combustion reactor [125]. In the gasification chamber of the reactor, the wood is gasified with steam operated at high pressure [125]. Char from gasification (by-product) and additional wood is combusted with air in the combustion reactor for the required heat [125]. It is assumed that 30% of the biomass is combusted in the combustion chamber, at around 70% gasification efficiency [125]. Syngas cleaning and upgradation are required at different quality levels depending on which bio-fuel needs to be produced. Bio-fuel pathways based on gasification are shown in Figure 13. In addition to the gasification route, hydrotreated vegetable oil (HVO) is also considered in Paper IV.



Figure 13: Bio-fuel production pathways based on gasification route.

**Bio-methanol:** The raw syngas from gasification are treated using acid gas removal and water gas shift reactions are sent to the methanol synthesis plant for the production of bio-methanol. It is assumed that except for the carbon that flows into the methanol, all remaining carbon in the biomass is emitted as  $CO_2$ .

*Liquid bio-methane:* Liquid bio-methane is produced in a similar way as bio-methanol, except that the treated syngas are sent to methanation for the production of methane gas. Similar to bio-

methanol it is assumed that the remaining carbon in the biomass other than what flows into methane is emitted as  $CO_2$ . Bio-methane is then upgraded and liquefied (same process as mentioned in e-methane) to produce liquid bio-methane.

*Liquid bio-hydrogen:* Liquid bio-hydrogen is produced using the gasification of biomass in a similar process as bio-methane and bio-methanol. However, syngas is treated differently at acid gas removal and waste gas shift where the  $H_2$  concentration in treated syngas is maximized during syngas treatment. Afterward, the treated syngas containing raw  $H_2$  is purified and separated in pressure swing adsorption to obtain hydrogen with a purity of >99.97% [125]. The tail gas from pressure swing adsorption is combusted with air in the gasification combustion chamber to recover energy. The carbon in the biomass is assumed to be emitted as  $CO_2$  into the atmosphere. The hydrogen is then liquified similar to the liquid e-hydrogen [10, 33].

**Bio-ammonia:** Bio-ammonia is assumed to be produced from bio-hydrogen and nitrogen using the Haber-Bosch process. The electricity required for the Haber-Bosch process and the air separation unit (ASU) is modeled as the e-ammonia pathway with the only difference being that hydrogen comes from the biomass gasification route.

*HVO:* HVO is a biodiesel derived from hydrotreated oils and fats sourced from various biological feedstocks. The biological feedstock used for HVO in Paper IV is derived from the current Swedish composition for HVO production, including 76% animal fats, 12% used cooking oil (UCO), and the remainder from various vegetable oils [126]. Animal byproducts from slaughterhouses are transformed into fats and proteins by rendering, and these fats are used for producing HVO via hydrotreatment. UCO and vegetable oils can be hydrotreated directly. The hygenization procedure necessary for the handling of animal byproducts (Categories 1 and 2) is excluded from the analysis, as mandated by the RED regulation [127].

# 4.1.3. Blue fuels

Blue hydrogen is generated through the process of methane reforming of natural gas, along with  $CO_2$  capture and storage (Figure 14). Methane reforming of natural gas can be achieved through either steam methane reforming or auto-thermal reforming. Simulation results from Rivedal et al [128] show that auto-thermal reforming can attain high  $CO_2$  capture rates, hence auto thermal reforming is considered. Amine-based absorption is being considered for  $CO_2$  capture technology with a 90% capture rate. 1.5% methane leakage is considered in the supply chain for natural gas between the extraction and the production plant. The captured  $CO_2$  is transported from the facilities to the port, then transferred by tanker to an injection site located 1000 km away from the port, where it is injected into geological storage. Inventory data for  $CO_2$  transport and injection is extracted from the study [129].

*Liquid blue hydrogen*: The blue hydrogen liquefaction is modeled as in liquid e-hydrogen but with blue hydrogen as feedstock. The electricity required for the liquefaction is assumed from renewable electricity.

**Blue ammonia:** Blue ammonia is produced from the reforming of methane from natural gas and combined with  $CO_2$  capture and storage similar to blue hydrogen. However, additional energy is required for the Haber-Bosch process, and the operation of ASU is assumed from renewable electricity. Parameters for auto-thermal reforming,  $CO_2$  capture technology,  $CO_2$  transport, and storage are assumed similar to the blue hydrogen production mentioned above.



Figure 14: Blue fuel production pathways.

# 4.1.4. Electricity

Electricity has four types of application in the shipping technological system: i) charging batteries for BE case, ii) fuel production/liquefaction, iii) component production, and iv) direct use while the vessel is docked through onshore power. Considering the type of application, geographical location, and temporal aspects, different types of electricity scenarios are used. e.g. in Paper IV, the Swedish prospective electricity mix from 2025 to 2030 is used for charging but for the ship component manufacturing, the current European electricity mix is considered. These differences are accounted for during the component manufacturing including the supply of material from different locations, and occur in the acquisition phase only. For the fuel production stage, electricity from wind power is considered uniformly as the base case in Papers I-III and sensitivity assessment is performed for different carbon intensities of electricity.

# 4.2. Powertrain system

Transition to different energy carriers will also need changes in the onboard powertrain technologies including storage tanks, energy converters, drive technology, and additional components like the reformer, onboard post-combustion carbon capture, etc. Similar to the technologies in fuel production, most of the energy converters for using alternate fuels are in early TRL and need a technological scale-up model. Figure 15 shows different powertrains included in the appended articles: spark ignition ICE (SIICE), 2-stroke ICE (2SICE), 4-stroke ICE (4SICE), 4S-diesel electric (4SEICE), proton exchange membrane fuel cell (PEMFC), solid oxide fuel cell (SOFC), Battery-electric (BE), ICE with Pre-combustion carbon capture using methanol reformer (HyMethShip), 4SICE with post-combustion carbon capture and storage (4SICEOCC) and 2SICE with post-combustion carbon capture (2SICEOCC).



Figure 15: Powertrain system configurations considered in the thesis.

# 4.2.1. Engine and SCR

Engine configuration depends on the type of ship and on the fuel type. Vessels operating long distances are often 2S engines with slow speeds, 4S engines with medium speed, and dieselelectric which are usually 4S engines with generators and electric motors. While using alternative fuels, in compressed ignition engines (4S and 2S), pilot fuel is needed, and a dual-fuel engine with MGO as pilot fuel is considered in all cases (except for SIICE). Methanol and HVO are used with liquid injection whereas all other energy carriers are used with gas injection systems. To meet the Tier III requirement, 2S engines require SCR as NOx abatement technology. 4S engines have lower NOx emissions than 2S engines but still require SCR although with a lower urea consumption. While using ammonia in engines, the exhaust contains unburned NH<sub>3</sub> and NOx emissions because of fuel-bound nitrogen [32, 33]. The SCR system can convert NOx emissions by utilizing NH<sub>3</sub> in the exhaust. Experts recommend that fine-tuning the engine to optimize  $NH_3$  combustion can effectively reduce NOx in SCR and meet Tier III standards. It is assumed that the NH<sub>3</sub> and NOx emissions post-SCR would be comparable to emissions from existing SCR systems. An uncertainty analysis is conducted in Papers I, II, and III to assess the impact of nitrous oxide  $(N_2O)$  emissions on GWP. For methane and LNG, a low-pressure dual fuel (LPDF) engine is the considered technology for 4S engine and SCR is not required for this type of engine (due to lower NOx emissions). However, for 2SLNG/methane engine SCR is considered for meeting Tier III requirements. Methane slip is a major concern for methane/LNG engines and uncertainty analysis is conducted in Paper III to assess the impact of methane slip on GWP.

# 4.2.2. Fuel cells

Fuel cells (FC) for ships may be selected from an array of options based on electrolyte membranes, including solid oxide fuel cells (SOFC), molten carbonate fuel cells, proton exchange membrane fuel cells (PEMFC), phosphoric acid fuel cells, and alkaline fuel cells. In the papers, PEMFC is considered for hydrogen and SOFC is considered for ammonia, methane, and methanol. The main reason for making this choice is the availability of data. The possibility of cracking fuel to produce hydrogen and using that hydrogen in PEMFC is disregarded due to the reduction in overall system efficiency caused by cracking and purification, as well as the need for additional onboard components [130]. An alternative not examined is the use of hydrogen in SOFC since the electrical efficiency of hydrogen in SOFC would be diminished owing to the greater disparity between Gibbs energy and enthalpy change, as well as higher parasitic losses during operation relative to other fuels [131]. The vessel's fuel cells were scaled according to power needs; however, a battery stack is assumed during startup and power ramping. For PEMFC, the battery is sized to store enough energy required for 10 minutes of operation at an engine load of 20% and for SOFC, the battery is sized for 30 minutes of operation at an ICE load of 20%. In contrast to PEMFCs, a battery is considered necessary for prolonged operation in SOFCs due to their slow response and longer start-up duration. While in operation, this additional battery system can be used to compensate for the peak load by energy management, hence a 10% reduction in power capacity is assumed for FC configuration.

#### 4.2.3. Batteries

Due to the different features of different battery chemistry, it is a crucial element in the design of the onboard battery system. Major features like energy density, cycle life, the internal electrical resistance of the pack, and specific power, will affect the size and therefore the energy consumption of a ship. Two common types of lithium-ion battery (LIB) chemistries are widely

used in marine applications: lithium iron phosphate (LFP) and lithium nickel manganese cobalt oxide (NMC). Papers I-III only examined NMC battery chemistry, whereas Paper IV, which focuses on battery electric ferries, evaluated the designs of both LFP-based and NMC-based battery packs. NMC offers a higher energy density [132], resulting in a lighter vessel compared to LFP, and the increased weight of LFP would create a higher draught (draught is the depth of the ferry below the waterline). Higher draught increases the hull resistance, and thus more power and energy are required for the same operational speed. The downside of NMC is that it has a shorter cycle life compared to LFP [133] which results in more replacements. These aspects are included in Paper IV.

#### 4.2.4. Onboard carbon capture

When using fuels with carbon, another technology that has the potential to reduce CO<sub>2</sub> emissions is the use of carbon abatement technologies onboard the ship. Two types of onboard carbon abatement technologies are assessed in Paper I and Paper III: post-combustion carbon capture (OCCS) and pre-combustion carbon capture (HyMethShip). In HyMethShip, a reformer utilizes extra heat from the engine in an endothermic reaction between methanol and water to generate  $H_2$  and  $CO_2$  [33]. This reformer has an inbuilt membrane to separate  $H_2$  and  $CO_2$  and thus acts as pre-combustion carbon capture.  $H_2$  is directed towards the engine as fuel and  $CO_2$  is liquefied and stored onboard with the help of an adsorption chiller. OCCS, on the other hand, captures the  $CO_2$ from the exhaust of the engine based on sorbent using the chemical solvent monoethanolamine (MEA)[33]. To ensure that the ship's design operation is not compromised, the application incorporates additional engine power to meet the additional electricity (for auxiliary equipment and compressor) [134]. The onboard energy requirements for OCC depend on the type and size of the system, fuel type, the target efficiency for carbon removal, and the flow rate of exhaust gas into the system [105]. For LNG cases, the LNG vaporization unit can serve as a heat sink for the CO<sub>2</sub> liquefaction and requires lower reboiler duty compared to MGO/MeOH cases (where also a chiller unit is required). Our simplified energy load assessment indicates that the heat generated in the exhaust after-treatment SCR is inadequate to meet the reboiler's heat requirements, hence a boiler is also assumed. Also, it is assumed that the flue gas from the combustion in the boiler is mixed with engine exhaust before sending it to the OCC system. One of the limitations is the space required for such system onboard, especially if the ships are operating longer routes, where enough space for storage of  $CO_2$  and fuel is required in addition to the OCCS system.

#### 4.3. Ship characteristics

The energy consumption of each vessel differs based on different factors, like transport function, operational profile, weather conditions, sailing distance, engine power, and sailing speed. This diversity in the vessel's functionality would have different implications for each energy carrier. For example, longer voyages and high fuel consumption per trip are key factors when deciding the amount of fuel storage required in the ship which may have a higher impact on the fuels with lower energy density from a system perspective. The constraint for each vessel differs based on the transport work, for example, a tanker is more constrained with an increase in mass onboard as the cargo loaded is based on the mass carrying capacity. For a RoPax vessel, the volume would be critical considering the space available for passengers. The type of engines used significantly influences the result, since emissions and energy consumption vary by ship category, with particular engine types being predominant in specific types of ships (like 2SICE for bulk carriers). The appended papers include different types of ship categories (Figure 2), their powertrain

design, and specific transport functions: RoPax (Paper I & II), service vessel (Paper II), tanker (Paper II), container ship (Paper III), cruise ship (Paper III), bulk carrier (Paper III) and passenger ferry (Paper IV). The thesis includes cargo-related transport (container shipping, bulk carrier, and tanker, passenger-related transport (RoPax, cruise ship, and passenger ferry), and service-related transport (service vessel), thereby covering a wide spectrum of transport operations.

Based on the increased understanding from Papers I-IV, on the key parameters for ships and marine fuels, the shipping module of GET is improved. The GET model was modified during the thesis period to include more ship categories covering different transport work. The categories include: 1) container ships, 2) bulk and general cargo carriers, 3) liquid tankers, 4) gas tankers, 5) passenger-long, 6) passenger-short, 7) cargo short, and 8) other ship types. The first four represent the ship categories with the highest energy demand. Passenger long and passenger short represent ship categories related to passenger transport, cargo-short represents inland and coastal cargo transport over short distances, and other ship type refers to all other transport work including the service segment. Such classification helps to understand the influence of transport work and distances in an energy transition model. See also Section 5.1.6 for a more detailed description of the representation of shipping in GET.

# 5. Energy system model

An energy system model is a system-thinking approach in which the energy system is represented as a mathematical model. The energy system refers to the entire process chain from the supply of primary energy to the final use of energy in different forms in various sectors used to provide services or goods. Energy system models can be used to analyze how resources, technologies, and services can be combined under multiple conditions to inform energy and environmental policies and planning [38]. These models can be applied across different boundaries based on purpose, from the global level to specific regions, countries, or sectors.

Most ships operate in international waters, connecting multiple countries and regions, making it beneficial to analyze this sector within a global context. Therefore, assessing the sector's energy use using a global energy systems model could generate valuable insights. Also, regional availability of different primary energy sources and competition between sectors for the same sources are critical factors when evaluating the feasibility and impact of alternative fuels or technologies in shipping. To include the prospects of alternative fuels or technologies that are still in the development stage, energy system models using a bottom-up approach are often advantageous because they focus on detailed representations of individual technologies, processes, and systems within the energy sector. By building from specific technical and operational data, these models allow for a granular view of the components and interactions within an energy system. This approach contrasts with top-down models, which usually focus on short-term macroeconomic or aggregated data, such as computable general equilibrium (CGE) models, making them less suitable for capturing the unique characteristics of emerging technologies in a long-term perspective [135]. The shipping sector is generally not represented in detail in global energy system models [120, 136]. One global energy system model that does have a relatively good representation of the shipping sector is the GET model, which is used, and further developed, in this thesis.

#### 5.1. The Global Energy Transition (GET) model

GET is a bottom-up energy system model that uses linear optimization to minimize the total cost of the energy system. The model was first developed by Azar and Lindgren [137] and was developed further continuously for different studies [55, 56, 138-140]. The model includes a large number of technologies and also techno-economic interactions between the technologies. The technologies and interactions are parametrized using, e.g. costs, efficiencies, load factors, and lifetime. While the model minimizes total system cost, several constraints including annual or total extraction limits on the respective available energy sources, expansion rates for technologies in the energy system, load balance constraints, atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> constraints, trading of some energy carriers are restricted (e.g. electricity), and maximum allowable permanent storage capacity for CO<sub>2</sub>. Another important constraint is the satisfaction of a set of demands for energy services in all end-use sectors of the economy. The GET model considers both the supply and demand side and includes the following nine modules: primary energy supply, energy conversion and storage, carbon capture and storage or utilization, fuel trade and distribution, emission conversion using a simplified carbon cycle, electricity sector including time slices for regional VRE conditions, transport sector, feedstocks, and heat sector. The over-arching structure of the model is shown in Figure 16. It may be noted that the model (as all models) is a simplification of reality and simplifications in GET include: 1) a limited selection of technologies, 2) demand levels that are exogenous and not responsive to price changes, 3) fuel and technology choices that are determined solely by cost, and 4) do not account for uncertainty around future costs, climate targets, or energy demand. In this thesis, we start out from GET v10 and develop it into v11 where major changes related to this thesis are redefining the ship types and adding different energy carriers and modification in the energy conversion module.

*Temporal resolution*: In this thesis, the model considers a time horizon of 2010-2150 with optimization accounting for annual and sub-annual (only for wind and solar) operations. The inputs for the time periods are provided for every 10 year time step (2020, 2030, 2040, ...). The results are analyzed for the time horizon 2020-2080 and the period 2080-2150 is used as a dummy to avoid end of period distortions.



Figure 16: The basic representation of supply, energy conversion, energy distribution, demand, and other modules in GET 11. PV: photo voltaic, FC: Fuel cells, BEV: Battery electric vehicle, PHEV: Plug-in hybrid, h: hours, NAM: North America, EUR: Europe, PAO: Pacific OECD, CPA: Centrally planned Asia, FSU: Former Soviet Union, LAM: Latin America, AFR: Africa, MEA: the Middle East, SAS: South Asia and PAS: non-OECD Pacific Asia.

*Spacial resolution*: In the model, the world is divided into 10 geographical regions: North America (NAM), Europe (EUR), Pacific OECD (PAO), centrally planned Asia, mainly China (CPA), the former Soviet Union (FSU), Latin America (LAM), Africa (AFR), the Middle East (MEA), South Asia, mainly India (SAS) and non-OECD Pacific Asia (PAS). The distribution of these 10 regions of the world is illustrated in Figure 17. The model allows the trade of primary energy carriers and secondary

energy carriers (except for electricity) between regions while deciding the investment, operation, supply, and demand. Trade of energy resources is linked with costs according to the mass and volume of fuel transported and the distance between regions. Regional solutions are aggregated to give global results.



Figure 17: Region definitions in the GET 11 model [141].

# 5.1.1. Primary energy sources

The model works with the concept of primary energy sources (coal, oil, natural gas, nuclear, wind hydro, solar, and biomass) that are converted using energy conversion technologies into different energy carriers to meet the energy demand in the end-use sectors. All data on primary energy sources are based on GET 10 [142] where assumptions on the regional supply potential of fossil sources are based on estimates made by [143, 144] with a total global supply potential of 80,000, 40,000, 30,000 EJ of coal, oil, and natural gas, respectively. A global bioenergy supply potential of 134 EJ/year is assumed. It may be noted that the potential is divided into grades depending on assumed extraction costs, where regionally varying costs have been assumed for bioenergy whereas costs for fossil sources are assumed to be similar in all regions.

# 5.1.2. Energy conversion and storage

*Electricity generation:* The electricity generation module which includes the production of electricity from various types of fossil fuels (coal, oil, natural gas) as well as nuclear and renewables (wind, solar, hydro, biomass) was developed in GET 9.0 [141] and remains in the model version used in this thesis. The model also uses resource-based time-slices where each year is divided into 16 time-slices primarily based on the time of day and season for wind and solar generation (e.g. high solar, medium wind). The model includes direct electricity storage options for 12, 24, 48, and 96 h. For long-term electricity storage, hydrogen is used. Technologies are described by the energy carriers that potentially can be produced from an energy source. Gas, coal, oil, and biomass facilities can be integrated with carbon capture and storage technologies to

achieve reduced or negative emissions. GET possesses a singular electricity demand node for each region, hence omitting that electricity is traded between countries within a region. GET encompasses various forms of solar and wind energy: PV (Photovoltaic) rooftop, PV plant A, PV plant B, concentrated solar power (CSP) with storage A, CSP with storage B, onshore wind A, onshore wind B, and offshore wind. The A-versions of each technology possess direct connectivity to the energy grid, whereas the B-versions are situated at a farther distance from demand, needing additional transmission investments.

*Heat generation*: In GET, the feedstock and heat sectors are modeled based on temperature and process restrictions and are described and motivated in detail in Hedenus, et al. [145]. Residential and commercial low-temperature heat can be generated and distributed through several methods, including localized production from natural gas, biomass, heat pumps, solar energy, waste heat, or centrally produced heat delivered via a district heating system. There are limitations to the use of solar thermal energy and heat pumps for both urban and rural commercial and residential heating requirements. It is estimated that 80% of the heat demand for residential and commercial purposes, in urban centers of colder regions, is met by district heating. It is assumed that only 80% of industrial process heat demand can be supplied by solid fuels and gaseous or liquid fuels must supply the remaining 20% in all regions in the model. It is assumed that only 50% of the total demand may be supplied by solid biomass due to temperature restrictions.

*Fuel production:* Several fuel production technologies considered in GET 11 are significantly modified from GET 10. The fuel production technologies are modeled as large-scale centralized production. The major alternative fuels considered in GET 11 are hydrogen (base alternative fuel), methanol (liquid alternative fuel), methane (carbon-based gaseous alternative fuel), and ammonia (non-carbon fuel). These fuels can be produced from different feedstock and the processes are modeled in a simplified way only considering the efficiencies, capacity factor, plant lifetime, and investment cost, as given in Table 7. The parameters considered are assumed to represent when the technologies are matured (in the year 2050). In addition, compression and liquefaction are also considered for hydrogen and methane while used in transport. Hydrogen produced from different primary energy sources can also be used for the production of other fuels. The e-fuel pathway is in this way considered in the model when hydrogen is produced from electricity and used to produce ammonia, methanol, or methane in the model. Methanol is included as a proxy for all synthetically produced liquid fuels in the model (that is, fuels such as HVO, FAME, and ethanol are in the model represented by the proxy methanol, as a simplification).

		Hydrogen	Ammonia	Methanol	Methane
SMR	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.85/0.8	-	0.6/0.8	-
	Investment cost (€/kW)	200	-	500	-
SMR with CC	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.75/0.8	-	0.5/0.8	-
	Investment cost (€/kW)	400	-	1000	-
Coal gasification	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.60/0.8	-	0.6/0.8	-
	Investment cost (€/kW)	1600	-	1600	-
Coal gasification with carbon	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.50/0.8	-	0.5/0.8	-
capture	Investment cost (€/kW)	2000	-	2000	-
Biomass gasification	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.55/0.8	-	0.6/0.8	0.6/0.8
	Investment cost (€/kW)	1600	-	2000	2500
Biomass gasification with	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.45/0.8	-	0.5/0.8	0.5/0.8
carbon capture	Investment cost (€/kW)	2000	-	2500	3000
Oil gasification	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.75/0.8	-	-	-
	Investment cost (€/kW)	700	-	-	-
Oil gasification with carbon	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.65/0.8	-	-	-
capture	Investment cost (€/kW)	1000	-	-	-
Electricity -Electrolysis of water	Efficiency/capacity factor	0.70/0.8	-	-	-
	Investment cost (€/kW)	350	-	-	-
Hydrogen	Efficiency/capacity factor	-	0.85/0.9	0.83/0.9	0.80/0.9
	Investment cost (€/kW)	-	600	300	450

Table 7: Key parameters considered in the study for fuel production technologies.

# 5.1.3. Fuel distribution

Fuel distribution is another aspect considered in the model. Different fuel leakages are introduced in GET 11, assumed to appear in the distribution of gaseous fuels (compressed and liquid hydrogen: 5%, liquid methane: 2%, ammonia: 1%). The grid loss for electricity is assumed as 5% until the final end-use. Distribution costs for energy carriers are assumed being the same as in GET 10, however, an additional cost of 0.5 USD/GJ is considered for the distribution of hydrogen to the fuel production location, and 5 USD/GJ is considered as grid cost for electricity for commercial use and 10 USD/GJ for the residential use. In addition, bunkering, filling, and charging infrastructure costs are assumed as in Table 8.

	Road transport	Water transport	Air transport
Petroleum (\$/kW)	700	100	100
Methanol (\$/kW)	1200	200	200
Compressessed hydrogen (\$/kW)	3500	4500	4500
Liquid hydrogen (\$/kW)	2700	3500	3500
Liquid methane (\$/kW)	2200	1600	1600
Ammonia (\$/kW)	2400	400	400
Electricity-charging (\$/kW)	500	750	750

Table 8: Infrastructure cost for bunkering, filling, and charging.

#### 5.1.4. Carbon flows and carbon constraint

The GET model estimates atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentrations, as a function of  $CO_2$  emissions, following a simplified ocean-atmospheric carbon cycle model, originally described by Maier-Reimer and Hasselman [146]. In GET, in the case of carbon capture and storage from biomass a reduction in atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration is registered. The carbon cycle converts  $CO_2$  emissions into an atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration. Carbon capture is also considered an option to reduce  $CO_2$  emissions in the energy conversion module, where the model can choose to apply carbon capture to natural gas, coal, oil, and biomass plants for heat generation, electricity generation and fuel production. The possible carbon flows, in GET, are illustrated in Figure 18.



Figure 18: Possible carbon flows in GET [141].

In addition, the capture of  $CO_2$  from air using direct air capture is also included in the model and if stored underground a reduction in atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration is considered. The model thus allows permanent storage of  $CO_2$  and the maximum allowable storage capacity can be adjusted. Alternatively, the  $CO_2$  captured can be used for the production of methanol or methane from hydrogen (e-fuels). In GET, carbon emissions can be constrained using a carbon budget. The carbon budget can be changed to represent different  $CO_2$  reduction targets (climate goals). In GET 11 the carbon budget is based on the representative concentration pathway (RCP) 2.6, which has been judged as a carbon budget that likely can keep global temperature rise below 2 °C by 2100 [147]. The model allows for an overshoot of the atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration before stabilization by 2100. GET does not model other GHGs than  $CO_2$  explicitly.

#### 5.1.5. Demand module

All demand projections except for shipping transport demand are modeled using the same principles as GET 10 but updated based on the B2 scenarios from the IIASA GGI Scenario Database1-3 [148, 149]. Demand projections for electricity, feedstock, and heat are based on the SSP scenarios from the IIASA SSP database [150-152]. The transportation demand scenarios are modeled using separate scenarios for passenger and freight movement. The energy demand calculated from transportation activities, except for shipping, is quantified as person-kilometers (pkm) and tonne-kilometers (tkm), with energy intensities expressed as MJ/pkm and MJ/tkm. Total demand for each region is determined based on GDP and population projections (as a driver of the change in transportation activity) from the SSP scenarios in the IIASA SSP database [150-152]. The demand projections for land transport and aviation assume a continued use of conventional technologies and are based on their efficiency. However, if the model finds it costeffective with a more efficient powertrain (e.g. battery electric or fuel cell) the demand will decrease according to the increased efficiency. The powertrain technologies are modeled similarly to the energy conversion module, covering various powertrain technologies that are used to convert energy carriers to final energy use, characterized by efficiency, investment cost, and vehicle lifespan. Land transport is divided into five segments: 1.) cars (passenger), 2.) trucks (freight), 3.) buses (passenger), 4.) rail (passenger), 5.) rail (freight). The powertrain technologies included are ICE, FC, hybrid (hyb), and plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEV). The aviation sector is divided into four segments based on the range of operation including 1.) short air (passenger),

# 2.) medium air (passenger), 3.) long air (passenger), and 4.) cargo air (freight). The energy carriers and technologies that are considered for land and air transport are shown in Table 9.

	Petro	oleum o	il	Methanol			Methane			Compressed Hydrogen				
	ICE	Hyb	PHEV	ICE	Hyb	PHEV	ICE	Hyb	PHEV	ICE	Hyb	PHEV	FC	
Cars (passenger)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Trucks (freight)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Buses (passenger)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Rail (passenger)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Rail (freight)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Short air (passenger)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes
Medium air (passenger)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No
Long air (passenger)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No
Cargo air (freight)	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No

Table 9: Energy carriers and powertrain technologies considered for land and air transport.

# 5.1.6. Representation of shipping in GET

The shipping sector in GET 11 is substantially modified for improved representation. In GET 10, the shipping sector is represented by three types of ships, and the energy demands are aggregated to these types based on the IMO Third GHG study [153]. During the work of this thesis, the shipping module was modified and represented with eight categories: 1) container ships, 2) bulk and general cargo carriers, 3) liquid tankers, 4) gas tankers, 5) passenger-long, 6) passenger-short, 7) cargo short, and 8) other ship types. The categories are based on transport work and the average distance they operate as mentioned in Section 4.3. Seven energy carriers are included in the model: petroleum products (representing HFO and MGO), LNG, MeOH, NH<sub>3</sub>, LH<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>2</sub>, and electricity (only for short-range vessels). ICE and FC-based propulsion are considered for all vessels, with the addition of a battery-electric option for short-range vessels. Nuclear and hybrid alternatives are excluded as propulsion technologies for ships. The energy carriers and technologies for converting the energy from energy carrier to end-use demand are modeled similarly to the energy conversion module, covering various powertrain technologies and separate energy carriers, defined by efficiency, investment cost, and vessel life lifespan.

	Fossil oil	Metha	Methanol Liqu		Liquid methane Liquid hydr		ydrogen Ammonia		nia	Battery
	ICE	ICE	FC	ICE	FC	ICE	FC	ICE	FC	electric
Container ships	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-
Bulk & general cargo	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-
Liquid tankers	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-
Gas tankers	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-
Ferry-long (passenger)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	-	-
Ferry-short (passenger)	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-	-	Yes
Cargo short	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Other ship types	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	-

*Table 10: The energy carriers and the powertrain technologies considered for shipping.* 

*Energy-use demand:* The total energy demand for shipping is calculated considering three main factors: (1) projected transport work, (2) energy demand per unit of transport work, and (3) projected future energy efficiency. Projection of transport work is performed through a logistic analysis of global transport data, following methods from the Fourth IMO Greenhouse Gas Study [2]. This approach estimates future transport work growth by examining historical relationships between transport work and relevant growth drivers. The approach treats the transport of energy products, non-energy products, and passenger transport differently. Shipping transport demand connected to non-energy products and passenger movements are projected based on historic growth where the per capita GDP serves as the growth driver. The GDP and population projections are taken from the SSP scenarios in the IIASA SSP database [150-152]. Shipping transport demand connected to the movement of energy products is based on global oil, coal, and gas consumption levels taken from the SSP scenarios in the IIASA SSP database [150-152].

Energy demand per unit of transport work is needed to calculate the transport work into energy demand. The energy per unit of transport work is calculated using fleet data and activity from 2012 and 2018, as described in the Fourth IMO Greenhouse Gas Study [2]. This data is used to assign transport work to the eight selected ship type categories defined in GET 11 and to calculate the average energy consumption per unit of transport work for each ship category. Another aspect that will affect the total energy demand is projected improvements in the operational and technical energy efficiencies other than the efficiency of the powertrain already covered in the model. These efficiency improvements are estimated based on the Fourth IMO Greenhouse Gas Study [2]. Finally, the total projected energy demand for each of the eight ship categories, in GET 11, is calculated by multiplying the three factors mentioned above and aggregating them to the global energy demand for each ship categories. The base demand before considering the supplementary trading demand for SSP2 RCP26 scenario is shown in Table 11.

	2020	2030	2040	2050	2060	2070	2080	2090	2100
Ferry short	0.13	0.19	0.24	0.30	0.36	0.43	0.50	0.58	0.66
Ferry long	0.80	0.86	1.10	1.37	1.66	1.97	2.30	2.64	3.00
Cargo bulk	3.90	6.26	7.53	8.99	11.04	13.11	15.38	17.54	19.65
Oil tanker	1.50	1.85	1.57	1.35	0.97	0.64	0.27	0.09	0.03
Gas tanker	0.57	0.61	0.77	0.96	1.15	1.24	1.30	1.34	1.37
Cargo short	0.34	0.33	0.39	0.47	0.56	0.66	0.77	0.88	1.00
Other ship	1.94	2.23	2.77	3.42	4.19	4.95	5.78	6.64	7.53
Container	1.48	2.46	3.21	3.89	4.75	5.59	6.51	7.45	8.43

Table 11: The base shipping energy demand in EJ considered under SSP2 scenario before iteration.

Furthermore, it is assumed that the trade of energy-related transport work will affect shipping demand. The GET model assumes the transportation of hydrogen in the form of methanol, ammonia, or liquid hydrogen between various regions. These trade pattern changes would be due to changes in the demand for primary and energy carriers in the different regions. The variations in primary and secondary energy demands across different locations are influenced by the availability of primary energy resources. The optimization run is iterated (1 iteration) to add these changes in the transport demand. Demand, measured in tonnes-miles, is based on energy traded in mass (energy density and energy trade) and the distance between regions. This is shown in Figure 19. It can be seen that ammonia and methanol traded between regions in the scenario with the global climate target. It can also be noted that there is a decrease in the coal and oil trade. The change in the net energy demand can also be seen in Figure 19.



Figure 19: The transport and energy demand for the shipping sector considered in the GET model after the iteration: A) SSP2 base scenario with no global climate targets, B) SSP2 RCP26 scenario with global climate target.

# 5.2. Integration of LCA and GET

ESMs often neglect other emissions and impacts on the environment than GHGs [154]. The GET model does not account for the full life cycle climate impact, as it only includes  $CO_2$  and methane emissions associated with energy flows. Integration of LCA into GET helps to assess the environmental impact of different energy transition scenarios. This allows us to consider other impact categories than climate change in the assessment and to understand burden shifting and environmental tradeoffs for different scenarios. In life cycle assessment, it is important to consider all environmental flows and go beyond emissions linked to energy flows, for example including emissions related to material flows and fugitive emissions.

Integrating prospective LCA with ESM is not straightforward as the processes need to be harmonized in terms of time evaluation of technologies, availability of the resources, translation of complex energy flows into simpler parameters like efficiencies etc. Different approaches are used in the literature for linking LCA with ESM. One of the approaches is ex-post analysis where the LCA is performed on the output of the energy optimization model (e.g. Choi, et al. [155]). The main challenge with this methodology is to ensure consistency between the data utilized for the processes represented in ESM and LCA. Consequently, the above approach may face challenges in making the processes consistent in both models. Another approach is monetization, where the emissions are considered in the objective function in the ESM through monetization of environmental externalities. The advantage of this approach is its feedback on the optimization problem and its impact on the technology mix. The drawback is the uncertainty in the monetization step as it follows the damage cost methodology rather than including a comprehensive analysis accounting for other impacts [156, 157].

Another state of art approach is integrating life cycle environmental indicators into ESM using environmental indicators (e.g. Xu, et al. [41], Arvesen, et al. [154], Volkart, et al. [158]). The advantage of this approach is the possibility of applying standard process-based LCA to adjust in degree of detail and specificity of the ESM. However, the process data harmonization between both methods (LCA and ESM) is challenging in this approach. As LCI dataset for each process exactly should represent the process in the energy system technology regarding the technology type applied, time period, and modeling region. However, this representation is difficult as LCA includes a detailed model of the process considering energy, material, and emission flows whereas the processes in energy system models are typically represented by energy efficiency and

emissions, making this approach data intensive. Another problem highlighted with this approach is the risk of double counting [154, 156].

In this thesis and Paper V, a framework is developed to integrate prospective LCA into the GET model which is depicted in Figure 20. The framework can be divided into five different steps:

1) Modification of key processes in the GET model and adding key processes specific to shipping to the model including characteristics of ship types, parameters for energy distribution, adding more potential marine energy carriers and their production routes, differentiating the production routes for e.g. liquid hydrogen, and adding possibility of trading alternative fuels. This facilitates the compilation of inventory data for the process-specific LCA and also improves the cost assessment for the energy system analysis.

2) Process-specific model for LCA is constructed for 10 year steps (for 2020-2080) for around 90 of the 200+ processes included in the GET model. This includes the processes that are directly or indirectly connected to the ship's energy transition. The processes are related to energy carrier production (~60 technologies), shipping operation (~15 technologies), and fuel infrastructure (~15 technologies). The LCI primarily relies on process-based data sourced from the literature primarily scientific papers, premise v1.5.8 [92], and ecoinvent v3.10 [93].

3) The process-specific LCI data are harmonized with the GET model data by aligning key parameters such as life-time and capacity factors for the technology. The energy flow in the LCA inventory of each technology is harmonized with the input parameters of the technology in the GET, including the carbon balance. Also, inventory data of LCA are adjusted to avoid double-counting impacts in downstream energy system supply chains, where analysis is performed from gate-to-gate. This involves setting the LCI energy inputs to zero, as these inputs are already represented as distinct processes within the GET model.

4) The process-specific LCAs are used to calculate environmental indicators for all processes over sixteen midpoint environmental impact categories including climate change.

5). Total WtW impacts of the cost-effective technology and fuel mixes are calculated as postprocessing, considering the environmental impact indicators derived from each process-specific LCAs to assess the total environmental impacts of the energy system related to shipping for each assessed scenario. This is done by adding together the processes in the supply chain considering the energy flow shares for each process.



Figure 20: Framework used in the integration of prospective LCA and GET model.

# 5.3. Policy scenarios

In line with the revised GHG emission reduction target, the IMO has decided to implement a basket of measures consisting of two parts. First, a technical element which will be a goal-based marine fuel standard regulating the phased reduction of marine fuel GHG intensity. Second, a marketbased measure which will be some form of maritime GHG emissions pricing mechanism [24]. Two shipping specific policies are investigated: 1) A levy of direct  $CO_2$  emissions from shipping of 50 USD/tCO<sub>2</sub> from 2030 and increased with 50 USD/tCO<sub>2</sub> every 10 years until 2050 and after that kept at the same level for the rest of the century. The levy considers direct  $CO_2$  emissions independent of origin. 2) A feebate system with a fee and a reward for zero-emission ships. The same levels of the fee as for the levy and assume that 20% of the funds collected are used to subsidize zero-emission technologies.

The shipping specific policy measures are assessed for two scenarios first for a world without any global climate reduction ambitions and second for a world achieving a 2-degree climate target. In the first case, the GET model is run without any carbon constraints and in the second case with a carbon budget of 905,000 Gt  $CO_2$  (between 2010-2100) based on the representative concentration pathway (RCP) 2.6 [147].

## 6.1. Technological suitability

The barriers to using alternative fuel technologies including the low readiness level, lower energy density, and safety risk are analyzed in different appended papers and are summarized in Figure 21. TRL levels indicate the development status of a technology and TRL levels over the entire supply chain, examined in this thesis, are shown in Figure 21. Where there are several processes in production, the least matured technology is considered a bottleneck (e.g., fuel synthesis category for methanol production includes several emerging technologies including electrolysis, methanol synthesis, and DAC). The lower volumetric energy density of alternative energy carrier storage systems, suggests that increased space requirements may impact the practicality of certain solutions compared to present designs. In the analysis, the technological feasibility is assessed by summarizing three approaches as described in Section 3.1.2 as there are both pros and cons for each approach. It can be noticed that some energy carriers will not be feasible at all due to storage constraints, as e.g., the BE option and the compressed hydrogen option for tanker, container, bulk, and cruise.

Another area highlighted in Figure 21 pertains to risk assessment related to safety, primarily examined in Paper II. It may be noted that most concepts are deemed feasible with additional safety measures, such as gas detection, adaptations to fire detection and suppression, double-walled piping, ventilation in general, determination of safety distances for any venting in the case of hydrogen, and requirements for ensuring no NH<sub>3</sub> gas release through scrubbing of vent gases. For the protection of the crew in the case of an NH<sub>3</sub> leak, personal protective equipment (with required respiratory protective equipment) should be available onboard. For passenger ships (RoPax, cruise ships, and ferries), the risk gets higher due to the potential exposure of passengers to NH<sub>3</sub>, rendering it potentially unfeasible for these ship types.

The intact stability of the service vessel was checked with the new components and tank weights (both tank and fuel) and placement. Regarding placement of tanks for both  $H_2$  and  $NH_3$  was assessed during the safety workshop. The majority of participants felt that the tanks should be on deck, rather than under deck as shown in the conventional design. Under deck, storage was selected based on the current vessel design with cranes and three boats (lifeboat, large work boat, and small work boat) above deck. Positive aspects for under deck storage were noted to be easier detection of small leaks and more protection for the tanks. This also ensures that capsizing will not occur during the vessel's various loading conditions. Intact stability checks were done for the service ship and the tanker vessel with the liquid  $H_2$  and compressed  $NH_3$  systems.



Figure 21: Technological assessment in terms of TRL, feasibility, and safety onboard. CH<sub>2</sub>: Compressed hydrogen; LH<sub>2</sub>: liquid hydrogen, NH<sub>3</sub>: ammonia, LMG, liquid methane, MeOH, Methanol, BE: Battery electric, LNG: liquefied natural gas, MGO: marine gas oil

# 6.2. Energy intensity

Figure 22 (ammonia), Figure 23 (Liquid hydrogen and battery electric), Figure 24 (Methanol), and Figure 25 (Liquid methane) show energy flows involved in the different decarbonization pathways. The energy flow and primary energy intensity depend not only on the powertrain and production pathways but also on the chemical property of the energy carrier (e.g., carbon content).



Figure 22:Sankey diagram illustrating energy needed for different ammonia pathways to provide 1 MJ to propeller for following options. A) e- ammonia in fuel cell, B) e-ammonia in engine, C) bio-ammonia in fuel cell, D) bio-ammonia in engine, E) blue ammonia in fuel cell, and F) blue ammonia in engine.


Figure 23: Sankey diagram illustrating energy needed for different liquid hydrogen pathways and battery electric to provide 1 MJ to propeller for for following options. A) Battery electric B) e- liq. hydrogen in fuel cell, C) e-liq. hydrogen in engine, D) bio-liq. hydrogen in fuel cell, E) bio-liq. hydrogen in engine, F) blue liq. hydrogen in fuel cell, and G) blue liq. hydrogen in engine; liq. : liquid



Figure 24:Sankey diagram illustrating energy needed for different methanol pathways to provide 1 MJ to propeller propeller for following options. A) e- methanol in fuel cell, B) e-methanol in engine, C) bio-methanol in fuel cell, D) bio-methanol in engine, E) e-methanol in HyMethShip and F) e-methanol in engine with Onboard carbon capture.



Figure 25:Sankey diagram illustrating energy needed for different liquid methane pathways to provide 1 MJ to propeller propeller for following options. A) e- liq.methane in fuel cell, B) e-liq.methane in engine, C) bio-liq.methane in fuel cell, D) bio-liq.methane in engine, E) blue liq.methane in fuel cell; liq. : liquid

# 6.3. Environmental and economic tradeoffs

The life cycle assessment and costing results from Papers I-IV are summarized in Figure 26 showing the primary energy demand, GHG reduction potential, other environmental impacts, and CAC. The results from Papers I-IV are categorized into three scales based on relative values. The life cycle energy demand results show that the primary energy demand for decarbonization pathways related to e-fuels and bio-fuels (based on gasification) is high. This is due to the energy losses during the conversion during the upstream (production of fuel) and downstream (energy conversion onboard) steps. The major energy conversion losses of bio-fuel and e-fuel synthesis are associated with the gasification and electrolysis processes, respectively. The higher demand for electricity for e-fuels makes the carbon intensity of electricity used in production important. The transition of the shipping sector toward e-fuels or bio-fuels will necessitate increased demand for electricity and biomass, respectively. Compared to bio-fuels and e-fuels, blue fuels and OCC have lower primary energy requirements due to better process efficiency, even when considering the supplementary energy needs for carbon capture. The battery-electric alternative has the

lowest overall energy use throughout its life cycle since energy losses within the powertrain system are minor.

The second aspect, summarized in Figure 26, is the climate impact in terms of GWP100 expressed as reduction potential from the MGO case. Among the pathways assessed, e-fuels have the highest reduction potential followed by bio-fuels. Blue fuels and OCC pathways demonstrate limited potential for reducing GHG emissions. It may be noted that a significant proportion of GWP emissions can be attributed to WtT processes for all alternative pathways, except for onboard carbon capture and battery-electric options. Compared to the reference case with MGO, for OCC pathways share of TtW emissions arises due to additional fuel consumed to power the carbon capture systems and the liquefaction of captured CO<sub>2</sub>. When examining GWP across fuel cells and engines utilizing the same fuel type, it is evident that fuel cells generally are associated with lower GWP. This advantage is attributed to their higher efficiency, cleaner electrochemical combustion process, and the absence of pilot fuel requirements, resulting in reduced TtW GWP. However, the manufacturing and replacement phases of fuel cells exert a higher impact due to the increased material demands, although these impacts do not negate the overall benefits. The methane options have higher GWP than other fuels from the same feedstock in most cases. This is largely due to methane leakage during transportation and liquefaction, a factor that also affects the reduction potential of blue fuels. Also, utilizing methane as fuel in engines leads to significantly higher GWP values, primarily due to methane slip associated with engines, which is negligible in fuel cells due to the circulation of the anode gas. Another aspect that can be noted is that biomethane and bio-methanol present more energy-efficient production pathways compared to their respective e-fuels, which require energy-intensive direct air capture (DAC). This efficiency contrasts with bio-ammonia and bio-liquid hydrogen, which necessitate additional energy for air separation and CO<sub>2</sub> separation from syngas, respectively. Similarly, ammonia combustion in engines can produce N<sub>2</sub>O, which is a much stronger GHG than CO<sub>2</sub> and CH<sub>4</sub>, while this factor is largely insignificant during electrochemical combustion in fuel cells.

In the case of battery electric ships, the production of batteries also has a substantial influence. In Paper IV, the battery-electric option is studied in detail as several parameters will affect the size of the battery including charging strategy, number of cycles, and battery chemistry. Implementing suitable charging procedures for improved opportunity charging strategies (opportunity charging is the practice of charging a battery in short intervals throughout the day instead of charging it in full all at once) may decrease the number of battery packs, hence reducing GHG contribution from the battery.

Papers I-IV extensively evaluate also other environmental impacts associated with the assessed options for decarbonizing shipping. These results are summarized in Figure 26 using normalization and weighting (see Section 3.3.). E-fuels in the fuel cells have the lowest aggregated score on environmental impacts, while blue fuels in engines and OCC have the highest aggregated score. The high impact on many environmental categories (like resource use-fossil, acidification, particulate matter, and photochemical ozone formation) for the blue fuels and OCC can be linked to the continued use of fossil fuel and additional fossil fuel that needs to be burned to meet the energy required. The carbon capture system captures only the CO<sub>2</sub>, not other air pollutants. Biofuels have aggregated scores in between e-fuels and blue fuels. Another observation from the contribution analysis in the appended papers is that for all alternative fuels, except batteries, the major contribution of impact is from the WtT phase, this indicates the importance of using life cycle thinking while evaluating the shipping transition. For e-fuels, the impact categories having

the highest contribution are water usage (related to electrolysis), human toxicity, and resource use-metals and minerals (both related to materials used in the wind power infrastructure and fuel production infrastructure). The major impact categories associated with bio-fuel pathways are acidification potential, land use, eutrophication, and water use. Among different energy carriers, ammonia has a high impact on some categories including eutrophication and acidification. This can be linked to ammonia leakage in the supply chain and the emission of NOx and  $N_2O$  from the engine.



Figure 26: Summary of pLCA and LCC results detailed in Papers I-IV in comparison with the MGO case. The black squares represent reference case with fossil. LH2: liquid hydrogen, NH3: ammonia, LMG, liquid methane, MeOH, Methanol, BE: Battery electric, LNG: liquefied natural gas, MGO: marine gas oil; OCC: onboard carbon capture

Cost will probably be the most important factor in the energy transition. The LCC and CAC are assessed in Papers I-III, and results indicate that fuel costs constitute the majority of the overall cost for all technical pathways, except for battery-electric pathways. For batteries, the major cost is associated with the battery system cost (investment and replacement). CAC results from the appended papers are summarized in Figure 26. Bio-methanol represent one of the most promising decarbonization solutions, with a CAC of around  $200 \notin /tCO_2$ -eq for all vessel types. Nonetheless, for passenger ferries, battery electric (BE) technology is the most promising option, mostly because of the short and regular routes they travel (hence require smaller batteries). Among e-

fuels and blue fuels, the ammonia-based pathways have the lowest costs. E-methanol and emethane options have higher costs which can be associated with the assumption that  $CO_2$  comes from an energy-intensive DAC process, unlike in the case of bio-methanol and bio-methane which do not need a sub-system for  $CO_2$  supply. Although blue fuel alternatives are less costly than other fuel choices, they have a high GWP over the life cycle, resulting in a higher CAC compared to efuels and bio-fuels.

For the same fuel in FC and ICE, the overall cost is higher for FC alternatives compared to ICE options for most ship types. This means that the savings in fuel costs due to reduced fuel use in fuel cells are not enough to offset the higher initial investment and replacement costs of fuel cells. However, the CAC varies with ship types; e.g. liquid methane, ammonia, and liquid hydrogen options for the cruise ship, and RoPax fuel cell options have a lower CAC for FC than ICE options. On the other side, for the service vessel, FC options and BE have significantly higher CAC than ICE options. This variation is associated with the investment cost of the propulsion system and utilization rate. Higher utilization of capital equipment for batteries and FCs benefits more as lower energy consumption (due to higher efficiency) can compensate for the higher capital cost.

Except for the BE option, it is the fuel production part, in the supply chain, that contributes the most to both total cost and environmental impact for all decarbonization pathways. The energy conversion efficiencies for e-fuel and bio-fuel routes are low, and the cost and carbon intensity of electricity and sustainability of biomass substantially influence the overall cost and GHG potential of both pathways, respectively. It can also be noted that for the same pathways, the environmental impacts and total cost vary with ship types. These variations can be linked to four key ship characteristics: 1) The energy required for the design range of the ship (also depends on many factors like speed, distance, installed power, etc.), 2) the power and type of engine installed (different engine types have different emissions and efficiencies), 3) total energy consumption (the energy required will influence the amount of fuel burned), 4) utilization rate (can be referred to as the annual energy use per installed capacity). The energy required for the design range of the ship determines the required fuel storage capacity. The environmental impact and costs will be highest for energy carriers with extremely low energy density for ships that require larger energy storage, such as liquid hydrogen and battery electric systems. The emissions will vary depending on the engine type, where e.g. methane emissions are higher for 4S engines compared to 2S engines, which will impact the total GWP results. The total energy consumption determines the total fuel required for the transport work which affects both TtW and WtT emissions.

#### 6.4. Robustness of result

Uncertainty analysis is performed in the appended Papers I-IV using Monte Carlo simulation to assess the impact of the variability of various parameter values. For environmental impacts associated with GWP the following parameters were identified as important: the effect of electricity production, leakages in the fuel supply chain, the efficiencies of engines/FCs, the energy required during different processes, fuel production, possible N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from NH<sub>3</sub> based ICEs, battery energy density, carbon capture rates, and emissions from engine based on changes in efficiency. The uncertainty is further evaluated to understand the key parameters. The key parameters observed from the uncertainty GWP results include N<sub>2</sub>O emissions for ammonia in ICE, methane emissions when methane is used in ICE, CO<sub>2</sub> capture rate for OCC cases, biomass gasification efficiency for bio-fuels, fugitive emissions in the natural gas supply chain for blue fuels, and prospective electricity mix for e-fuels and battery electric. The uncertainty analysis is also performed for cost and in addition to changing the efficiencies of engine/FC and energy

required for fuel production processes, the investment cost related to the fuel supply chain, the capital cost of ship powertrain system, and various feedstock costs (electricity, natural gas, and biomass). The uncertainty in the feedstock costs has the highest influence on the total cost of the parameters investigated, i.e., biomass costs for bio-fuels, natural gas prices for blue fuels, and electricity prices for e-fuels. For BE options, the cost of battery systems and electricity prices are the most important cost parameters. Figure 27 shows Monte Carlo simulation results for liquid hydrogen production costs from different pathways.



Figure 27: Monte Carlo simulation results for liquid hydrogen production costs from different pathways

Sensitivity assessment: Sensitivity analysis on total GWP is performed by varying methane leakage in the natural gas pathway (Paper III), biomass gasification efficiency (Paper III), and the carbon intensity of the electricity mix (Papers I and III). Sensitivity analysis on total cost is performed in Paper III by varying natural gas prices, biomass prices, and electricity prices and Figure 28 shows sensitivity results for total cost, for different pathways, for a bulk carrier.



Figure 28: Sensitivity assessments on total cost based on different feedstock cost for a bulk carrier.LH<sub>2</sub>: liquid hydrogen, NH<sub>3</sub>: ammonia, LMG, liquid methane, MeOH, Methanol, ICE: Internal combustion engines.

# 6.5. Energy transition under different shipping policies

The revised GET model is used to analyze the global shipping transition and cost-effective energy carrier and technology mixes for various ship categories under selected shipping policies in Paper V. Selected parts of the result are shown in Figure 29.



Figure 29: Energy carrier and technology mixes (in EJ) for global shipping (first row of figures) and specific ship categories ( other rows) under different shipping policy scenarios with and without global climate targets (for details on the policy scenarios, see the text and appended Paper V). FC: fuel cell, ICE: internal combustion engine, Liq. Liquid.

*Base Scenario (No Shipping Specific Policies, No Global Climate Targets)*: In the base scenario, the shipping fleet continues to rely predominantly on fossil oil across all ship categories. This reliance is accompanied by an increase in energy demand driven by rising transport needs.

*Policy Scenarios*: Under different policy scenarios (including a levy and feebate), the model indicates that it is cost-effective for ships operating over shorter distances (cargo short and ferry short) to undergo gradual electrification. Fuel switching from fossil oil for ferries operating over longer routes is largely delayed, compared to the other ship categories, despite introduced policies, primarily due to the higher costs associated with adopting alternative energy carriers other than the lowest cost option ammonia. This is because of the constraint in the model that

ammonia is not a feasible option for passenger transport (for safety reasons). Methanol is identified as a cost-effective option for the ferry long segment, in connection with global climate targets. This is despite the fact that the model imposes a levy on  $CO_2$  emissions from methanol combustion, irrespective of the methanol production route. For all other ship categories, a gradual transition to ammonia is found to be a cost-effective transition under both policy scenarios. Our findings suggest that global climate targets are fundamental to drive the energy transition in the shipping sector. And, in the absence of specific shipping policies, fuel switching will be delayed across all ship categories.

*Fuel Cells*: Fuel cells are found to be cost-effective only in the bulk and tanker ship segments, which have lower installed engine capacities. The higher investment costs associated with fuel cells pose a significant barrier to their widespread adoption in other vessel types. This can also be linked to the utilization rate, where the higher utilization rate of the smaller engine capacities makes fuel cells more cost-effective by taking benefit of efficiency gains.

*Fuel Demand*: Scenarios predominantly utilizing ammonia engines exhibit higher fuel demand, whereas scenarios incorporating fuel cells and battery-electric options show a reduction in fuel demand. This can be attributed to the lower efficiency of ammonia engines and the higher powertrain efficiency of fuel cell and battery-electric options.

*Liquid Methane and Hydrogen*: The transition to liquid methane is not found cost-effective for any ship categories due to higher GHG emissions resulting from methane slip and leakage, as well as higher investment costs. Similarly, liquid hydrogen is not cost-effective due to the substantial investment costs associated with fuel storage tanks and infrastructure.

The shipping policies assessed in the model drive fuel switching towards ammonia for a major part of the shipping sector. However, this fuel switching is also closely connected to other sectors, particularly fuel production and primary energy sectors. Figure 60 illustrates the fuel pathways for the energy mix for 2050 and 2080 assuming the introduction of a shipping levy. The policy scenarios without a global climate target, drive a shift to ammonia predominantly produced from natural gas. This shows that the fossil fuel use is shifted from downstream (onboard ships) to upstream (fuel production) which also increases total fossil fuel consumption due to efficiency losses in fuel production.

The fuel shift in the scenarios with a global climate target involves multiple fuel production pathways. The scenarios generated when applying climate targets prioritize low-carbon intensity ammonia production pathways, including: 1) Ammonia production using hydrogen from gasification of bioenergy with carbon capture and storage (BECCS-ammonia), 2) blue ammonia, and 3) e-ammonia. Nonetheless, early transition (by 2050) indicates that it is most cost-effective with BECCS-ammonia and blue ammonia which comprise over 90% of the sector's share. In the more long-term, e-ammonia is found cost-effective to a larger degree and the proportion rises to roughly 80% by 2080, whereas BECCS-ammonia maintains a share of around 20%. The electricity mix used for e-ammonia synthesis consists of around 90% renewable electricity.



Figure 30: Cost-effective fuel pathways, and the model's corresponding choices of primary energy sources, for transition scenarios with a marine levy under global climate targets and no global climate targets for year 2050 and 2080. BECCS: bioenergy carbon capture and storage, NGCCS: natural gas carbon capture and storage, NH3: ammonia.

# 6.6. Environmental impact assessment from LCA and GET integration

This section includes the environmental impact results derived from the integration of pLCA with the GET model for the cost-effective fuel and technology mix of shipping under the investigated policy scenarios. The climate impact assessment results indicate that the investigated shipping-specific policies alone are insufficient to meet the climate targets set by the IMO. The detailed results are shown in appended Paper V. The results suggest that TtW emissions will continue to rise until 2030 under the assessed policies. With more adoption of ammonia, the TtW emission reduces afterward, however, net-zero emission by 2050 is unattainable with the levels of these policies alone.

In the base scenario, which lacks shipping policies and global climate targets, climate and other environmental impacts increase over time alongside the rising energy use associated with growing transport demand. Figure 31 shows the results relative to the base case scenario (without policy and without climate targets) for impact categories climate impact, particulate matter formation, acidification, marine eutrophication, material resource use, fossil energy resource depletion, ozone layer depletion, and land use. Compared to the base scenario, the energy transition under all policy scenarios, without a global climate target, have higher impacts for all assessed categories except land use (in 2050). The shift towards ammonia increases TtW emissions for marine eutrophication. For all other categories, the increase is primarily from the well-to-tank (WtT) phase, indicating a shift in the environmental burden upstream. This is mainly due to the increased natural gas consumption required for ammonia production. The WtT impacts rise significantly in these cases due to methane slip in the supply chain and GHG emissions from steam methane reforming. Land use remains relatively unchanged as the transition still relies on fossil fuels.

The energy transition in the policy scenarios under global climate targets demonstrates a significant reduction in climate impact. It is also evident that shipping policies accelerate the decarbonization process, compared to the base case scenario, with the well-to-wake (WtW) climate impact peaking in 2030. In contrast, without shipping specific policies but with global climate targets, results present a peak in 2040. Notably, model results show net negative

emissions by 2060 when shipping policies and global climate targets are considered. The negative emissions are attributed to a higher share of BECCS-ammonia in shipping. The production of BECCS-ammonia involves the permanent storage of carbon from biomass, thereby reducing atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentrations.

In addition to climate impact reduction, there are decreases in marine eutrophication, ozone depletion and fossil energy resource depletion. While there are TtW reductions in particulate matter and acidification impacts, the total WtW impact is higher due to pollutant emissions during biomass gasification and biomass growth. A significant increase can be noted for land use and mineral resource depletion.



Figure 31: Selected environmental impacts LCA results for the cost-effective marine fuel choices in the assessed policy scenarios relative to base case (no-policy and no global climate targets) including climate impact, particulate matter formation, acidification, marine eutrophication, material resource use, energy resources: fossil,ozone depletion and land use.

# 7. Discussion and conclusion

The energy transition of shipping towards decarbonization is complex and most of the decarbonization pathways are still in the early stages of development. It is important to understand the transition from different perspectives at the early stages for decision support, to prevent unintended environmental impacts and avoid costly mistakes. This thesis addressed key gaps in methodology for assessing environmental and economic sustainability while also expanding the understanding of environmental, economic, and technical implications across various transition pathways for individual ships as well as for the entire global shipping fleet. The thesis' discussion is formulated around contributing to the methodology and contribution to scientific knowledge of shipping energy transition.

# 7.1. Contribution to methodology

#### 7.1.1. Integrated life cycle framework

The thesis' methodological contribution primarily relates to RQ1, focusing on the integration of LCA and LCC through the ILCF. The ILCF was developed during this thesis by integrating LCA and LCC along with other tools to ensure consistent evaluation of energy, environmental, and economic performance. The ILCF sets guidelines on how and where different external approaches can be used to address specific challenges. The methods are integrated from the first phase goal and scope, this allows comparability throughout the evaluation process. For example, defining the system boundaries and functional units by integrating the goals of LCC and LCA allows model development and inventory model in the initial stage itself. This allows us to identify any inconsistencies and discrepancies in the early stage of evaluation. For example, defining the technological system at the goal and scope stage ensures the same processes/technologies are used in the selection of energy, material, and cost inventories. The ILCF methodology developed during this thesis is used in the appended Papers I, II, III, and IV.

One of the challenges while using ILCF was the selection of functional units that can ensure comparability. In this thesis, Paper I uses the functional unit 'round trip' to represent the reference flow, however, it was later realized that this functional unit may not be the best way to fully capture the main function of a vessel transporting cargo or passengers. Some of the technological options would occupy more space and will affect the cargo or passenger carrying capacity for the same trip length, thereby resulting in a reduction of transport work. Considering this, the functional unit was selected in terms of transport work (considering full capacity) for Papers II and III. In Paper IV, instead of considering a change in transport work, draught change is considered based on the weight change related to the alternative powertrain. Both these functional units allow to capture impacts and costs due to differences in energy density of alternative energy storage.



Figure 32: An example illustrating the importance of considering the energy converter efficiency in LCA methodology for alternative marine fuels and propulsion systems.

Most of the earlier LCA studies used 1 MJ fuel as a functional unit which is also suggested by IMO LCA guidelines. However, it is important to consider the efficiency of the energy converters onboard the ship in LCAs of marine fuels and propulsion systems when comparing different options. Comparing the environmental impact per MJ can give a wrong interpretation of the impact of energy converters' efficiencies on environmental impact, the explanation is given in Figure 32. When comparing the results of fuel combustion, the more efficient system appears to have a higher impact and this gives a wrong interpretation of total emissions. This would be also problematic when considering engine-based emissions like NOx which depend on the energy output, not on the fuel alone.

#### "Choosing a valid functional unit is critical, and functional units such as 1 MJ of combusted fuel should be avoided when evaluating various alternatives since it will penalize solutions with better onboard conversion efficiencies."

Major aspects of ILCF covered in the appended Papers I, II, III, and IV, are defining the same system boundaries, foreground, and background processes for both LCA and LCC. When considering inventories, there are differences in the properties of inventory/flow between LCA and LCC. There would be a difference in the environmental and economic data because the economic data is more dependent on the market data and is more volatile [68]. In cost inventories, the final cost flow represents all the upstream flows in the background system (e.g., the capital cost of equipment includes the cost of raw material, production costs, energy cost, value-added cost, etc.) hence upstream flows need to be aggregated. However, for material and energy flows, all upstream flows need to be aggregated while evaluating the environmental impact. Similarly, LCC calculations in all appended papers have considered interest rates for capital equipment considering the owners' perspective that the time of investment is important. This is a challenge in integration, as the LCA follows a steady state process, and a discount rate is usually applied for the cost. One suggestion is adding time-dependent changes that are part of dynamic LCA in the ILCF framework.

Considering the predictive scenario method employed for scaling up, one key challenge is the availability, quality, and uncertainty of data. In the appended papers of this thesis, data is collected

by conducting expert interviews, literature reviews, and modeling. Also, uncertainty, scenario analysis, and sensitivity analysis are tools used in the thesis, while assessing energy transition, as they can address the inherent complexity and unpredictability of future developments. The assessment of the uncertainties in data provides a better understanding of the reliability of the data and the possible range of impacts. Scenario analysis is used to explore 'what if' situations to understand the potential outcome of hypothetical scenarios based on different assumptions and is used for wider strategies, e.g. charging strategies. Sensitivity analyses is used to understand how sensitive the results are to specific parameters, such as feedstock cost, carbon intensity, etc. Together, these analyses enhance the robustness of results, identify key parameters, and offer a comprehensive view of how various pathways may impact outcomes. This would help in guiding stakeholders towards making informed decisions so that investments in future technologies align with long-term sustainability goals.

#### "Sensitivity analysis, uncertainty analysis, and scenario analysis enhance the result robustness providing a comprehensive view of the potential for different energy transition options for shipping to support decision-making."

In this thesis and appended papers, CAC is used as an integrated indicator that combines cost considerations with climate impact, offering a quantifiable measure of the economic trade-offs associated with each option in terms of reducing GHG emissions. CAC allows for comparison of the cost of implementing new technologies, such as alternative fuels or emissions-reducing retrofits, against the climate benefits they provide. This is particularly valuable when assessing the viability of policy measures, such as carbon taxes or emissions regulations. By quantifying CAC, stakeholders can determine the level of policy intervention—such as the required carbon price—that would likely make low-carbon technologies competitive with traditional fossil fuels.

*Limitations:* It was noticed that external factors can also influence the scale-up phase while defining the technological system. One specific example is the influence of electricity price in determining the technology for the electrolyzer that will be used for the assessment. As shown in Figure 33, SOECs are preferred for higher electricity prices. The reason is that the benefit of higher efficiency offered by SOEC kicks in only when the cost saved from reduced electricity use is higher than the investment cost. Such external factors have to be treated differently and not included within the framework is one of the limitations of ILCF. How such factors can be integrated is not analyzed and needs to be studied further. Another limitation is that the study has not considered how the characterization factors would change in the future and the possibility of other environmental problems not known today is not considered. One such indicator may be marine ecotoxicity, similar to freshwater ecotoxicity, which would be relevant for ships.



Figure 33: The influence of electricity prices in the selection of electrolyzer, expressed as  $\in$ /GJ hydrogen produced.

# 7.1.2. Integration of LCA and GET

Another methodological contribution from this thesis is integrating LCA with the energy systems model GET. This integrated approach is used to answer RQ3 and enables an extension of the scope of energy systems analysis. The LCA models and the GET model have similar structures when considering the processes, but GET has parameters on a macro level (like efficiency, life time, cost, capacity factor) while LCI usually being micro (energy flows, material flows, process emissions, life time etc. ). In LCA, the LCI is usually treated in a static setting while the actual impact of the technology will depend on the temporal and spatial changes in the energy and technology. Due to the different nature of the methods, linking them would be challenging. One of the challenges is that key parameters of processes are modeled differently. This is the case for the efficiency as in the energy system model and energy flows in the process-specific LCA. In the integration, a harmonization of these parameters is made for the parameters to be consistent with each other. The GET model also has a limitation with accounting for multiple input energy flows e.g. electricity, hydrogen, and nitrogen for the Haber-Bosch process. These are used for estimating the environmental impact in the post-processing. However, in this study, no feedback from LCA to the optimization process is performed after post-processing. The difference in the energy flows before and after post-processing is shown in the Sankey diagram in Figure 34. This shows that there is a higher demand for electricity and a lower demand for biomass when considering details in the LCI for the processes.

Considering the temporal and spatial differentiation in LCA is another challenge in the integration of the methods [156]. By considering the different electricity mixes for various regions and periods in the LCI inventory in the framework some of these temporal and spatial differentiations are addressed. In addition, the time evolution of the efficiency considered in the GET model is also considered when calculating LCI inventory for specific technology during the specific period. This is done during the harmonization step in the framework. However, no temporal and spatial differentiation is made in the material flows and required infrastructure. Another issue widely discussed in the scientific community regarding integration is double counting [41, 154, 156]. The

issue is primarily due to the consideration of energy demand as the energy demand for upstream processes may already be part of the final energy demand of the model. In the framework, this is primarily addressed by linking the environmental impact only after post-processing, and as mentioned earlier the LCA energy flows are mapped separately after post-processing to ensure that the energy flows are not double counted. A gate-to-gate assessment is done for the impact calculation without considering energy flows.



Figure 34: Sankey diagram for the energy flows specific to shipping in the scenario Levy with global climate target for year 2080. A) Result from GET. B) Result after the post-processing with LCI data

The integration done in this thesis also has several limitations including not considering the present age of the fleet, only WtW is considered (not including cradle to grave of ships), the endof-life treatment of fuel production facilities are neither included, no allocations are performed for multi-functional processes (rather all the impacts are allocated to the technology as such).

# 7.2. Contribution to the knowledge on sustainable shipping

This thesis makes a major contribution by expanding the research frontier around the knowledge of life cycle impacts and costs for shipping energy transition by including the role of different energy carriers and related feedstocks, fuel supply infrastructure, ship design, and fuel properties. In this section, the discussion is made around RQ2: *'How can integrated assessment of environmental, economic, and energy performance improve the understanding of different potential energy carriers derived from various feedstocks for different ship types?*'. The discussion is divided into 1) Role of different energy carriers, 2) Role of feedstock in fuel production, and 3) Role of ship characteristics.

# 7.2.1. Role of different energy carriers

Different energy carriers have different production routes and combustion properties resulting in different environmental impacts. When using energy carriers produced from renewable sources (renewable electricity or sustainable biomass), the assessed options have lower climate impact and reduce other environmental impacts such as particulate matter, acidification, photochemical ozone formation, resource use-fossil, and ozone depletion. One of the exceptions is when using ammonia-fueled engines, which have a significant impact on categories like acidification, and marine eutrophication due to the tailpipe emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O, NOx, and ammonia. It may be noted that there is significant uncertainty regarding the emission of  $N_2O$  (a much stronger GHG than  $CH_4$ and CO<sub>2</sub>) originating from the nitrogen atoms in the fuel itself. Monitoring and mitigating N<sub>2</sub>O and NOx emissions from ammonia engines are important, and the potential after-treatment methods, such as selective catalytic reduction with specialized catalysts, needs to be studied. The production route e-ammonia is one of the cheapest e-fuels to produce. However, bio-ammonia is less promising than the other assessed biomass-based fuels due to its high cost and energy demand. This is due to the high energy use in the production process linked to efficiency losses and the energy required for pressure swing adsorption for separating hydrogen. However, using carbon capture and storage in the production of bio-hydrogen and bio-ammonia could potentially change this result by possibly achieving negative GWP and hence reducing CAC further [125, 159].

#### "The shift towards ammonia-based engines can potentially increase environmental impacts like eutrophication and acidification and may limit GWP reduction. More assessment on the emissions of nitrogen-based compounds and effectiveness of possible abatement technologies needs to be done before more firm conclusions about the potential of ammonia as fuel can be made."

Methane has the highest GWP among all energy carriers due to the methane slip from the engine and fugitive emissions of methane during liquefaction and distribution. As GWP reduction is limited, it would be challenging for stakeholders who have already invested in ships that run on LNG to meet the long-term IMO GHG targets. Also, e-methane is a more expensive fuel to produce compared to other methane-based fuel options. It may be noted that a major portion of the order book of new ships is designed for the use of LNG [1]. After-treatment technologies such as methane oxidation catalysts after-treatment or plasma reduction technology can potentially be used to reduce onboard methane emissions. These are under development and have currently low service life [160].

#### "The stakeholders investing in LNG ships may encounter challenges in meeting the longterm GHG targets, as e-methane and bio-methane that could replace LNG fuel without retrofitting have higher GWP than most other decarbonization options."

For methane and also for methanol production, the source of carbon in the fuel is important while assessing environmental impact. It is recommended that the CO<sub>2</sub> used is of biogenic origin or is from DAC [9]. If the carbon used has fossil origin, the carbon emissions, to the atmosphere, are only delayed [59]. Considering that CO<sub>2</sub> is sourced from DAC in this thesis, e-methanol and emethane turn out to be both energy intensive and costly, compared to other fuels. Using CO<sub>2</sub> from biomass and waste instead of DAC and matching it with local or regional sources is another option to reduce the cost. Korberg, et al. [8] considered point source biomass-based  $CO_2$  and found emethanol to be cheaper than e-ammonia. However, this needs to be treated with caution because when  $CO_2$  comes from a carbon capture process that delivers other products such as bioenergy, the impact from the process needs to be appropriately allocated between all products including  $CO_2$ , unlike in a mono-functional system such as direct air capture [161] so that double counting is avoided. Bio-methanol and bio-methane from gasification do not need a sub-system for CO<sub>2</sub> supply, instead uses the carbon in the syngas produced during the gasification. This renders both bio-methanol and bio-methane more economical and energy-efficient in comparison to bioammonia and bio-hydrogen. One of the environmental impacts that stands out for methanol is higher human toxicity. This can be linked to the possible formaldehyde emissions from methanol engines due to incomplete combustion. The use of an exhaust after-treatment system with suitable catalysts may be able to control formaldehyde emissions [10].

#### "The source of carbon in the production of methane and methanol is important. CO2 from DAC ensures that fuels are carbon-neutral (assuming carbon-neutral input energy), but the process is energy intensive and results in higher costs. When using the CO2 from other sources it must be ensured that appropriate allocation or system boundary expansion is done when assessing."

Even though the share of climate impact of various infrastructures in the fuel supply chain is relatively low, its contribution to other impacts is high especially associated with the metals and minerals used in the construction of the infrastructure. The main impact can be associated with freshwater ecotoxicity, and resource use (metals and minerals). These can be improved with better recycling and stricter environmental regulations on primary material extraction [162]. All options except the blue fuel and OCC have a lower impact on the impact category resource usefossil. For fossil fuel use along with onboard carbon capture, all impacts are higher compared to direct use of fossil fuel except for the climate impact, and this can be directly attributed to the energy penalty associated with these options which is required for capturing and storage of the CO<sub>2</sub>. However, these options have one of the lowest CAC.

#### "Both blue fuel and OCC can reduce the climate impacts but won't be an environmentally sustainable solution from life cycle perspective and perhaps be considered only for shortterm solutions ."

#### 7.2.2. Role of feedstock in fuel production

For all pathways, the impact and cost associated with fuel production significantly contribute to the overall impact and total cost, respectively. Also, the primary energy demand for decarbonization pathways related to e-fuels and bio-fuels (based on gasification) is high, indicating that the source of feedstock in the production of these fuels plays an important role. The sensitivity analysis conducted in this study indicates that it is important that electricity with a low carbon intensity is accessible for e-fuel production and charging (for BE). Not all regions have access to low climate-impact electricity; investments in renewable electricity sources are critical for increasing the potential use of e-fuels in the shipping sector. On the downside, e-fuels produced using electricity from wind power will have an increased impact on human toxicity and resource use due to materials such as copper, zinc, and rare earth elements, in addition to steel in wind power infrastructure and electrolyzers. The environmental burden from the materials used in wind power infrastructure and electrolyzers can be reduced by recycling or reusing the materials and also by using materials produced from cleaner technologies, like fossil-free steel [10]. The possibility of reducing such impacts may be investigated further. Future studies should specifically analyze the availability of critical raw materials, which are necessary for understanding material constraints for the fleet-level transition toward decarbonization pathways.

#### "Source of electricity for e-fuel production and charging is critical, it is important to ensure that cheap and clean electricity is available to support the energy transition of shipping and also have lower environmental concerns."

The result shows that bio-methanol has the lowest CAC. But similar to e-fuels, the bio-fuel cost is influenced by biomass costs, and the GWP is affected by the availability of sustainable biomass resources, biomass collection, and gasification efficiency. The use of bio-fuels (through gasification and hydrotreated vegetable oil) will create an additional environmental burden on acidification potential, land use, and eutrophication (terrestrial and freshwater). The acidification and eutrophication are due to the use of fertilizers and NOx emissions during gasification; this has also been observed in earlier studies [163, 164]. The high land use means that more land cover is required for producing biomass in comparison with other fuel production pathways. The availability of feedstock like biomass also depends on the geographical distribution, which will also affect WtT emissions, and it is particularly important to consider the limited availability of biomass from sustainably managed forests [165]. Also, higher demand for bio-fuels can result in the expansion of biomass production, which can result in the emission of GHGs due to direct and indirect land use due to changes in soil carbon content and other environmental consequences like loss of biodiversity, nutrient depletion, and water consumption [104]. Using biomass from non-sustainable sources will not benefit climate mitigation and will also be environmentally problematic. However, the availability of biomass from sustainable sources is limited [104]. Additionally, competition from other sectors demanding bio-fuels could significantly impact biomass prices. Moreover, the implementation of agricultural regulations and practices is also required to ensure the mobilization of sustainable biomass.

#### "Bio-methanol may be among the most promising options for energy transition considering the carbon abatement cost, but largely depends on the availability of biomass from sustainable sources."

#### 7.2.3. Role of ship characteristics

From the results of the thesis, it can be noted that the choice of the decarbonization pathway differs between the vessel types and operation profiles making it evident that the decarbonization strategies should be different for different vessels. These differences can be linked to different ship characteristics, as 1) the energy required for the design range of the ship (also depends on many factors like speed, distance, installed power, etc.), 2) the power and type of engine installed (different engine type have different emissions and efficiencies), 3) utilization rate (can be referred to as the annual energy use per installed capacity), and 4) total fuel consumption (the energy required will influence the amount of fuel burned).

The energy required for the design range can also be represented by the need for onboard energy storage. This usually determines the maximum distance that the ship can operate between each bunkering. Results show that low volumetric energy storage options like liquid hydrogen and batteries will be less feasible for long-range ships. Also, these options have a higher impact on both the cost and environmental performance due to the enormous size of the storage required (loss of capacity and more material required). The capacity loss for OCC options is also high for a long-range vessel, as the space for storage of captured CO<sub>2</sub> is proportional to the amount of energy used onboard for the design range, this is in addition to the size of the carbon capture system itself. The availability of a port reception facility (to off-load and handle  $CO_2$ ) and  $CO_2$  transport, as well as the proximity to the permanent storage site, is another significant challenge that should be addressed for the OCC [166, 167]. Also, the operation of OCC reduces the availability of heat for other purposes on-board ships, like space heating, which will have a greater effect on passenger ships traveling longer routes like cruise vessels, as more fuel will be needed for space heating, as shown in Paper III. Currently, fuel storage on-board ships are not designed considering these limitations, and storage size is usually oversized. The feasibility rate can be increased with several strategies: 1) the design of the fuel storage tanks aligned with the transport missions (based on major routes the ship will likely operate), 2) adjusting transport schedules to fit the range of ships, 3) adding more bunkering/refueling stops, and 4) reducing the cargo space. All the strategies will influence environmental impacts and cost. One of the challenges associated with charging batteries or bunkering hydrogen is that these processes are time-consuming and complex.

#### "Ships performance can significantly improve if the ships are specifically designed focusing on transportation work or changing the operational strategies, e.g. opportunity charging for battery electric ferries."

Another parameter affecting the result is the power and type of engine installed. As noted in the analysis different powertrain configurations have different emissions and efficiencies, resulting in different environmental impacts and costs. One example is that low-pressure dual-fuel 4S engines for LNG have higher methane slip compared to 2S engines resulting in higher climate impact. For ICE, fossil-based diesel as pilot fuel has a major share of GHG emissions for all options. Substituting fossil-based diesel with bio-based diesel as a pilot fuel may be a good option to reduce the GHG emissions from ICEs. The total cost of fuel cell options is higher for all types of ships because of the higher investment cost and the shorter life of fuel cells. Installed capacity is important while assessing FC options because the higher installation capacity means more fuel cells need to be installed onboard. The cost of fuel cells is a significant part of the total life cycle cost.

The utilization rate also needs to be analyzed when considering the total power. It may be noted that the utilization rate is not a well-defined term. In this thesis, utilization rate refers to the

amount of energy consumed annually per kW of installed capacity. Fuel cell options can have a lower CAC than ICE options for the same fuel when the utilization rate is high, which refers to higher annual energy use per installed capacity, as mentioned also in earlier studies [8, 10]. Such formulation helps to understand how effectively the installed energy converter capacity is used. For example, for cruise ships fuel cell options have a lower CAC than ICE options for the same fuel. For fuel cell systems, a higher utilization rate would offset the higher cost of the propulsion system by lower fuel consumption due to higher efficiencies of fuel cells. Also, if the fuel cost is higher than a threshold value lower fuel consumption can compensate for the higher cost of investment for fuel cells. The high investment cost and limited lifespan of fuel cells pose significant limitations when considering the adoption of fuel cell technology. However, improvements in these key elements can make a significant change in competitiveness due to the higher efficiency and cleaner combustion that fuel cells offer.

#### "Fuel cell technology may not be a cost-effective option for the majority of ship types; however, it offers one of the most environmentally sustainable solutions for long-range vessels."

An additional parameter considers the total energy use over the vessel's life cycle, encompassing the fuel's overall environmental impact, cost, and bunkering requirements. In scenarios with low fuel consumption, the installation of high-cost or high-impact powertrain options may not be advantageous. For example in the case of service vessel, battery electric and fuel cell options have higher impact and cost. This also affects the environmental impacts linked with the manufacturing and replacement of fuel cells or batteries.

Regarding safety, the hazards associated with the new fuels and systems need to be properly contained and managed. Regulations for the use of ammonia and hydrogen onboard vessels are not yet mature but are under development by the International Maritime Organization and will be part of the International Code of Safety for Ships using Gases or other Low-Flashpoint Fuels (IGF Code) [168]. Draft interim guidelines for ships using hydrogen as fuel were agreed on at the IMO's Sub-Committee on Carriage of Cargoes and Containers (CCC7) [169]. Work is underway to develop guidelines for the safety of ships using ammonia as fuel, with initial work on the collection of safety information reported in 2022 by Japan [170]. Ship classification society guidance documents on the use of hydrogen [171, 172] and ammonia [173, 174] were considered during this study. Considering the additional safety measures that need to be taken for ammonia, the use of ammonia in passenger ships may be avoided.

Paper IV specifically evaluates battery electric ferries, which offer emission-free operation in urban areas and significantly reduce environmental impacts related to particulate matter, resource use-fossil, acidification, eutrophication, and photochemical oxidation. However, BEFs also present trade-offs in terms of resource use and freshwater ecotoxicity, largely due to metals such as copper, zinc, cobalt, nickel, lithium, and rare earth elements (REEs) found in battery packs and in the infrastructure required for electricity generation and distribution. The results indicate that, unlike long-range vessels, ferries on shorter routes with the potential for frequent bunkering and high utilization rates are particularly suited to battery electric systems, as their lower onboard energy storage needs favor this technology. Furthermore, the scenario assessment in Paper IV reveals that lower interest rates on installation costs can make battery electric ferries highly competitive with fossil-fueled alternatives.

#### "Low interest rates or subsidies for batteries can benefit battery-electric ferries significantly in terms of cost competitiveness."

One limitation of this thesis is that it does not assess the geographical locations of ports for longrange vessels, which could influence both the cost and availability of feedstock for fuel production. Feedstock availability directly impacts fuel supply and demand, affecting the accessibility of alternative fuels at the ship's operating ports—an essential factor for successful implementation.

# 7.3. Energy system model including shipping

Achieving net-zero emissions by 2050, as set by the IMO, presents a formidable challenge due to the high level of technological inertia [175] and the substantial carbon abatement costs within the sector [176]. Large-scale deployment of alternative fuels will necessitate trillions of dollars in investment for land-side infrastructure [6], making the decarbonization of the entire sector across all regions exceptionally difficult [177]. Despite these challenges, our results indicate that policies can play a role in accelerating the energy transition of the shipping sector.

This thesis captures the complexity of the transition for different ship categories, given the diversity of alternative energy carriers. For ship categories operating over shorter distances, such as ferries and other vessels on fixed routes with frequent charging opportunities, the transition is primarily driven by electrification. However, this short distance sector represents a minimal portion of the overall energy requirement of the shipping industry. Ferries and cruise ships on long routes face the most significant delays in energy transition, compared to the other ship categories, due to the risks posed by ammonia to passengers and the higher costs associated with other alternative fuels like liquid hydrogen and methanol. For other ship categories, the transition is mainly driven by the adoption of ammonia.

# Our study demonstrates the significance of using a more comprehensive representation of shipping as this allows to capture the intricate interactions of energy carriers, ship types, and other energy systems with different global climate targets.

The use of ammonia also increases the energy demand in the shipping sector since ammonia engines are likely to have lower efficiencies, as ammonia is difficult to combust [37, 178]. Even after considering the increased energy demand, the production and distribution of ammonia are more economical than other alternatives like liquid hydrogen. The reason that a switch to carbon-based fuels like methanol and methane is not considered more cost-effective in the case of ship specific policies is that the levy applies to all  $CO_2$  being released during combustion regardless of the production route. This underscores the need to include a WtW perspective in policy considerations. Previous studies have shown that carbon-based fuels are not cost-effective in the transport sector when long-term carbon storage is viable [142]. Our GET results show that carbon-based fuels are found cost-effective primarily in sectors where carbon capture is an option like process industries. In this thesis, even though OCC is assessed in Paper I and Paper III, the GET model does not include OCC, it could be incorporated in future studies and may serve as an interim solution.

"From a cost optimization perspective, ammonia is anticipated as an important energy carrier for shipping, particularly for ships operating on extended routes. Electrification will be the most economical option for ships operating in shorter and regular routes." Another aspect highlighted in this thesis is the role of global climate targets in the transition towards low carbon intensity production pathways. This is particularly important since different regions will likely exhibit varying rates of energy transition, with those having less stringent climate targets likely to drive the transition towards ammonia produced from natural gas. Global climate targets prioritize low-carbon intensity ammonia production pathways including BECCSammonia, NGCCS-ammonia, and e-ammonia. Under global constraints, the transition is initially driven by bio, however, this needs infrastructure development, technology scalability, availability of sustainable biomass, and advancements in carbon dioxide removal technologies [179, 180]. The model also finds e-fuels to be cost-effective in the long term, this can be linked with the increased investments in renewable electricity shown in the model. This implies a need to reduce significant hurdles such as infrastructure for electrolysis, technology scalability, and investment in renewable electricity production. The GET model is only suited to identify cost-effective scenarios considering interactions between different sectors the results must not be interpreted as forecasts. The result explores the behavior of the energy system including future energy transition of shipping under different policy situations, emphasizing the opportunities and threats that may arise.

# 7.4. Integrated LCA and GET

This session includes a discussion around RQ3: '*How can the integration of LCA and ESM increase the understanding of well-to-wake environmental impacts linked to cost-effective fuel transition pathways for decarbonization of the global shipping sector reflecting different policy ambitions?*'.

In regions with relaxed climate targets, a shipping levy without a WtW perspective is likely to drive the transition towards ammonia produced from natural gas whereas stringent climate targets prioritize low-carbon intensity ammonia production pathways including BECCS-ammonia, NGCCS-ammonia, and e-ammonia. The integrated assessment gives insights into possible burden shifting of impacts associated with different transition routes. The results show that the transition towards ammonia produced from natural gas possesses a significantly higher WtW impact on all the assessed impact categories including climate impact. This indicates that transitions dependent on fossil fuels (without carbon capture and storage) should be avoided, as the environmental burden is not only shifted but also worsened. With a global climate target, the transition is initially driven by NGCCS-ammonia and BECCS-ammonia, and towards 2080, e-ammonia occupy a higher share. BECCS-ammonia can generate minus-emissions of CO<sub>2</sub>, from a WtW perspective, which is good for the climate, and adoption of such fuels can be important given the revised IMO target of net-zero climate impact. However, whether the emissions could be considered negative for shipping would depend on the allocation criteria based on other potential products from the biorefineries and the specific biofuel pathway. It should also be noted that the global supply potential of sustainably grown biomass is limited (less than approx. 200 EJ/yr) for reasons such as its demand for land and water, socioeconomic consequences, and biodiversity issues [181]. The biomass supply potential has however been considered in GET.

The adoption of BECCS-ammonia raises critical concerns about burden shifting to other environmental categories, most notably increased impacts on land use, mineral resource depletion, particulate matter, and acidification. The acidification, particulate matter, and eutrophication are due to the use of fertilizers and emissions from biorefineries [163, 164]. The high land use means that more land cover is required for producing biomass in comparison with other fuel production pathways and the mineral resource depletion is associated with the production facilities and distribution infrastructure [36]. Transitioning to e-ammonia in a later

period reduces WtW impacts such as particulate matter, acidification, and land use compared to BECCS-ammonia. However, concerns about mineral resource depletion persist mainly due to infrastructure requirements associated with for example renewable electricity production [33].

#### "The integrated assessment shows that the transition raises concerns about the environmental burden shifting from downstream to upstream without a strong complementary global climate target while also creating other environmental concerns like land use, acidification, eutrophication, and mineral resource depletion"

### 7.5. Learning outcomes and Future work

This thesis provides a comprehensive understanding of the energy transition in the shipping sector by employing a bottom-up approach within a broader system perspective. It emphasizes the importance of treating shipping decarbonization as an integral part of a larger system, acknowledging the critical interactions between shipping and other sectors. Through the integration of life cycle thinking and energy system cost optimization models, the thesis highlights the value of systemic analysis in identifying cost-effective and sustainable pathways for reducing greenhouse gas emissions in the maritime industry. The findings underline that while the shipping sector is classified as 'hard-to-abate' with respect to decarbonization, overcoming the challenges is possible. The research identifies the need for innovative solutions and collaborative efforts to address technical, economic, and organizational barriers. A key insight is the necessity of involving new stakeholders, such as alternative fuel producers and the broader energy sector, to drive decarbonization. By fostering collaboration and reorganization within the industry, it is possible to overcome existing inertia and pave the way for the shipping sector to move away from fossil fuels.

Applying diverse methodological approaches, and combining different tools is one of the strengths of this thesis. Integrating interdisciplinary tools, such as cost and impact assessments, posed challenges, particularly in reconciling different perspectives and assumptions. For example, integrating cost and impact assessments was challenging, particularly in reconciling the different viewpoints of economists and environmentalists. The research highlights the importance of transparency in datasets and continuous stakeholder engagement to improve data quality and ensure consistency between costs and trade-offs. For instance, variations in data and assumptions, such as engine configurations and fuel types, significantly influenced results, as demonstrated in Papers I and II. In the same context, checking robustness of results is crucial, and employing approaches like sensitivity, scenario, and uncertainty analyses to account for future uncertainties is particularly useful.

The global energy model offers a broad perspective by encompassing multiple sectors, but significant data gaps remain, particularly in sectors with complex technologies. These gaps arise from the model's reliance on a lack of updated knowledge, as different sectors were developed at varying times. One of the main highlights is the integration of GET with LCA, this integration gives an understanding of the environmental tradeoffs associated with the transition.

The new approach allows for the identification of significant environmental trade-offs associated with the adoption of alternative fuels for shipping when going for cost-effective transition. The transition to reliance on biomass introduces challenges such as acidification, eutrophication, and extensive land use due to fertilizer application and biomass cultivation. Similarly, e-fuels produced using renewables generate environmental burdens related to mineral resource use and eco-

toxicity. The use of ammonia can pose a risk to the nitrogen cycle cycles and enhance effects like eutrophication and acidification. These trade-offs underline the necessity of considering sustainable feedstock sourcing, installing emission abatement technologies, and material recycling in the pursuit of decarbonization pathways for shipping. These also necessitate future studies delving into social, ethical, and environmental aspects alongside strategies to reduce them.

Some questions and directions that could be interesting to explore in the future based on the findings of this thesis are discussed below:

Applying Integrated Life Cycle Framework to fuels produced from BECCS: The life cycle assessment and costing of Bioenergy with Carbon Capture and Storage technologies can provide critical insights into their environmental and economic implications. Such evaluations will help to understand the role of fuels from BECCS within decarbonization strategies for shipping. One major aspect to consider is the multifunctionality of bio-refineries, which necessitates addressing the allocation problem. Another important consideration is the dynamic LCA, which accounts for the timing of emissions, resource use, and associated impacts.

*Extending the framework to include social sustainability:* Understanding the ethical and social aspects of the transition is crucial. Extending the scope of assessment to include social life cycle assessment can provide valuable perspectives on the social implications of alternative fuels and technologies, such as crew conditions, community impacts, and equitable access to resources.

*Improving the resolution of the GET:* While this thesis initiates a better representation of the shipping sector, further understanding requires adding more nodes to the GET. It is also important to improve the representation of other sectors, considering region-specific climate targets. Additionally, retrofitting possibilities for ships and alternative approaches to demand calculation, such as the gravity model, should be considered.

Integration of Automatic Identification System (AIS) data in the modeling and extending scope of policy analysis: AIS data provides granular insights into ship traffic patterns, operational profiles, and voyage characteristics. This enhancement will allow for more precise assessments of energy use, emissions, and the applicability of alternative technologies under real-world conditions. Expanding the scope of policy analysis by incorporating a broader array of international and regional policies will deepen insights into the regulatory landscape, such as global fuel standards.

*Assessment of green corridors*: The concept of green corridors is widely discussed. Integrated LCA and energy system models may be used to understand the scaling of alternative fuels and technologies in these specific maritime routes.

- [1] UNCTAD, "Review of Maritime Transport 2022," United Nations, New York, ISBN: 978-92-1-113073-7, 2022.
- [2] International Maritime Organization, "Reduction of GHG emissions from Ships: Fourth IMO GHG Study 2020," International Maritime Organization, London, 2021.
- [3] K. Andersson, S. Brynolf, F. Lindgren, and M. Wilewska-Bien, *Shipping and the Environment : Improving Environmental Performance in Marine Transportation*, 1st ed. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg : Imprint: Springer, 2016, pp. 1 online resource (XXIII, 426 pages 77 illustrations, 49 illustrations in color.
- [4] M. O. P. Ramacher *et al.*, "The impact of ship emissions on air quality and human health in the Gothenburg area Part II: Scenarios for 2040," *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, vol. 20, no. 17, pp. 10667-10686, 2020, doi: 10.5194/acp-20-10667-2020.
- [5] UNCTAD, "Review of Maritime Transport 2023," United Nations, Geneva, ISBN: 978-92-1-002886-8; ISSN: 0566-7682, 2023.
- [6] DNV AS, "Energy Transition Outlook 2023: Maritime Forecast to 2050," 2023.
- [7] H. Selin, Y. Zhang, R. Dunn, N. E. Selin, and A. K. H. Lau, "Mitigation of CO2 emissions from international shipping through national allocation," *Environmental Research Letters*, vol. 16, no. 4, 2021, doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/abec02.
- [8] A. D. Korberg, S. Brynolf, M. Grahn, and I. R. Skov, "Techno-economic assessment of advanced fuels and propulsion systems in future fossil-free ships," (in English), *Renew Sust Energ Rev*, vol. 142, May 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2021.110861.
- [9] F. M. Kanchiralla, "Life cycle navigation through future energy carriers and propulsion options for the energy transition in shipping," Licentiate of Engineering Licentiate, Department of Mechanics and Maritime Sciences, Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden, Technical report no 2023:05., 2023.
- [10] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, T. Olsson, J. Ellis, J. Hansson, and M. Grahn, "How do variations in ship operation impact the techno-economic feasibility and environmental performance of fossil-free fuels? A life cycle study," *Applied Energy*, vol. 350, 2023, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2023.121773.
- [11] P. Dimitriou and R. Javaid, "A review of ammonia as a compression ignition engine fuel," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 45, no. 11, pp. 7098-7118, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2019.12.209.
- [12] S. Brynolf, E. Fridell, and K. Andersson, "Environmental assessment of marine fuels: liquefied natural gas, liquefied biogas, methanol and bio-methanol," (in English), *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 74, pp. 86-95, Jul 1 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.03.052.
- [13] S. Brynolf *et al.*, "Nordic Roadmap Publication No.1-C/1/2022," 2022.
- [14] N. H. Rivedal, D. A. A. Slotvik, A. Mjelde, Ø. Endresen, and M. S. Eide, "Nordic Roadmap Publication No. 2-A/1/2022," Report No.: 2022-1087, Rev. 2.0, 2022.

- [15] Lloyd's Register, "Techno\_economic assessment of zero carbon fuels," London, March 2020 2020.
- [16] B. Carlsson, S. Jacobsson, M. Holmén, and A. Rickne, "Innovation systems: analytical and methodological issues," *Research Policy*, vol. 31, pp. 233–245, 2002.
- [17] A. Bergek, S. Jacobsson, B. Carlsson, S. Lindmark, and A. Rickne, "Analyzing the functional dynamics of technological innovation systems: A scheme of analysis," *Research Policy*, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 407-429, 2008, doi: 10.1016/j.respol.2007.12.003.
- [18] S. Gössling, C. Meyer-Habighorst, and A. Humpe, "A global review of marine air pollution policies, their scope and effectiveness," *Ocean & Coastal Management,* vol. 212, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2021.105824.
- [19] T. Sterner and J. Coria, *Policy Instruments for Environmental and Natural Resource Management*, 2nd ed. New York, London: RFF Press, 2012.
- [20] (2011). AMENDMENTS TO THE ANNEX OF THE PROTOCOL OF 1997 TO AMEND THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION FOR THE PREVENTION OF POLLUTION FROM SHIPS, 1973, AS MODIFIED BY THE PROTOCOL OF 1978 RELATING THERETO (Inclusion of regulations on energy efficiency for ships In MARPOL Annex VI). [Online] Available: https://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/Environment/Pages/Index-of-MEPC-Resolutions-and-Guidelines-related-to-MARPOL-Annex-VI.aspx
- [21] (2022). 2022 GUIDELINES ON OPERATIONAL CARBON INTENSITY INDICATORS AND THE CALCULATION METHODS (CII GUIDELINES, G1). [Online] Available: https://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/Environment/Pages/Index-of-MEPC-Resolutions-and-Guidelines-related-to-MARPOL-Annex-VI.aspx
- [22] IMO. "IMO Environment Committee approves amendments to cut ship emissions." International Maritime Organization. <u>https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/PressBriefings/pages/42-MEPC-short-term-measure.aspx</u> (accessed 18 May, 2021).
- [23] IMO. "Improving the energy efficiency of ships." International Maritime Organization. <u>https://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/Environment/Pages/Improving%20the%20</u> <u>energy%20efficiency%20of%20ships.aspx</u> (accessed 09 Aug, 2024).
- [24] T. Smith and A. Frosch, "An overview of the discussions from IMO MEPC 81," 22.03.2024 2024.
- [25] Council of the EU, "Fit for 55: deal on new EU rules for cleaner maritime fuels," Gediminas Vilkas, Ed., ed: The European Council, 2023.
- [26] (2023). Document 32023L0959, Directive (EU) 2023/959 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 10 May 2023 amending Directive 2003/87/EC establishing a system for greenhouse gas emission allowance trading within the Union and Decision (EU) 2015/1814 concerning the establishment and operation of a market stability reserve for the Union greenhouse gas emission trading system (Text with EEA relevance). [Online] Available: ELI: http://data.europa.eu/eli/dir/2023/959/oj

- [27] (2023). Document 32023R1804, Regulation (EU) 2023/1804 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 September 2023 on the deployment of alternative fuels infrastructure, and repealing Directive 2014/94/EU (Text with EEA relevance).
  [Online] Available: ELI: <u>http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2023/1804/oj</u>
- [28] IPCC, "Assessment report 6: Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change," 2022.
- [29] P. Tiselius and K. Magnusson, "Toxicity of treated bilge water: The need for revised regulatory control," *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, vol. 114, no. 2, pp. 860-866, 2017/01/30/ 2017, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.11.010</u>.
- [30] A. Sardain, E. Sardain, and B. Leung, "Global forecasts of shipping traffic and biological invasions to 2050," *Nature Sustainability*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 274-282, 2019/04/01 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41893-019-0245-y.
- [31] E. Ytreberg *et al.*, "Metal and PAH loads from ships and boats, relative other sources, in the Baltic Sea," *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, vol. 182, p. 113904, 2022/09/01/2022, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2022.113904</u>.
- [32] A. Lunde Hermansson and I.-M. Hassellöv, "Tankrengöring och dess påverkan på havsmiljön. Rapport nr 2020:6, Havsmiljöinstitutet. ," https://www.havsmiljoinstitutet.se/digitalAssets/1804/1804376\_hermansson----hassello--v-tankrengo--ring-hmi-2020\_6\_rev\_4mars-22.pdf, 2020.
- [33] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, E. Malmgren, J. Hansson, and M. Grahn, "Life-Cycle Assessment and Costing of Fuels and Propulsion Systems in Future Fossil-Free Shipping," *Environ Sci Technol*, vol. 56, no. 17, pp. 12517-12531, Sep 6 2022, doi: 10.1021/acs.est.2c03016.
- [34] F. Ueckerdt, C. Bauer, A. Dirnaichner, J. Everall, R. Sacchi, and G. Luderer, "Potential and risks of hydrogen-based e-fuels in climate change mitigation," *Nature Climate Change*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 384-393, 2021, doi: 10.1038/s41558-021-01032-7.
- [35] A. Ajanovic, M. Sayer, and R. Haas, "The economics and the environmental benignity of different colors of hydrogen," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 47, no. 57, pp. 24136-24154, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2022.02.094.
- [36] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, and A. Mjelde, "Role of biofuels, electro-fuels, and blue fuels for shipping: environmental and economic life cycle considerations," *Energy* & Environmental Science, 10.1039/D4EE01641F 2024, doi: 10.1039/D4EE01641F.
- [37] Y. Wang, X. Zhou, and L. Liu, "Theoretical investigation of the combustion performance of ammonia/hydrogen mixtures on a marine diesel engine," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 46, no. 27, pp. 14805-14812, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2021.01.233.
- [38] S. Brynolf, "Environmental Assessment of Present and Future Marine Fuels," Doctor of Philosophy, Department of Shipping and Marine Technology, Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden, ISBN 978-91-7597-006-6, 2014.
- [39] J.-M. Rödger, L. L. Kjær, and A. Pagoropoulos, "Life Cycle Costing: An Introduction," in *Life Cycle Assessment*, 2018, ch. Chapter 15, pp. 373-399.
- [40] *ISO* 14044: 2006, Environmental management Life cycle assessment, International Organization for Standardization, 2006.

- [41] L. Xu *et al.*, "An Environmental Assessment Framework for Energy System Analysis (EAFESA): The method and its application to the European energy system transformation," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 243, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.118614.
- [42] E. Lindstad, B. Lagemann, A. Rialland, G. M. Gamlem, and A. Valland, "Reduction of maritime GHG emissions and the potential role of E-fuels," *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment,* vol. 101, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.trd.2021.103075.
- [43] L. Law, B. Foscoli, E. Mastorakos, and S. Evans, "A Comparison of Alternative Fuels for Shipping in Terms of Lifecycle Energy and Cost," *Energies*, vol. 14, no. 24, 2021, doi: 10.3390/en14248502.
- [44] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, E. Malmgren, J. Hansson, and M. Grahn, "Life-Cycle Assessment and Costing of Fuels and Propulsion Systems in Future Fossil-Free Shipping," *Environ Sci Technol,* Aug 23 2022, doi: 10.1021/acs.est.2c03016.
- [45] E. Malmgren, S. Brynolf, E. Fridell, M. Grahn, and K. Andersson, "The environmental performance of a fossil-free ship propulsion system with onboard carbon capture a life cycle assessment of the HyMethShip concept," *Sustainable Energy Fuels*, vol. 5, pp. 2753-2770, 2021, doi: 10.1039/D1SE00105A.
- [46] L. Bilgili, "Comparative assessment of alternative marine fuels in life cycle perspective," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews,* vol. 144, p. 110985, 2021, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2021.110985</u>.
- [47] S. S. Hwang *et al.*, "Life Cycle Assessment of Alternative Ship Fuels for Coastal Ferry Operating in Republic of Korea," *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, vol. 8, no. 9, 2020, doi: 10.3390/jmse8090660.
- [48] K. Gore, P. Rigot-Müller, and J. Coughlan, "Cost assessment of alternative fuels for maritime transportation in Ireland," *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, vol. 110, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.trd.2022.103416.
- [49] M. Perčić, N. Vladimir, and A. Fan, "Life-cycle cost assessment of alternative marine fuels to reduce the carbon footprint in short-sea shipping: A case study of Croatia," *Applied Energy*, vol. 279, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.115848.
- [50] B. Stolz, M. Held, G. Georges, and K. Boulouchos, "Techno-economic analysis of renewable fuels for ships carrying bulk cargo in Europe," *Nature Energy*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 203-212, 2022, doi: 10.1038/s41560-021-00957-9.
- [51] S. Horvath, M. Fasihi, and C. Breyer, "Techno-economic analysis of a decarbonized shipping sector: Technology suggestions for a fleet in 2030 and 2040," *Energy Conversion and Management*, vol. 164, pp. 230-241, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.enconman.2018.02.098.
- [52] J. H. Miah, S. C. L. Koh, and D. Stone, "A hybridised framework combining integrated methods for environmental Life Cycle Assessment and Life Cycle Costing," *Journal* of Cleaner Production, vol. 168, pp. 846-866, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.08.187.
- [53] B. Jeong, H. Wang, E. Oguz, and P. Zhou, "An effective framework for life cycle and cost assessment for marine vessels aiming to select optimal propulsion systems,"

*Journal of Cleaner Production,* vol. 187, pp. 111-130, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.03.184.

- [54] R. Arvidsson *et al.*, "Environmental Assessment of Emerging Technologies: Recommendations for Prospective LCA," *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 1286-1294, 2018, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jiec.12690</u>.
- [55] M. Taljegard, S. Brynolf, M. Grahn, K. Andersson, and H. Johnson, "Cost-Effective Choices of Marine Fuels in a Carbon-Constrained World: Results from a Global Energy Model," *Environmental Science & Technology*, vol. 48, no. 21, pp. 12986-12993, 2014/11/04 2014, doi: 10.1021/es5018575.
- [56] M. Lehtveer, S. Brynolf, and M. Grahn, "What Future for Electrofuels in Transport? Analysis of Cost Competitiveness in Global Climate Mitigation," *Environmental Science & Technology*, vol. 53, no. 3, pp. 1690-1697, 2019/02/05 2019, doi: 10.1021/acs.est.8b05243.
- [57] J. Hansson, S. Brynolf, E. Fridell, and M. Lehtveer, "The Potential Role of Ammonia as Marine Fuel—Based on Energy Systems Modeling and Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis," *Sustainability*, vol. 12, no. 8, p. 3265, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/12/8/3265.
- [58] E. Malmgren, "Towards sustainable shipping: Evaluating the environmental impact of electrofuels," Licentiate of Philosophy, Department of Mechanics and Maritime Sciences, Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden, 2021:17, 2021.
- [59] L. J. Müller, A. Kätelhön, M. Bachmann, A. Zimmermann, A. Sternberg, and A. Bardow, "A Guideline for Life Cycle Assessment of Carbon Capture and Utilization," *Frontiers in Energy Research*, vol. 8, 2020, doi: 10.3389/fenrg.2020.00015.
- [60] S. Valdivia, C. M. L. Ugaya, J. Hildenbrand, M. Traverso, B. Mazijn, and G. Sonnemann, "A UNEP/SETAC approach towards a life cycle sustainability assessment—our contribution to Rio+20," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, vol. 18, no. 9, pp. 1673-1685, 2012, doi: 10.1007/s11367-012-0529-1.
- [61] C. van der Giesen, S. Cucurachi, J. Guinée, G. J. Kramer, and A. Tukker, "A critical view on the current application of LCA for new technologies and recommendations for improved practice," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 259, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.120904.
- [62] S. Cucurachi, C. van der Giesen, and J. Guinée, "Ex-ante LCA of Emerging Technologies," *Procedia CIRP*, vol. 69, pp. 463-468, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.procir.2017.11.005.
- [63] A. C. Hetherington, A. L. Borrion, O. G. Griffiths, and M. C. McManus, "Use of LCA as a development tool within early research: challenges and issues across different sectors," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 130-143, 2013, doi: 10.1007/s11367-013-0627-8.
- [64] N. Thonemann, A. Schulte, and D. Maga, "How to Conduct Prospective Life Cycle Assessment for Emerging Technologies? A Systematic Review and Methodological Guidance," *Sustainability*, vol. 12, no. 3, 2020, doi: 10.3390/su12031192.

- [65] S. M. Moni, R. Mahmud, K. High, and M. Carbajales Dale, "Life cycle assessment of emerging technologies: A review," *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 52-63, 2019, doi: 10.1111/jiec.12965.
- [66] R. Mahmud, S. M. Moni, K. High, and M. Carbajales-Dale, "Integration of technoeconomic analysis and life cycle assessment for sustainable process design – A review," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 317, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.128247.
- [67] *ISO* 15686-5: 2017, Buildings and constructed assets Service life planning, International Organization for Standardization, 2017. [Online]. Available: <u>https://www.iso.org/standard/61148.html</u>
- [68] W. T. França, M. V. Barros, R. Salvador, A. C. de Francisco, M. T. Moreira, and C. M. Piekarski, "Integrating life cycle assessment and life cycle cost: a review of environmental-economic studies," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 244-274, 2021, doi: 10.1007/s11367-020-01857-y.
- [69] J. A. Bergerson *et al.*, "Life cycle assessment of emerging technologies: Evaluation techniques at different stages of market and technical maturity," *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 11-25, 2019, doi: 10.1111/jiec.12954.
- [70] G. Thomassen, M. Van Dael, S. Van Passel, and F. You, "How to assess the potential of emerging green technologies? Towards a prospective environmental and techno-economic assessment framework," *Green Chemistry*, vol. 21, no. 18, pp. 4868-4886, 2019, doi: 10.1039/c9gc02223f.
- [71] S. Van Schoubroeck *et al.*, "An integrated techno-sustainability assessment (TSA) framework for emerging technologies," *Green Chemistry*, vol. 23, no. 4, pp. 1700-1715, 2021, doi: 10.1039/d1gc00036e.
- [72] J. Wunderlich, K. Armstrong, G. A. Buchner, P. Styring, and R. Schomäcker, "Integration of techno-economic and life cycle assessment: Defining and applying integration types for chemical technology development," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 287, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.125021.
- [73] M. Percic, I. Ancic, and N. Vladimir, "Life-cycle cost assessments of different power system configurations to reduce the carbon footprint in the Croatian short-sea shipping sector," (in English), *Renew Sust Energ Rev*, vol. 131, Oct 2020. [Online]. Available: <Go to ISI>://WOS:000565621200008.
- [74] Y. Bicer and I. Dincer, "Clean fuel options with hydrogen for sea transportation: A life cycle approach," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 1179-1193, 2018/01/11/ 2018, doi: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2017.10.157">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhydene.2017.10.157</a>.
- [75] Y. Bicer and I. Dincer, "Environmental impact categories of hydrogen and ammonia driven transoceanic maritime vehicles: A comparative evaluation," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 43, no. 9, pp. 4583-4596, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2017.07.110.
- [76] A. Fan, J. Wang, Y. He, M. Perčić, N. Vladimir, and L. Yang, "Decarbonising inland ship power system: Alternative solution and assessment method," *Energy*, vol. 226, p. 120266, 2021.

- [77] A. Fernández-Ríos *et al.*, "Environmental sustainability of alternative marine propulsion technologies powered by hydrogen-a life cycle assessment approach," *Science of the Total Environment*, vol. 820, p. 153189, 2022.
- [78] P. Gilbert, C. Walsh, M. Traut, U. Kesieme, K. Pazouki, and A. Murphy, "Assessment of full life-cycle air emissions of alternative shipping fuels," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 172, pp. 855-866, 2018/01/20/ 2018, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.10.165</u>.
- [79] J. Ling-Chin and A. P. Roskilly, "A comparative life cycle assessment of marine power systems," *Energy Conversion and Management*, vol. 127, pp. 477-493, 2016.
- [80] B. Jeong, H. Jeon, S. Kim, J. Kim, and P. Zhou, "Evaluation of the lifecycle environmental benefits of full battery powered ships: Comparative analysis of marine diesel and electricity," *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, vol. 8, no. 8, p. 580, 2020.
- [81] L. C. Law, B. Foscoli, E. Mastorakos, and S. Evans, "A comparison of alternative fuels for shipping in terms of lifecycle energy and cost," *Energies*, vol. 14, no. 24, p. 8502, 2021.
- [82] E. Lindstad, B. Lagemann, A. Rialland, G. M. Gamlem, and A. Valland, "Reduction of maritime GHG emissions and the potential role of E-fuels," *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, vol. 101, p. 103075, 2021.
- [83] E. Malmgren, S. Brynolf, E. Fridell, M. Grahn, and K. Andersson, "The environmental performance of a fossil-free ship propulsion system with onboard carbon capture– a life cycle assessment of the HyMethShip concept," *Sustainable Energy & Fuels*, vol. 5, no. 10, pp. 2753-2770, 2021.
- [84] N. V. Menon and S. H. Chan, "Technoeconomic and environmental assessment of HyForce, a hydrogen-fuelled harbour tug," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 47, no. 10, pp. 6924-6935, 2022.
- [85] B. Mestemaker, H. van den Heuvel, and B. Gonçalves Castro, "Designing the zero emission vessels of the future: Technologic, economic and environmental aspects," *International Shipbuilding Progress*, vol. 67, no. 1, pp. 5-31, 2020.
- [86] M. Perčić, N. Vladimir, I. Jovanović, and M. Koričan, "Application of fuel cells with zero-carbon fuels in short-sea shipping," *Applied Energy*, vol. 309, p. 118463, 2022.
- [87] M. Perčić, I. Ančić, and N. Vladimir, "Life-cycle cost assessments of different power system configurations to reduce the carbon footprint in the Croatian short-sea shipping sector," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 131, p. 110028, 2020/10/01/ 2020, doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.110028</u>.
- [88] IMO. (2024). RESOLUTION MEPC.391(81) 2024 GUIDELINES ON LIFE CYCLE GHG INTENSITY OF MARINE FUELS.
- [89] European Commission Joint Research Centre, "International Reference Life Cycle Data System (ILCD) Handbook - General guide for Life Cycle Assessment - Detailed guidance," Institute for Environment and Sustainability,, Luxembourg, 2010.
- [90] IEA, "World energy outlook 2022," 2022.
- [91] European Commission, "EU Reference Scenario 2020- Energy. transport and GHG emissions trends to 2050," European Commission, Brussels, 2021.

- [92] R. Sacchi *et al.*, "PRospective EnvironMental Impact asSEment (premise): A streamlined approach to producing databases for prospective life cycle assessment using integrated assessment models," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 160, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2022.112311.
- [93] G. Wernet, C. Bauer, B. Steubing, J. Reinhard, E. Moreno-Ruiz, and B. Weidema, "The ecoinvent database version 3 (part I): overview and methodology," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment,* vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 1218-1230, 2016/09/01 2016, doi: 10.1007/s11367-016-1087-8.
- [94] L. Baumstark *et al.*, "REMIND2.1: transformation and innovation dynamics of the energy-economic system within climate and sustainability limits," *Geoscientific Model Development*, vol. 14, no. 10, pp. 6571-6603, 2021, doi: 10.5194/gmd-14-6571-2021.
- [95] I. AR6, "Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change ", 2021.
- [96] L. Zampori and P. rana, "Suggestions for updating the Product Environmental Footprint (PEF) method, EUR 29682 EN," Luxembourg, 2019.
- [97] R. Arvidsson, M. L. Söderman, B. A. Sandén, A. Nordelöf, H. André, and A.-M. Tillman, "A crustal scarcity indicator for long-term global elemental resource assessment in LCA," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 1805-1817, 2020, doi: 10.1007/s11367-020-01781-1.
- [98] M. A. J. Huijbregts *et al.*, "ReCiPe 2016 A harmonized life cycle impact assessment method at midpoint and endpoint level Report I: Characterization," National Institute for Public Health and the Environment, Bilthoven, The Netherlands, 2016.
- [99] H. Baumann and A.-M. Tillman, *The Hitch Hiker's Guide to LCA. An orientation in life cycle assessment methodology and application*. Lund, Sweden: Studentlitteratur, 2004.
- [100] E. Crenna, M. Secchi, L. Benini, and S. Sala, "Global environmental impacts: data sources and methodological choices for calculating normalization factors for LCA," *The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment*, vol. 24, no. 10, pp. 1851-1877, 2019, doi: 10.1007/s11367-019-01604-y.
- [101] Serenella Sala, Eleonora Crenna, Michela Secchi, and R. Pant, "Global normalisation factors for the environmental footprint and life cycle assessment," European Commission, Joint Research Centre, ISBN 978-92-79-77213-9, 2017.
- [102] Serenella Sala, Alessandro Kim Cerutti, and R. Pant, "Development of a weighting approach for the Environmental Footprint," European Commission, Joint Research Centre, ISBN 978-92-79-68042-7, 2018.
- [103] ISO 14045: 2012 Environmental management Eco-efficiency assessment of product systems — Principles, requirements and guidelines, International Organization for Standardization, 2012. [Online]. Available: https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:14045:ed-1:v2:en
- [104] H. K. Jeswani, A. Chilvers, and A. Azapagic, "Environmental sustainability of biofuels: a review," *Proc Math Phys Eng Sci*, vol. 476, no. 2243, p. 20200351, Nov 2020, doi: 10.1098/rspa.2020.0351.

- [105] M. Feenstra, J. Monteiro, J. T. van den Akker, M. R. M. Abu-Zahra, E. Gilling, and E. Goetheer, "Ship-based carbon capture onboard of diesel or LNG-fuelled ships," *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control*, vol. 85, pp. 1-10, 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.ijggc.2019.03.008.
- [106] S. Lee, S. Yoo, H. Park, J. Ahn, and D. Chang, "Novel methodology for EEDI calculation considering onboard carbon capture and storage system," *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control*, vol. 105, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.ijggc.2020.103241.
- [107] C. Lhuillier, P. Brequigny, F. Contino, and C. Rousselle, "Performance and Emissions of an Ammonia-Fueled SI Engine with Hydrogen Enrichment," presented at the SAE Technical Paper Series, 2019.
- [108] A. Valera-Medina, H. Xiao, M. Owen-Jones, W. I. F. David, and P. J. Bowen, "Ammonia for power," *Progress in Energy and Combustion Science*, vol. 69, pp. 63-102, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.pecs.2018.07.001.
- [109] ABS, "Ammonia as marine fuel," October 2020.
- [110] J. Q. Mathieu Delpierre, Jan Mertens, Anne Prieur-Vernat, Stefano Cucurachi, "Assessing the environmental impacts of wind-based hydrogen production in the Netherlands using ex-ante LCA and scenarios analysis," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 299, 2021.
- [111] Danish Energy Agency, "Technology data for renewable fuels. Updated July 2020," Copenhagen, 2017.
- [112] Department of Energy, "Energy requirements for hydrogen gas compression and liquefaction as related to vehicle storage needs," DOE Hydrogen and Fuel Cells Program, 26 October 2009. [Online]. Available: https://www.hydrogen.energy.gov/pdfs/9013 energy requirements for hydrog en gas compression.pdf
- [113] NCE Maritime CleanTech, "Norwegian future value chains for liquid hydrogen," 2019.
- [114] K. Stolzenburg *et al.*, "Efficient Liquefaction of Hydrogen: Results of the IDEALHY Project," presented at the XXth energie – symposium, Stralsund, Germany, 7 – 9 November, 2013.
- [115] S. A. Nosherwani and R. C. Neto, "Techno-economic assessment of commercial ammonia synthesis methods in coastal areas of Germany," *Journal of Energy Storage*, vol. 34, 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.est.2020.102201.
- [116] A. A. Kiss, J. J. Pragt, H. J. Vos, G. Bargeman, and M. T. de Groot, "Novel efficient process for methanol synthesis by CO 2 hydrogenation," *Chemical Engineering Journal*, vol. 284, pp. 260-269, 2016, doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2015.08.101.
- [117] S. Deutz and A. Bardow, "Life-cycle assessment of an industrial direct air capture process based on temperature–vacuum swing adsorption," *Nature Energy*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 203-213, 2021, doi: 10.1038/s41560-020-00771-9.
- [118] A. Sternberg and A. Bardow, "Life Cycle Assessment of Power-to-Gas: Syngas vs Methane," ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 4156-4165, 2016, doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.6b00644.

- [119] P. Balcombe, K. Anderson, J. Speirs, N. Brandon, and A. Hawkes, "The Natural Gas Supply Chain: The Importance of Methane and Carbon Dioxide Emissions," ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 3-20, 2016, doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.6b00144.
- [120] IEA, "Net Zero Roadmap A Global Pathway to Keep the 1.5C Goal in Reach 2023 Update.pdf>," Paris, 2023.
- [121] IRENA, "Global Bioenergy supply and demand projections for the Year 2030," International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, 2014.
- [122] A. Thorenz, L. Wietschel, D. Stindt, and A. Tuma, "Assessment of agroforestry residue potentials for the bioeconomy in the European Union," *J Clean Prod*, vol. 176, pp. 348-359, Mar 1 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.143.
- [123] B. Rijal, S. H. Gautam, and L. LeBel, "The impact of forest disturbances on residual biomass supply: A long-term forest level analysis," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 248, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.119278.
- [124] S. E. Tanzer, J. Posada, S. Geraedts, and A. Ramírez, "Lignocellulosic marine biofuel: Technoeconomic and environmental assessment for production in Brazil and Sweden," *Journal of Cleaner Production*, vol. 239, 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.117845.
- [125] C. Antonini, K. Treyer, E. Moioli, C. Bauer, T. J. Schildhauer, and M. Mazzotti, "Hydrogen from wood gasification with CCS – a techno-environmental analysis of production and use as transport fuel," *Sustainable Energy & Fuels*, vol. 5, no. 10, pp. 2602-2621, 2021, doi: 10.1039/d0se01637c.
- [126] Energimyndigheten, "Drivmedel 2022: Resultat och analys av rapportering enligt regelverken för hållbarhetskriterier, reduktionsplikt och drivmedelslag," ER 2023:19, September 2023 2023.
- [127] Directive EU. (2018). Document 02018L2001-20240606, Directive (EU) 2018/2001 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 11 December 2018 on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources (recast) (Text with EEA relevance.). [Online] Available: http://data.europa.eu/eli/dir/2018/2001/oj
- [128] C. Antonini, K. Treyer, A. Streb, M. van der Spek, C. Bauer, and M. Mazzotti, "Hydrogen production from natural gas and biomethane with carbon capture and storage – A techno-environmental analysis," *Sustainable Energy & Fuels*, vol. 4, no. 6, pp. 2967-2986, 2020, doi: 10.1039/d0se00222d.
- [129] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, E. Malmgren, and M. Grahn, "Can Shipping Contribute to Negative CO2 Emissions?," in 2nd International Conference on Negative CO2 Emissions Göteborg, Sweden June 14-17 2022, 2022.
- [130] K. Kim, G. Roh, W. Kim, and K. Chun, "A Preliminary Study on an Alternative Ship Propulsion System Fueled by Ammonia: Environmental and Economic Assessments," *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, vol. 8, no. 3, 2020, doi: 10.3390/jmse8030183.
- [131] H. C. Patel, T. Woudstra, and P. V. Aravind, "Thermodynamic Analysis of Solid Oxide Fuel Cell Gas Turbine Systems Operating with Various Biofuels," *Fuel Cells*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 1115-1128, 2012, doi: 10.1002/fuce.201200062.

- [132] T. Hettesheimer *et al.*, "Lithium-Ion Battery Roadmap Industrialization Perspectives Toward 2030," Fraunhofer Institute for Systems and Innovation Research ISI, Karlsruhe, Germany, 2023.
- [133] Vilayanur Viswanathan, Kendall Mongird, Ryan Franks , Xiaolin Li, Vincent Sprenkle, and R. Baxter, "Grid Energy Storage Technology Cost and Performance Assessment 2022," ESGC, U.S. Department of Energy, August 2022.
- [134] B. Thaler *et al.*, "Optimal design and operation of maritime energy systems based on renewable methanol and closed carbon cycles," *Energy Conversion and Management*, vol. 269, 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.enconman.2022.116064.
- [135] D. J. A. Johansson *et al.*, "Multi-model comparison of the economic and energy implications for China and India in an international climate regime," *Mitig Adapt Strateg Glob Chang*, vol. 20, no. 8, pp. 1335-1359, 2015, doi: 10.1007/s11027-014-9549-4.
- [136] IRENA, "A pathway to decarbonise the shipping sector by 2050," Abu Dhabi, 2021.
- [137] C. Azar, K. Lindgren, and B. A. Andersson, "Global energy scenarios meeting stringent CO2 constraints - Cost-effective fuel choices in the transportation sector," *Energy Policy*, vol. 31, no. 10, pp. 961-976, // 2003, doi: 10.1016/S0301-4215(02)00139-8.
- [138] M. Lehtveer and F. Hedenus, "Nuclear power as a climate mitigation strategy technology and proliferation risk," *Journal of Risk Research*, 2014. [Online]. Available: <u>http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-</u> 84896586807&partnerID=40&md5=3a2171c8e4b9cc1e6a293c86c0ac2762.
- [139] F. Hedenus, S. Karlsson, C. Azar, and F. Sprei, "Cost-effective energy carriers for transport - The role of the energy supply system in a carbon-constrained world," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 35, no. 10, pp. 4638-4651, // 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2010.02.064.
- [140] M. Grahn, C. Azar, M. I. Williander, J. E. Anderson, S. A. Mueller, and T. J. Wallington, "Fuel and Vehicle Technology Choices for Passenger Vehicles in Achieving Stringent CO2 Targets: Connections between Transportation and Other Energy Sectors," *Environmental Science & Technology*, vol. 43, no. 9, pp. 3365-3371, 2009/05/01 2009, doi: 10.1021/es802651r.
- [141] M. Lehtveer, N. Mattsson, and F. Hedenus, "Using resource based slicing to capture the intermittency of variable renewables in energy system models," *Energy Strategy Reviews*, vol. 18, pp. 73-84, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.esr.2017.09.008.
- [142] M. Lehtveer, S. Brynolf, and M. Grahn, "What Future for Electrofuels in Transport? Analysis of Cost Competitiveness in Global Climate Mitigation," *Environ Sci Technol*, vol. 53, no. 3, pp. 1690-1697, Feb 5 2019, doi: 10.1021/acs.est.8b05243.
- [143] Rogner H-H *et al.*, "Chapter 7: Energy resources and potentials," in *Global Energy Assessment: Toward a Sustainable Future*, GEA Writing Team Ed.: Cambridge University Press and IIASA, 2012, pp. pp.423-512.
- [144] C. McGlade and P. Ekins, "The geographical distribution of fossil fuels unused when limiting global warming to 2 °C," *Nature*, vol. 517, p. 187, 01/07/online 2015, doi: 10.1038/nature14016.
- [145] F. Hedenus, S. Karlsson, C. Azar, and F. Sprei, "Cost-effective energy carriers for transport – The role of the energy supply system in a carbon-constrained world," *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*, vol. 35, no. 10, pp. 4638-4651, 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2010.02.064.
- [146] E. Maier-Reimer and K. Hasselmann, "Transport and storage of CO2 in the ocean —an inorganic ocean-circulation carbon cycle model," *Climate Dynamics*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 63-90, 1987/08/01 1987, doi: 10.1007/BF01054491.
- [147] IPCC, "Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change," Geneva, Switzerland, ISBN 978-92-9169-143-2, 2014.
- [148] S. Kc and W. Lutz, "The human core of the shared socioeconomic pathways: Population scenarios by age, sex and level of education for all countries to 2100," *Glob Environ Change*, vol. 42, pp. 181-192, Jan 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2014.06.004.
- [149] O. Fricko *et al.*, "The marker quantification of the Shared Socioeconomic Pathway 2: A middle-of-the-road scenario for the 21st century," *Global Environmental Change*, vol. 42, pp. 251-267, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.06.004.
- [150] K. Riahi *et al.*, "The Shared Socioeconomic Pathways and their energy, land use, and greenhouse gas emissions implications: An overview," *Global Environmental Change*, vol. 42, pp. 153-168, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.05.009.
- [151] K. C. Samir and W. Lutz, "The human core of the shared socioeconomic pathways: Population scenarios by age, sex and level of education for all countries to 2100," *Global Environmental Change*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2014.06.004</u> vol. 42, pp. 181-192, 2017.
- [152] J. C. Cuaresma, "Income projections for climate change research: A framework based on human capital dynamics," *Global Environmental Change*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2015.02.012</u> vol. 42, pp. 226-236, 2017.
- [153] International Maritime Organization, "Third IMO Greenhouse Gas Study 2014," International Maritime Organization, London, 2014.
- [154] A. Arvesen, G. Luderer, M. Pehl, B. L. Bodirsky, and E. G. Hertwich, "Deriving life cycle assessment coefficients for application in integrated assessment modelling," *Environmental Modelling & Software*, vol. 99, pp. 111-125, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.envsoft.2017.09.010.
- [155] J.-K. Choi, P. Friley, and T. Alfstad, "Implications of energy policy on a product system's dynamic life-cycle environmental impact: Survey and model," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 4744-4752, 2012, doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2012.05.032.
- [156] H. Blanco, W. Nijs, J. Ruf, and A. Faaij, "Potential for hydrogen and Power-to-Liquid in a low-carbon EU energy system using cost optimization," *Applied Energy*, vol. 232, pp. 617-639, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.09.216.
- [157] D. Garcia-Gusano, I. R. Istrate, and D. Iribarren, "Life-cycle consequences of internalising socio-environmental externalities of power generation," *Sci Total Environ*, vol. 612, pp. 386-391, Jan 15 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.08.231.

- [158] K. Volkart, C. L. Mutel, and E. Panos, "Integrating life cycle assessment and energy system modelling: Methodology and application to the world energy scenarios," *Sustainable Production and Consumption*, vol. 16, pp. 121-133, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.spc.2018.07.001.
- [159] S. C. D'Angelo *et al.*, "Planetary Boundaries Analysis of Low-Carbon Ammonia Production Routes," *ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, vol. 9, no. 29, pp. 9740-9749, 2021, doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.1c01915.
- [160] **Mærsk Mc-Kinney Møller Center for Zero Carbon Shipping**, "Reducing methane emissions onboard vessels," 2022.
- [161] N. von der Assen, J. Jung, and A. Bardow, "Life-cycle assessment of carbon dioxide capture and utilization: avoiding the pitfalls," *Energy & Environmental Science*, vol. 6, no. 9, 2013, doi: 10.1039/c3ee41151f.
- [162] A. Nordelöf, M. Romare, and J. Tivander, "Life cycle assessment of city buses powered by electricity, hydrogenated vegetable oil or diesel," *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment*, vol. 75, pp. 211-222, 2019, doi: 10.1016/j.trd.2019.08.019.
- [163] M. Costa, D. Piazzullo, D. Di Battista, and A. De Vita, "Sustainability assessment of the whole biomass-to-energy chain of a combined heat and power plant based on biomass gasification: biomass supply chain management and life cycle assessment," *J Environ Manage*, vol. 317, p. 115434, Sep 1 2022, doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.115434.
- [164] G. Zang, J. Zhang, J. Jia, E. S. Lora, and A. Ratner, "Life cycle assessment of powergeneration systems based on biomass integrated gasification combined cycles," *Renewable Energy*, vol. 149, pp. 336-346, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.renene.2019.12.013.
- [165] European Commission, "Development of outlook for the necessary means to build industrial capacity for drop-in advanced biofuels," Luxembourg, 2024.
- [166] V. Negri, M. A. Charalambous, J. D. Medrano-Garcia, and G. Guillen-Gosalbez, "Navigating within the Safe Operating Space with Carbon Capture On-Board," ACS Sustain Chem Eng, vol. 10, no. 51, pp. 17134-17142, Dec 26 2022, doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.2c04627.
- [167] M. Buirma, J. Vleugel, J. Pruyn, V. Doedée, and D. Schott, "Ship-Based Carbon Capture and Storage: A Supply Chain Feasibility Study," *Energies*, vol. 15, no. 3, 2022, doi: 10.3390/en15030813.
- [168] **N. Bakhsh**, "IMO to develop safety guidelines for ammonia and hydrogen," in *Lloyd's list*, ed. London, 2022.
- [169] I. M. Organization. "Sub-Committee on Carriage of Cargoes and Containers, 7th session (CCC 7), 6-10 September 2021." <u>https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/Pages/WhatsNew-1636.aspx</u> (accessed 09 Jan 2023.
- [170] J. Snyder, "AiP issued for Japanese consortium's ammonia-fuelled Newcastlemax bulker," in *Riviera Maritime Media*, ed, 2022.
- [171] ABS, "Hydrogen as a marine fuel. Sustainability white paper.," 2021.

- [172] DNV, "Handbook for hydrogen-fuelled vessels," 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.dnv.com/maritime/publications/handbook-for-hydrogen-fuelledvessels-download.html
- [173] ABS, "Guide for ammonia fuelled vessels," 2021. [Online]. Available: https://ww2.eagle.org/content/dam/eagle/rules-andguides/current/other/325 guide ammonia fueled vessels/ammonia-fueledvessels-sept21.pdf
- [174] D. GL and Norwegian Maritime Authority, "Ammonia as a Marine Fuel Safety Handbook. Developed on behalf of the Green Shipping Programme," 2021. [Online]. Available: <u>https://grontskipsfartsprogram.no/wpcontent/uploads/2022/03/Ammonia-as-Marine-Fuel-Safety-Handbook-Rev-01.pdf</u>
- [175] E. Müller-Casseres *et al.*, "International shipping in a world below 2°C," *Nature Climate Change*, vol. 14, no. 6, pp. 600-607, 2024, doi: 10.1038/s41558-024-01997-1.
- [176] F. M. Kanchiralla, S. Brynolf, E. Malmgren, and M. Grahn, "Can Shipping Contribute to Negative CO2 Emissions?," in *2nd International Conference on Negative CO2 Emissions*, Göteborg, Sweden, June 14-17 2022.
- [177] S. Bullock, J. Mason, and A. Larkin, "The urgent case for stronger climate targets for international shipping," *Climate Policy*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 301-309, 2021, doi: 10.1080/14693062.2021.1991876.
- [178] J. Lasocki, M. Bednarski, and M. Sikora, "Simulation of ammonia combustion in dual-fuel compression-ignition engine," *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science*, vol. 214, p. 012081, 2019/01/23 2019, doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/214/1/012081.
- [179] S. Speizer *et al.*, "Integrated assessment modeling of a zero-emissions global transportation sector," *Nat Commun*, vol. 15, no. 1, p. 4439, May 24 2024, doi: 10.1038/s41467-024-48424-9.
- [180] S. Fuss *et al.*, "Betting on negative emissions," *Nature Climate Change*, vol. 4, no. 10, pp. 850-853, 2014, doi: 10.1038/nclimate2392.
- [181] G. Berndes, M. Hoogwijk, and R. van den Broek, "The contribution of biomass in the future global energy supply: a review of 17 studies," *Biomass and Bioenergy*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 1-28, 2003, doi: 10.1016/s0961-9534(02)00185-x.